

THE EFFECTS OF NANO-COMPOSITES IN BULK HETEROJUNCTION THIN-FILM ORGANIC SOLAR CELLS

Author:

Supervisor:

Mohammed Saeid Gebreel Hamed

Prof. Genene Tessema Mola

A thesis submitted for the fulfillment of the requirements for the Doctoral Degree in Physics School of Chemistry and Physics College of Agriculture, Engineering and Science University of KwaZulu-Natal, Pietermaritzburg Campus South Africa. 2020

Preface

The research was carried out by the candidate under the supervision and guidance of Professor Genene Tessema Mola School of Chemistry and Physics in the College of Agriculture, Engineering, and Science University of Kwazulu-Natal Pietermaritzburg Campus.This research was financially supported by (ukzn), the national Research Foundation funds-SA and Ministry of Higher Education, Scientific Research-Sudan, and the University of Kordofan Sudan. This project has not been submitted for any University, all results reported herein are due to the investigation by the candidate



Abstract

This thesis focuses on research that uses metal nano-particles or nano-composites as plasmonic materials that are incorporated at the various layers of organic solar cells, as a mechanism to improve device performances. The power conversion efficiency(PCE) of polymer-based solar cells has recently increased to as high as 17% using small molecules polymer acceptors. In this investigation, the improvement is the result of the effect the metal related nano-particles that were embedded at different layers of the solar cell device structure.

Poor light absorption, low charge carrier mobility, short exciton diffusion length, and device stability are challenges that still remain a major hurdle for organic photovoltaics before commercialization. The various layers of the organic solar cell must be optimized to overcome these problems. One of the strategies is to incorporate metal nano-particles in the photoactive medium of the solar cells to improve the optical absorption and aid collection of photo-generated charge carriers.

Metal nano-composites such as silver doped lanthanum phosphate(LaPO₄:Ag) and metal-sulphide nano-particles (i.e. CuS, NiS, Ag₂S) were successfully synthesized and optimally used in the solar cell structure to be able to improve power conversion efficiency. The nano-particles were incorporated into the active layer and the hole transport layer of the fabricated solar cells while adopting the different architectural design of the devices. The metal nano-particles exhibited local surface plasmon resonance (LSPR) that influences both the charge transport processes as well as solar energy harvesting.

Dedication

To Almighty Allah for his guidance and gift of life.

Declaration 1- Plagiarism

Mohammed S.G Hamed, declare that:

- 1. The research reported in this thesis, except where otherwise indicated, is my original research.
- 2. This project has not been submitted for any degree or examination at any other university.
- This project does not contain other persons data, pictures, graphs or other information, unless specifically acknowledged as being sourced from other persons.
- 4. This project does not contain other persons' writing, unless specifically acknowledged as being sourced from other researchers. Where other written sources have been quoted, then:
 - Their words have been re-written but the general information attributed to them has been referenced.
 - Where their exact words have been used. then their writing has been placed in italics and inside quotation marks, and referenced.
- 5. This project does not contain text, graphics or tables copied and pasted from the Internet, unless specifically acknowledged, and the source being detailed the thesis and in the references sections.

Signed: _____

Date:12th October, 2020

Publications

Declaration - Publications

I declare that the contents of this dissertation each paper are indicated below.

1. **M.S.G Hamed**, G.T.Mola, Copper sulphide as a mechanism to improve energy harvesting in thin-film solar cell, Journal of Alloys and Compounds 802 (2019) 252-258. My role in this article was to conduct experiments, characterizations, analyze data, report results, and submit to the co-author for editing before submitting for publication.

2. **M.S.G Hamed**, S.O.Oseni, A.Kumar, G.Sharma, G.T.Mola, Nickel sulphide nanocomposite assisted hole transport in thin-film polymer solar cells, Solar Energy 195 (2020) 310-317. My role in this article was to conduct experiments, characterizations, analyze data, report results, and submit to the co-authors for editing before submitting for publication.

3. **M.S.G.Hamed**, M.A. Adedeji, Y.Zhang, and G.T.Mola, Silver-sulphide nanocomposite assisted photons capture in thin-film polymer solar absorber, Applied Physics A 126(3)1-9. My role in this article was to conduct experiments, characterizations, analyze data, report results ,and submit to the co-authors for editing before submitting for publication.

4. **M.S.G.Hamed**, G.T.Mola, Highly stable thin-film organic solar cells using poly crystallized silver doped LaPO₄, Solar Energy 207 (2020) 157-164. My role in this article was to conduct experiments, characterizations, analyze data, report results ,and submit to the co-authors for editing before submitting for publication.

Publications have not included in the thesis

1. **M.S.G Hamed**, G.T.Mola, Mixed Halide Perovskite Solar Cells: Progress and Challenges, Critical Reviews in Solid State and Materials Sciences,(2020)1-28. My role in this review article was to collect the information and write the manuscript and submit to the author for modifying before submitting it for publication.

2. M.A. Adedeji, **M.S.G Hamed**, G.T.Mola Light trapping using copper decorated nano-composite in the hole transport layer of organic solar cell, Solar Energy 195 (2020) 310-317. My role in this article was preparation, fabrication, and analyze data, report results and submit to the co-authors for editing before submitting for publication.

3. M.W. Dlamini, **M.S.G.Hamed**, X.G. Mbuyise, G.T. Mola, Improved energy harvesting using well-aligned ZnS nano-particles in bulk-heterojunction organic solar cell, Journal of Materials Science: Materials in Electronics,31 (2020)9415-9422. My role in this article was the preparation, fabrication.

4. Makhosazane C.Mthethwa, **M.S.G.Hamed**, M.A. Adedeji, X.G. Mbuyise, Amit Kumar, Gaurav Sharma, Yong Zang, and G.T.Mola, Enhanced Thin-Film Organic Solar Cell Performance using Nickel Sulphide, (submitted article). My role in this article was the preparation, fabrication, and analysis of data, report results, and submit to the co-authors for editing before submitting for publication.

acknowledgment

Firstly, I thank Allah for his protection and provision in the last four years. Obviously without your assistance, I would not have come this far.

The last four years have been the most challenging years thus far for me academically and emotionally. With all the meanings of friendliness and respect, I thank all those who stood by me in completing and compiling this research work. I would like to thank the following people who assisted me in one way or the other. I want to specially thank my mother Mrs. Hawa Abdullah Omer, for her unflinching emotional support and encouragement all through my formative years. You stood by me when all hope was lost after my father's demise. I also remember with nostalgia the little time I spent with my late father. I ask Allah to forgive him and grant him paradise.

I also appreciate the efforts of My supervisor **Prof Genene Tessema Mola**, for giving me the rare opportunity of joining his research group, overseeing my work, reading my manuscripts, and general supports towards the compilation of this thesis. I have learned a lot from you in the field of Physics and I will forever be grateful to you. I would like to thank the University of KwaZulu Natal, Pietermaritzburg Campus, School of Chemistry and Physics, Ministry of higher education and scientific research Sudan, and the University of Kordofan, Sudan for granting me study leave which exposed me to the current waves of research in my field and the completion

of this doctoral degree.

I can not thank you enough for the love of life, my wife, fragrance mixed with the warmth of tenderness Mrs.Fatima Basher Hamed for your emotional, psychological support, and sacrifices. You have been exceptional to me and I enjoyed every bit of the time we spent together at Pietermartizburg. I also appreciate the sacrifices of my children Rage and Reman.

Without mincing words, I would like to thank my research group colleagues including Dr. Elhad Arbab, Dr. Saheed Oseni,Dr. Patrick Tonui, Michael Adedeji, Xolani Mbuyise, Mpilo Dlamini, and Yotasha Thaver for their invaluable support, discussions, patience and encouragement during the entire research period.

I would like to thank the National Research Foundation (NRF) for their financial assistance and the UKZN Microscopy and Microanalysis Unit(MMU) for several SEM and TEM measurements.

List of Abbreviation

А	Acceptor
Ag	Silver
Au	Gold
Ag ₂ S	Silver sulphide
Al	Aluminum
BHJ	Bulk heterojunction
CuS	Copper sulphide
D	Donor
DSSCs	Dye-sensitized solar cells
EDX	Energy dispersive X-ray
Eg	Energy gap
ETL	Electron transport layer
FF	Fill factor
FTO	Fluorine-doped tin oxide
FWHM	Full width at half maximum
HTL	Hole transport layer
НОМО	Higher occupied molecular orbital
ITO	Indium tin oxide
J _{SC}	Short circuit current
J-V	Current density-voltage Curve
LaPO4:Ag	Silver doped lanthanum phosphate

LiF	Lithium fluoride
LUMO	Lower unoccupied molecular orbital
LSPR	Localized surface plasmon resonance
LWF	Low work function
MoO ₃	Molybdenum oxide
NC	Nanocomposite
NiO	Nickel oxide
NiS	Nickel sulphide
NIR	Near-infrared
NPs	Nanoparticles
OFETs	Organic field-effect transistors
OLEDs	Organic light-emitting diodes
OSCs	Organic solar cells
P3HT	Poly (3-hexylthiophene)
PCE	Power conversion efficiency
РСВМ	[6,6]-phenyl-C61-butyric acid methyl ester
PEDOT:PSS	Poly(ethylene-3-4-dioxy thiophene):poly styrene sulphonate
PL	Photoluminicense
P _{max}	Maximum power
PSCs	Polymer solar cells
PTB7	poly4,6-(2-ethylhexyl-3-fluorothieno[3,4-b]thiophene-2-carboxylate) alt-2,6(4,8-bis(2-ethylhexyloxy) benzo[1,2-b:4,5-b]dithiophene)
PV	Photovoltaic
PVP	Polyvinyl pyrrolidone
SCLC	Space charge limited current

SEM	Scanning electron	microscope	Ś
SEM	Scanning electron	microscop	e

- SPP Surface plasmon polariton
- R_s Series resistance
- R_{sh} Shunt resistance
- TEM Transmission electron microscope
- TFOPVs Thin film organic photovoltaics
- TiO₂ Titanium oxide
- UV-Vis Ultra violet-visible
- V_{max} Maximum voltage
- V_{OC} Open circuit voltage
- XRD X-ray diffractometer
- ZnO Zinc oxide

List of Figures

1.1	World energy consumption by energy source 2040 [4]	3
1.2	(a) The bonding π orbital and antibonding π^* orbitals in the conjugated polymer [11].(b) Schematic of the operating principle for photocurrent[14].	4
2.1	Schematic of the device structures (a) bilayer heterojunction, (b) bulk heterojunction[8] (c) Tandem heterojunction solar cells [29]	13
2.2	working principle of organic solar cells[41]	16
2.3	Typical device architecture for a conventional and inverted cell[43].	17
2.4	Current-voltage (I-V) characteristics of an organic photovoltaics[53].	20
2.5	Chemical structures of conjugated polymers and fullerene and their derivatives.	22
2.6	Different mechanisms for plasmonic solar cells to enhance the light absorption in the solar cells (a) Light Scattering Effect (b) Localized Surface Plasmon Resonance (LSPR) Effect (c) Surface Plasmon Polari- ton Effect [99]	24
2.7	(a)Surface plasmon resonance oscillation for a sphere[86]. (b)Mechanism of LSPR, far-field scattering and near-field[93].	ns 27

2.8	(a) Core-bishell design concept for metal nanostructures. (b) UV-vis spectra of parent Ag and Ag@TiO ₂ as well as Ag@TiO ₂ @Pa.(c) The device structure of the plasmonic solar cell architectures. (d) TEM images as-obtained Ag NPs. (e) Ag@TiO ₂ . (f) TEM and HRTEM im-	
	ages of Ag@TiO ₂ decorated with Pa [110]	31
2.9	Structure of an OPV cell incorporating NPS in the rearward electron transport layer[128]	34
3.1	Synthesis of copper sulfide nanoparticles (CuS)	50
4.1	 (a) Schematic diagram for bulk heterojunction organic solar cell based on P3HT:PC₆₁BM active layer doped with CuS nano-particles. (b) energy level diagram of the materials used in device fabrication. 	58
4.2	(a) and (b) are HRSEM images taken from CuS powder while (d) is it's HRTEM image. (c) is an energy dispersive X-ray (EDX) spectrum of CuS	61
4.3	(a)X-ray diffraction pattern of CuS nano-particles (b)Raman spectra of the CuS indicating the possible bond stretching of the molecules	62
4.4	(a) Optical absorption of (a) CuS suspension in deionized water. (b) Optical absorption of spectra of P3HT:PC ₆₁ BM films prepared at dif- ferent CuS concentration	64
4.5	The J-V characteristics of the best performing devices prepared with CuS doped photoactive layer (a) 3 % CuS (b) 5 % CuS concentrations by weight.	66
4.6	The space charge limited current of the P3HT:PC ₆₁ BM active layer prepared with different CuS (a) 3 % and (b) 5 % concentration by weight	67

5.1	(a) Schematic diagram for bulk heterojunction organic solar cell based on NiS nano-particles incorporated into P3HT: PCBM active
	layer.(b) energy level diagram of the device materials
5.2	Schematic representation of the reaction mechanism in the synthesis
	of nickel sulphide nano-particles and its possible structure 82
5.3	X-ray diffraction pattern of NiS nanoparticles
5.4	Figure (a) and (b) are HRTEM images taken from NiS powder. (c)
	and (d) are the HRSEM image and an energy dispersive X-ray (EDX)
	spectrum of NiS nano-particles, respectively
5.5	Optical absorption of spectra of (a) P3HT:PCBM active layer coated
	on PEDOT:PSS/NiS hole transport buffer layer at various NiS concen-
	tration. (b) NiS nanoparticles powder in a deionized water suspension. 87
5.6	The J-V characteristics of the best performing devices
5.7	(a) J-V dark currents of the best performing devices at various NiS
	nanoparticles loading in HTL (b) Space charge limited currents of the
	diodes with solid lines representing computer fits according to equ(5). 91
6.1	(a)Schematic diagram for bulk heterojunction organic solar cell based
	on P3HT:PC ₆₁ BM active layer doped with Ag_2S nanoparticles. (b)
	The molecular structure of P3HT and PCBM
6.2	X-ray diffraction pattern of Ag_2S nano-particles powder $\ldots \ldots \ldots 105$
6.3	(a) and (b)HRTEM images; (c) and (d) HRSEM images with energy
	dispersive X-ray (EDX) spectrum of Ag_2S nanoparticles

6.4	(a) Optical absorption spectra of P3HT:PC ₆₁ BM films prepared at dif- ferent Ag_2S concentration. (b) Optical absorption spectrum of the
	Ag_2S powder in a deionized water suspension
6.5	The J-V characteristics of the solar cells fabricated with/without nickel sulphide nano-particles
6.6	The power conversion efficiency of P3HT:PC ₆₁ BM based solar cells containing various concentration of Ag_2S
6.7	Space charge limited currents of the diodes and solid lines represent- ing computer fits according to equation (2)
6.8	Lifetime tests for devices fabricated with/without Ag_2S nanoparticles. The percentages in the panel refers to the concentration of the particles in the solar absorber layer of the devices
7.1	(a) Schematic diagram for bulk heterojunction organic solar cell based on LaPO ₄ :Ag nano-composite incorporated into P3HT: PCBM active layer.(b) energy level diagram of the device materials. \ldots 124
7.2	HRSEM images of lanthanum phosphate doped silver (LaPO ₄ :Ag) nano-composite
7.3	X-ray diffraction pattern of LaPO ₄ :Ag nanocomposite
7.4	(a) Optical absorption spectra of the films (b) Optical absorption of the LaAgPO ₄ suspension in deionized water. (c) Optical bandgap of the LaAgPO ₄ nano-composite (d) Photoluminescence spectrum of the LaAgPO ₄ powder. $\dots \dots \dots$
7.5	(a) The J-V characteristics of the best performing devices at various LaPO ₄ :Ag nano-composite loading in active layer

7.6	Space charge limited currents of the diodes with solid lines at various
	LaPO ₄ :Ag
7.7	Lifetime tests for devices at various LaPO ₄ :Ag nano-composite load-
	ing in active layer

List of Tables

2.1	Summary of the device performances plasmonic OPV devices with inclusion of metallic NPs in the active layer	30
2.2	Summary of the device performances plasmonic OPV devices with inclusion of metallic NPs in the buffer layer	33
4.1	XRD data of CuS nanoparticles	53
4.2	The parameters of P3HT:PC ₆₁ BM based solar cells fabricated at various CuS nanoparticles concentrations.	58
4.3	The charge transport parameters of organic solar cells based on P3HT:PC ₆₁ BM blend at various CuS doping levels	<u>5</u> 9
5.1	Analysis of XRD of NiS nanoparticles	35
5.2	The solar cell parameters of the best performed devices 8	39
5.3	The charge carrier transport parameters of the TFPSCs 9	92
6.1	Analysis of XRD of Ag_2S nanoparticles)6
6.2	The solar cell parameters of the best performed devices	10
6.3	The charge carrier transport parameters of the TFPSCs	12
7.1	Summary of the plasmon effect	25

7.2	The solar cell parameters of the best performed devices.	 	130
7.3	The charge carrier transport parameters of the TFPSCs.	 	135

Contents

Li	st of]	Figures
Li	st of '	Tables
1	Intr	oduction
	1.1	Justification:
	1.2	Aim of the thesis
	1.3	Objectives of the thesis
	1.4	Outline of this thesis
Re	eferer	nces
2	Lite	rature review
	2.1	General Introduction
	2.2	Working Mechanisms of organic solar cells
	2.3	Device architectures of organic solar cells
	2.4	Current-voltage characteristics of the solar cells

	2.5	Donor Materials	19
	2.6	Acceptor Materials	21
	2.7	Plasmonic metal nano-particles for solar energy harvesting	23
	2.8	Fundamentals properties of surface plasmons	24
		2.8.1 Light scattering	24
		2.8.2 Localized surface plasmon resonance (LSPR)	25
		2.8.3 Near-field effect	26
		2.8.4 Far-field scattering effect	27
		2.8.5 Surface plasmon polariton (SPP)	28
	2.9	Metals nano-particles in the active layer of OPV	29
	2.10) Metal nano-particles in charge transport the buffer layer	32
Re	ferer	nces	35
3	Mat	erials and Methods	49
	3.1	Materials	49
		3.1.1 Synthesis of CuS	49
		3.1.2 Synthesis of NiS	50
		3.1.3 Synthesis of Ag_2S	50

		3.1.4	Synthesis of LaPO ₄ :Ag \ldots	51
	3.2	Chara	acterization techniques	51
		3.2.1	UV-Vis spectroscopy	51
		3.2.2	SEM and TEM electron microscopy	52
		3.2.3	XRD analysis	52
	3.3	Solar	Cell Fabrication	52
		3.3.1	Regular structure	52
		3.3.2	Inverted structure	53
		3.3.3	J-V characteristics	53
Re	eferer	ices .		54
4	Сор	per su	lphide as a mechanism to improve energy harvesting in thin	
	film	solar o	cell	55
	4.1	Abstra	act	55
	4.2	Introd	duction	56
	4.3	Exper	rimental section	58
		4.3.1	Materials	58
		4.3.2	Synthesis Of CuS Nanoparticles	59
		4.3.3	Device Fabrication	59

	4.4	Result	ts and discussion	60		
		4.4.1	Characterizations of CuS	60		
		4.4.2	Optical absorption	64		
		4.4.3	J-V Characteristics	65		
		4.4.4	Charge carrier transport	68		
	4.5	Concl	usion	69		
References						
5	Nick	cel sulj	phide nano-composite assisted hole transport in thin film poly-			
	mer	solar c	cells	77		
	5.1	Abstra	act	77		
	5.2	Introd	luction	78		
	5.3	Exper	imental Section	81		
		5.3.1	Materials	81		
		5.3.2	Synthesis of NiS Nanoparticles	83		
	5.4	Result	ts and discussion	84		
		5.4.1	NiS Characterization	84		
		5.4.2	Optical absorption	88		
		5.4.3	J-V Characteristics	89		

		5.4.4 Charge Transport Properties Analysis					
	5.5	Conclusion					
Re	eferer	ces					
6	Silv poly	Silver-sulphide nano-composite assisted photons capture in thin film					
	P 7						
	6.1	Abstract					
	6.2	Introduction					
	6.3	Experimental details					
		6.3.1 Materials					
		6.3.2 Synthesis of Ag_2S Nanoparticles					
		6.3.3 Organic Solar Cells Fabrication					
	6.4	Results and discussion					
		6.4.1 Characterizations of Silver sulfide					
		6.4.2 Optical absorption					
		6.4.3 J-V Characteristics					
		6.4.4 Charge carrier mobility					
	6.5	Device degradation under ambient conditions					
	6.6	Conclusion					

References											
7	Higl dop	Highly stable thin film organic solar cells using poly crystallized silver doped LaPO ₄									
	7.1	Abstract									
	7.2	Introduction									
	7.3	Experimental details									
		7.3.1 Materials									
		7.3.2 Synthesis of (LaPO ₄ :Ag) nano-composite									
		7.3.3 Solar Cells Fabrication									
	7.4	Results and discussion									
		7.4.1 Optical absorption									
		7.4.2 J-V Characteristics									
		7.4.3 Charge carrier mobility									
	7.5	Device degradation under ambient conditions									
	7.6	Conclusion									
References											
8	Con	clusion									

Chapter 1

Introduction

Today, the demand for more renewable energy sources has increased considerably because of worsening global environmental problem and unsustainable fossil fuel consumption. Hence, the use of renewable energy is expected to reach 20% of the overall energy production by 2040 (see Fig 1.1). The shift towards renewable energy sources such as wind and solar is necessary because of the fact that fossil fuels are ravaging the environment due to the emission of greenhouse gases such as carbon dioxide and others into the atmosphere. However, energy efficiency and increased use of renewable energy sources can lower carbon fuels, which are expected to help reduce the global carbon dioxide emission. The severity of environmental pollution, change of climate, and energy-security problems worldwide require enormous practical solutions transform the world's energy infrastructure to 100% clean, renewable energy that produces zero emissions. For example, each year, 4 to 7 million people die prematurely and hundreds of millions more become ill from air pollution [1–4]. On the other hand, indicate that the three main types of fossil fuels, natural gas, coal, and oil will be depleted in the next few decades, which is necessitating renewable energy sources for long-term sustainability. Renewable energy generation remains a balancing act between cost, efficiency, and environmental impact[5, 6].

Solar energy is the most abundant energy resource on earth, where every minute sunlight reaches the Earth's surface is enough to meet the world's energy demands for one year. Currently, the conversion of sunlight into energy can be achieved through photovoltaic (PV) cells, concentrated PVs, and solar thermal technologies. The sunlight provides the energy for almost all life on earth. Today, solar energy



Figure 1.1: World energy consumption by energy source 2040 [4].

represents only a small fraction of total global electricity generation ($\approx 1\%$) but the use of solar PVs is rapidly expanding due to the annual decrease in the cost of such technologies. The conversion of solar energy into electricity by photovoltaic solar cells is one of the most promising approaches to cope with energy shortages. Photovoltaic can convert solar radiation directly into electrical energy using semiconductors converters that produce the photoelectric, effect which is a physical and chemical phenomenon[7]. Solar cells can also be fabricated from different types of inorganic materials such as silicon or compound semiconductors. The past decade has seen a dramatic acceleration in the deployment of crystalline Silicon PVs, spurred by unprecedented reductions in manufacturing costs and State subsidies with an efficiency of up to 25% on the laboratory scale. However, the high cost and long energy payback time of these solar cells have limited them from competing with conventional fossil-fuel energies on larger scales. Therefore, it is necessary to introduce low-cost PV technologies; researchers have been focusing on solution-processed thin-film solar cells such as polymer thin-films solar cells, perovskite solar cells, quantum-dot photovoltaic [8, 9].

A semiconductor is a material whose conductivity lies between those of conductors and insulators. Generally, a material that has conductivity in the range from 10^{-8} - 10^3 S cm⁻¹ is commonly considered to be a semiconductor. Variations in the conductivity of materials arise from their difference in the energy band structures. The energy difference between the valence band and the conduction band is the energy gap (bandgap)[10].

There are two main types of organic semiconductors, polymers, and low-molecularweight materials, also known as organic small molecules. The polymers are conjugated molecules connected via π -bonds, whereas, the small molecules are bonded to each other by weak van der Waal's force. The atomic configuration of an isolated carbon atom is $1s^22s^22p^2$, inorganic semiconductors, the s and p orbitals form 3 sp² orbitals which are sp² -hybridized, and the σ bonds. The fourth orbital, p_z, is vertical, to the plane crossed by the sp² orbitals. The bonding orbital is also called the highest occupied molecular orbital (HOMO), whereas, the anti-bonding orbital is called the lowest unoccupied molecular orbital (LUMO). The difference between the (HOMO) and the (LUMO) levels is known as the energy gap. The transference of energy between these levels can be excited by the light and depends on the ability of the charge carriers[11, 16] (see Fig 1.2a).



Figure 1.2: (a) The bonding π orbital and antibonding π^* orbitals in the conjugated polymer [11].(b) Schematic of the operating principle for photocurrent[14].

The ability to fine-tune the conductivity of organic semiconductors using molecular design has attracted interest and has inspired many interesting properties such as low-temperature process-ability, flexibility, various colors as well as cost-effective applications. There are three potential applications of conjugated polymers in the area of optoelectronic devices such as organic field-effect transistors (OFETs), organic solar cells (OSCs), and organic light-emitting diodes (OLEDs). These can all be uniquely processed from solution[13].

Photovoltaic is the phenomenon of converting light energy into electrical energy by means of a semiconductor material , due to their exposure to photons with sufficient energy to release the electrons from the highest occupied molecular orbital (HOMO) to the lowest unoccupied molecular orbital (LUMO). In general, the ultimate power conversion efficiency of organic photovoltaics is determined by the ability of the acceptor and donor molecules blend to harvest photons and transport charges. [14, 15].

In general, when the photon with energy higher or equal to the energy gap is absorbed by the material a quasi particle known as exciton will be generated. In the devices, incident photons with wavelength 400-900 nm can excite electrons from ground states to excited states in the donors and/or acceptors(see Fig 1.2b), the free charge carriers should be collected by the electrodes to form the photo-current.

Typically, all PVs are multilayer structures. For instance, in every photovoltaics, there is at least one or more active layers. This layer absorbs light and where the charged species that act as photocurrent carriers are formed. Accordingly, there are many ways to classify the photovoltaics, the most common method is through the materials used as an active layer. Generally, there are two important categories in the classification, the inorganic and the organic PVs. Currently, the PVs market is dominated by inorganic photovoltaics based on by silicon cells. But, the high-cost material, manufacturing processes, and heavy weight solar panel makes it costly for applications. The second category is the organic photovoltaics OPVs. The organic photovoltaics are increasingly attracted a lot of attention due to their several advantages over the traditional silicon-based solar cells, such as low-cost device production, mechanical flexibility, and low material weight. However, it did not yet reach the maturity needed to challenge the latter at the commercial level.

Recently, there are many approaches to improve the performance of organic photovoltaic, such as synthesizing new inorganic nanomaterials into the active layer to enhance light absorption, using additives. Generally, the incorporation of metal nanoparticles in the active layer or buffer layer is a promising strategy to enhance the efficiency of organic photovoltaics.

1.1 Justification:

Fossil fuel has been the main source of energy for the daily livelihood of mankind for centuries. The residual from the use of fossil fuel negatively impacted the existence of life on earth due to the emission of carbon dioxide CO_2 , and other poisonous gases into the atmosphere. On the other hand, the current predictions suggest that the three main types of fossil fuels, natural gas, coal, and oil, will be exhausted in the next few decades. Therefore, there is an urgent need to find sufficient alternative energy sources for sustainable energy supply to the world.

1.2 Aim of the thesis

The main aim of this research is to enhance the power conversion efficiency of organic solar cells based on P3HT:PCBM blend through the incorporation of optimized metal nano-particles at different layers of the device structure. The nanoparticles are synthesized through simple wet chemical synthesis of plasmonic metal nanoparticles and blending the nanoparticles with the solar cells while maintaining low-cost fabrication processes to produce more environmentally stable devices.

1.3 Objectives of the thesis

- (a) To synthesis metal sulphide nanoparticles and other nano-composites.
- (b) To characterize the particles in terms of optical and morphological properties of

the synthesized nanoparticles by using high-resolution scanning electron transmission microscopy (HRSEM and HRTEM).

(c) To prepare, fabricate, and characterize thin-film organic solar cells.

(d) To optimize the solar absorber of polymer solar cells by incorporating plasmon metal nanoparticles.

(e) To optimize the hole buffer layer of polymer solar cells by incorporating plasmon metal nanoparticles.

1.4 Outline of this thesis

This research provides several advantages such as optimize the solar absorber and increasing interfacial roughness between the photoactive layer and hole transport layer of polymer solar cells and enhancing the power conversion efficiency by incorporating metal nanoparticles through their localized surface plasmon resonance effects, and light scattering.

This thesis contains 8 chapters involves the synthesis part, characterization, and incorporation of plasmon metal nanoparticles into thin-film solar cells which improves devices by enhancement the light absorption of solar cells.

Chapter 1 addresses a general introduction of solar energy and contributing to solving the global energy crisis and environmental problems. In addition to highlighting the reasons for doing research, objective, justification, and concludes with the description of the thesis outline.

Chapter 2 literature review presents a general introduction of photovoltaics, giving brief discussions of plasmonic metal nanoparticles organic solar cells, and specifically describes the mechanisms for plasmonic solar cells.

Chapter 3 the materials, experimental methods, and characterization tools used during this thesis. The list of all chemicals and solar cell fabrication are summarized.

Chapter 4 presents synthesized CuS nanoparticles, characterization and fabrication by incorporated in the solar absorber layer of the thin-film organic photovoltaic cell which provides better performance. **Chapter 5** Nickel sulphide (NiS) nano-composite were synthesized characterization and embedded in PEDOT:PSS as the hole transport layer of the thin-film organic solar cell to improve the charge carrier, which provides better performance.

Chapter 6 Silver sulphide nanoparticles (Ag_2S) (NPs) were successfully synthesized and characterized using high-resolution scanning and electron microscopy (HRSEM and HR-TEM), and incorporated in the inverted thin-film organic solar cell as a photoactive layer. the result is clearly shown enhanced the performance of the device, exhibited extraordinary environmental stability.

Chapter 7 the newly synthesized particles silver doped lanthanum phosphate (LaPO4:Ag) were used in the solar absorber medium of inverted thin-film organic solar cells to assist in photons harvesting. The result has been shown to significantly improve power conversion efficiency. The improvement is due to the plasmon mechanism effect within the photoactive layer.

Finally, chapter 8 is conclusions discussed research output and future development.

References

- M.Z.Jacobson, M.A. Delucchi, Z.A.F. Bauer, S.C. Goodman, W.E. Chapman, M.A. Cameron, C.Bozonnat, L.Chobadi, H.A. Clonts, P.Enevoldsen, J.R. Erwin, S.N. Fobi, O.K. Goldstrom, E.M. Hennessy, J.Liu, J.Lo, C.B. Meyer, S.B. Morris, K.R. Moy, P.L. O'Neill, I.Petkov, S.Redfern, R.Schucker, M.A. Sontag, J.Wang, E.Weiner, and A.S. Yachanin, 100% Clean and Renewable Wind, Water, and Sunlight All-Sector Energy Roadmaps for 139 Countries of the World, Joule, 1(2017)108-121.
- [2] International Energy Agency Releases its World Energy Outlook(2017) https://www.globalenergyinstitute.org/international-energy-agency-releasesits-world-energy-outlook.
- [3] I.F.Roth and L.L.Ambs, Incorporating externalities into a full cost approach to electric power generation life-cycle costing, Energy, 29(2004) 2125-2144.
- [4] https://www.statista.com/statistics/222066/projected-global-energy-consumptionby-source/
- [5] D.Yue, P. Khatav, F. You, and S. B. Darling, Deciphering the uncertainties in life cycle energy and environmental analysis of organic photovoltaics Energy Environ. Sci., 5(2012)9163-9172.
- [6] S.B.Darling, F.You, T.Veselka, and A.Velosa, Assumptions and the Levelized cost of energy for photovoltaics Energy Environ. Sci., 4(2011)3133-3139.
- [7] M.S.Dresselhaus, and I. L. Thomas, Alternative energy technologies. Nature 414(2001)332-337.
- [8] N.Grossiord, J.M. Kroon, R.Andriessen, P.W.M. Blom, Degradation mechanisms in organic photovoltaic devices. Org Electron 13(2012)432-456.
- [9] K.Branker, M.J.M.Pathak, J.M.Pearce, A Review of Solar Photovoltaic Levelized Cost of Electricity, Renewable Sustainable Energy Rev, 15(2011) 4470-4482.

- [10] C.Wang, H.Dong, L.Jiang, and W.Hu, Organic semiconductor crystals, Chem. Soc. Rev., 47(2018) 422.
- [11] B.Wu, N.Mathews, T.-C.Sum, Plasmonic Organic Solar Cells: Charge Generation and Recombination. Springer: 2016.
- [12] C.Deibel, V.Dyakonov, Polymer-fullerene bulk heterojunction solar cells. Rep Prog Phys. 9(2010)73.
- [13] G.Bidan, P.Bernier, S.Lefrant, and S.Lefrant, eds. Advances in synthetic metals: twenty years of progress in science and technology.Elsevier(1999).
- [14] X.Wang ,Z.M.Wang, High-Efficiency Solar Cells, Physics, materials, and devices. Springer Series in Materials Science 190 (2014).
- [15] J.Nelson, The Physics of Solar Cells, Imperial College Press, London (2003)
- [16] C.Deibel, V.Dyakonov, Polymer-fullerene bulk heterojunction solar cells. Rep. Progr.Phys. 73(2010) 096401.

Chapter 2

Literature review

2.1 General Introduction

Solar energy is one of the renewable energy resources that convert sunlight into electricity. It has been regarded as one of the most promising and cheap energy sources available in nature. Recently, photovoltaic research has contributed significantly to harness solar energy into electrical energy using semiconductor materials. There are various solar cell technologies available today to convert solar energy into electricity, such as crystalline Si, compound semiconductor-based cells, thin-film solar cells, organic photovoltaics (OPVs) cells, dye-sensitized solar cells (DSSCs), and perovskite solar cells. They are all contenders for the solar cell market in the future. However, organic photovoltaics (OPVs) based on organic semiconductors and small molecules, are particularly attractive due to their several advantages, such as low-cost fabrication of large areas, low-temperature fabrication, semi-transparency, and mechanical flexibility and electronic properties [1–8]. Organic photovoltaics (OPVs) are especially promising alternatives to solar energy harvesting due to the abundance of its constituent elements (basic materials), and ease of chemical synthesis. Because of the different optical properties of the polymer materials, it is possible to fabricate semi-coloured and transparent OPV devices. This technology is particularly attractive for the integrated PV market[9–11]. The most commonly known PV systems are mono- and polycrystalline PN-junction silicon solar cells with an efficiency of up to 25% on the laboratory scale. The main challenge with silicon-based solar cells is the high cost of device manufacturing. The thickness of the silicon wafer ranges from $200\mu m - 500\mu m$ which is thicker than OPV

solar absorber [12–15]. There are various types of device architectures in organic photovoltaics solar cells, the most widely used design is (1) is the bulk heterojunction architecture which consists of a blend of donor and acceptor materials. The distance between donor and acceptor molecules must be less than 10 nm for the effective dissociation of excitons. And therefore the losses due to exciton recombination can be expected to be low, which improved photon-generated currents, and also leads to improved power conversion efficiency[16–18]. Nevertheless, the performance of BHJ organic solar cells is very sensitive due to the nano-morphology of the photo-active film. The morphology may affect performance due to the occurrence of geminate and non-geminate charge carrier recombination. In order to improve the performance of the devices, the nano-morphology must be controlled by solvent additive, thermal annealing, solvent vapor annealing[19, 20]. (2) singlelayer OPV which is consists of only one active material sandwiched between two electrodes, the active layer used usually p-type material and they require a Schottky barrier between p-type and metal to allow for the separation of excitons. The power conversion efficiency is very low[21, 22].(3)Bilayer heterojunction organic photovoltaics (see Fig 2.1a) comprising of an electron donor layer (D) and an electron acceptor layer (A) which are stacked by layer. The charge separation occurs at the donor-acceptor interface and the power conversion efficiency is limited due to the short diffusion length of excitons[23, 24]. (4)Tandem heterojunction solar cells consist of two or more solar subcells organic solar cells connected in series or parallel manner, with one wide bandgap and the other small bandgap with the complementary absorption over the broad range of the solar spectrum. Since tandem solar cells are the result of two sub-cells connected in series, the open-circuit voltage of cells is the sum of the two sub-cells. Therefore, Tandem solar cells demonstrated high power conversion efficiency (PCE) 17%[25, 26] compared with the Bulk heterojunction 16%[27]. But, the manufacturing of tandem is more expensive due to the formation of two subcells [28].

The recombination of photogenerated electron-hole pairs before migrating to the electrodes and the inability to utilize the entire visible light spectrum is considered to be the major factors for low PCE of organic solar cells. Most of the commonly


Figure 2.1: Schematic of the device structures (a) bilayer heterojunction, (b) bulk heterojunction[8] (c) Tandem heterojunction solar cells [29].

used organic semiconductors absorb in the range of near UV-visible light due to their large bandgap, which accounts for only about 4% of total solar radiation while the visible light contributes about 50%. Relatively, there are various strategies to improve the light-trapping in thin-film solar cells such as incorporating plasmon metallic nanoparticles in the active layer or buffer layer. These nanoparticles can help to enhance the light-matter interaction in the nanoscale which enhances the optical absorption and reduce recombination[30–33]. Plasmonic NPs are known to exhibit a strong absorption band in the UV-visible region due to the excitation of localized surface plasmon resonance (LSPR). The LSPR is a non-propagating excitations of conduction electrons of the metallic nanostructure to the electromagnetic field[34, 35]. There are three methods to operational mechanisms for plasmonic solar cells to improve the light absorption to enhance exciton generation of organic solar cells(i) light scattering, in which the absorption enhancement is due to highangle and/or multiple scattering,(ii) near-field can also be used to enhance the absorption of an active layer (iii)surface plasmon photonic SPPs[36, 37].

2.2 Working Mechanisms of organic solar cells

The photoactive layer in organic solar cells is composed of the mixture of p-type donor polymer and an acceptor fullerene or non-fullerene molecules. The energy band structure in semiconductor polymers is the highest occupied molecular orbitals (HOMO) are similar to the valence band and the lowest unoccupied molecular orbitals (LUMO) are analogous to conduction bands. However, the conventional structure's LUMO and HOMO has energetically low and high electron affinity, respectively, which leads to accepting electrons from the donors(see Fig 2.2). The fundamental working principle of the bulk-heterojunction (BHJ) organic solar cells and the mechanism of transforming photons into a photocurrent can be explained in at least four fundamental steps (see Fig 2.2).

(1)**Photon absorption :** the incident light is absorbed by the donor material in the photoactive layer, due to the high absorption coefficient $(10^7 m^{-1})$ of conjugated polymers such as poly4,6-(2-ethylhexyl-3-fluorothieno[3,4-b]thiophene-2-carboxylate) alt-2,6(4,8-bis(2-ethylhexyloxy) benzo[1,2-b:4,5-b]dithiophene) (PTB7). Consequently, the thicknesses for the active layer of conjugated polymers between 100-200 nm are sufficient for a good absorption compared to silicon-based solar cells, active layer thicknesses of hundreds of micrometers are required due to the silicon is an indirect semiconductor. The absorbed light enters through the ITO or FTO coated glass substrate to the active layer, electron-hole pairs are generated by exciting electrons from the highest occupied molecular orbital (HOMO) to the lowest unoccupied molecular orbital (LUMO). The higher bandgap of the donor

conjugated polymers leads to lower absorption in the photoactive layer, and low photocurrent generation which shows lower power conversion efficiency. Therefore, the material with a lower bandgap may enhance the photon harvesting due to the better overlap with the solar spectrum[38–41].

(2)Exciton generation and diffusion : The photo-generated excitons need to overcome the binding energy of the charge-separated state and dissociate into free electrons and holes. To accomplish this, the excitons need to diffuse to the donor/acceptor (D/A) interface within the diffusion length without recombining to the ground state. The exciton diffusion lengths in conjugated polymers are typically around 10-20 nm.

(3)Exciton dissociation into free electrons and holes at the interface: when excitons reach D/A interface. The free charge carriers are separated by the energetic driving force. The hole is transferred into the donor through the backbone of the polymer chain and the electron is transferred into the acceptor domain. However, if this energy is larger than the binding energy of the exciton in the donor, then the dissociation procedure became more favorable.

(4) **Charge collection:** once the electron and hole have distributed within the donor and acceptor phases, the electrons are collected at the cathode and the holes at the anode driven by an internal electric field deriving from the Fermi level difference of the electrodes.

2.3 Device architectures of organic solar cells

The device performance of the organic photovoltaic is highly dependent on their architecture design and the materials used as buffer layers and electrodes. However,



Figure 2.2: working principle of organic solar cells[41].

organic solar cells can be fabricated based on two types of device structures namely the conventional structure and the inverted structure. The conventional thin-film organic solar cells device consists of a bulk-heterojunction (BHJ) active layer, sandwiched between a transparent conducting electrode, such as indium tin oxide (ITO) or fluorine-doped tin oxide (FTO) glass, and a low work function (LWF) metal such as Al, Au, Ag as the cathode (see Fig 2.3). Usually, p-type conducting polymer, PE-DOT:PSS, is commonly used on the top of ITO to improve the hole injection and electron blocking, while, the low work function metals such as Al and Ca/Al are often used as the top cathode to ensure effective electron extraction. The electron transport layer is commonly inserted between bulk-heterojunction and metal cathode which can be used LiF or Ca for electron extraction and improve the interfacial stability. However, organic solar cells' conventional architecture has suffered from some drawbacks in the stability and lifetime of the device [42, 43]. One of the major drawbacks of the conventional structure polymer solar cell is the short stability when exposed to air due to low-work-function metal (Al). Furthermore, in the conventional structure organic solar cells, the acidic nature of PEDOT:PSS interfacial layer which is in direct contact with the ITO can cause etching ITO film and result in a degradation of the device performance. The inverted device's architecture consists of n-type metal oxide semiconductors such as (ZnO, TiO₂). While that the metal oxides have been used for efficient hole extraction on the top such as molybdenum oxide (MoO₃), vanadium oxide (V₂O₅), tungsten oxide (WO₃), and nickel oxide (NiO) are used to replace PEDOT:PSS. Inverted organic solar cells exhibit higher environmental stability of devices compared with the conventional architecture and provide higher flexibility in the design of multi-junction or tandem polymer solar cells [44–48].



Figure 2.3: Typical device architecture for a conventional and inverted cell[43].

2.4 Current-voltage characteristics of the solar cells

Solar cells have a non-linear current-voltage (I-V) characteristics that describe the measured data. This relationship between the current and applied voltage can be described by various models. In most cases, a simple diode model is used from which the applied voltage and current relationship are derived and given by an equation:

$$I_{dark} = I_0(e^{\frac{q_V}{KT}} - 1)$$
(2.1)

where I_0 is a constant, q is the electronic charge, k is the Boltzmann constant, and T is temperature. The total current of the solar cell device is the difference between the dark current that flows as a result of the applied potential difference (V) is given by the following:

$$I(V) = I_{SC} - I_{dark} = I_{SC} - I_0 (e^{\frac{qV}{KT}} - 1)$$
(2.2)

In order to account the effect of a real solar cells depends on the ideal Shockley equation was extended by two-part of resistors represent by series resistance R_s and the parallel resistance R_p . The J-V characteristic in Figure 2.4 can be analyzed by the generalized Shockley equation corresponding to this equivalent circuit

$$J = \frac{1}{1 + \frac{R_s}{R_{sh}}} J_s(exp(\frac{q(V - JR_s)}{\frac{nK_BT}{q}}) - 1) - (J_{PH} - \frac{V}{R_{sh}})$$
(2.3)

where J_s is the saturation current density, n is the ideal factor of the diode, q is the elementary charge, k_B is Boltzmann's constant, and T is the absolute temperature. The optional photocurrent J_{ph} is included by a parallel shift of the current-voltage curve down the current axis. The open-circuit and the short-circuit current density can also be calculated from this current equation, and can be presented as

$$V_{OC} = \frac{nK_BT}{q} Ln[1 + \frac{J_{PH}}{J_s}(1 - \frac{V_{OC}}{J_{PH}R_{sh}})]$$
(2.4)

$$J_{SC} = \frac{1}{1 + R_s/R_{sh}} J_{PH} - J_s [exp(\frac{|J_{SC}|R_s}{nK_BT/q} - 1]$$
(2.5)

The power conversion efficiency PCE is measured by using various parameters such as short circuit current (J_{SC}), the open-circuit voltage (V_{OC}), the fill factor (FF), and the efficiency (η). The power conversion efficiency PCE is generally defined as the percentage of the maximum output of electrical power to the incident light power (see Fig 2.4). Which is determined by the following formula

$$PCE = \frac{P_m}{P_{in}} = \frac{V_{OC} * J_{SC} * FF}{P_{in}}$$
(2.6)

Where P_m is a maximum power point, (J_{sc}) is the short-circuit current density, (V_{OC})

is the open-circuit voltage and (FF) is the fill factor, and P_{in} is the incident light power density. A standard test condition for solar cells is Air Mass 1.5 (AM 1.5) with an incident power density of $\sim 100 \text{ mWcm}^{-2}$ at a temperature of 25°C [49]. In solar cells, J_{sc} is directly related to the number of absorbed photons, which strongly depends on the absorption intensity and the absorption range of the active layer materials, exciton generation and dissociation, charge transport, and charge collection at the electrodes. The fill factor FF is defined as the ratio of the maximum power P_m to the produce of a short-circuit current density (J_{sc}) and open-circuit voltage (V_{OC}). The series resistance (R_s) and shunt resistance (R_{sh}) are two important factors that affect the FF of a cell. In general, R_s is producing from the bulk resistances of the active layer and electrodes and the contact resistance between the active layer and electrodes. While, the R_{sh} is derived from the current leakage induced by the pinhole in the cell, or the current leakage from the edge of the device.

$$FF = \frac{P_m}{V_{OC} * J_{SC}}$$
(2.7)

The V_{OC} is determined by the energy difference between the highest occupied molecular orbital (HOMO) energy level of the donor and the lowest unoccupied molecular orbital (LUMO) energy level. The acceptor components upon forming an ohmic contact are very important in organic materials and electrodes to collect the electrons in cathode and holes in anode in the bulk heterojunction (BHJ) organic solar cell. The schematic diagram and the charge transport channels in the organic polymer solar cells and energy levels alignments are shown in (Fig 2.3) such as planer layer has already been applied for organic solar cells[50–52].

2.5 **Donor Materials**

Conjugated polymers are the transcendent donor materials for PSCs because of their low bandgap and great portability. The most common categories of conjugated polymers that have been generally utilized as donors in organic solar cells are



Figure 2.4: Current-voltage (I-V) characteristics of an organic photovoltaics[53].

the Poly(phenylene vinylene) (PPV), and Polythiophenes (PTs). The polythiophene (PT) subsidiaries are one of the most significant kinds of donor materials, and its derivatives are the main source of electron donor conjugated polymer that has attracted high research attention for photovoltaic applications[54, 55]. The poly[2-methoxy-5-(2-ethylhexyloxy)- p-phenylene vinylene] (MEH-PPV) (see Fig 2.5) is the first donor utilized in BHJ solar cells, due to the wide energy band gap 2.2 eV which are limits absorption to photons up to ≈ 600 nm, good solubility, mobility, and luminescence property[56]. Heeger et al. fabricated the BHJ device by blending MEH-PPV with a fullerene acceptor PC61BM, the device produced showed low J_{SC} due to poor harvesting of the solar spectra [57, 58].

The most popular polymer donor material, poly (3-hexylthiophene) (P3HT) molecules, is often utilized for the fabrication of thin-film organic solar cells. P3HT has higher charge carrier mobility (up to $0.2 \text{ cm}^2/(\text{V s})$), and therefore, this conju-

gated polymer exhibited much better photovoltaic properties [59]. Furthermore, P3HT has good stability in the ambient environment, and solubility in several organic solvents. Hence, BHJ devices containing P3HT together with fullerene derivatives have been used to produce stably inverted thin-film organic solar cells on glass substrate. Moreover, there are various strategies that have been developed to optimize the performance of P3HT-based PSCs such as post-annealing and solvent additives to improve the morphology [60]. On the other hand, the poly 4,6-(2-ethylhexyl-3-fluorothieno[3,4-b]thiophene-2-carboxylate) alt-2,6(4,8bis(2-ethylhexyloxy) benzo[1,2-b:4,5-b]dithiophene) (PTB7) is another major donor polymer which is also widely used in organic solar cells. It has produced high efficiency and stable thin film organic solar cell[61, 62]. The 2,1,3-Benzothiadiazole (BT) is another major category of the donor conjugated polymer that has been widely used as an electron-deficient building block in conjugated polymers with D/A structure. The most popular Benzothiadiazole (BT) derivatives known to date is PCPDTBT which has is a narrow band gap polymer, strong and broad absorption band extending to the near-infrared region. It has been employed as donor BHJ in the thin film organic solar cell (TFOSC) and exhibited good hole mobility[63, 64]. Furthermore, other popular donor polymers which belongs to the group diketopyrrolopyrrole (DPP), are Benzo[1,2-b;4,5-b']dithiophene (BDT), and poly[2,3-bis-(3octyloxyphenyl)quinoxalin-5.8-altthiophene2,5-diyl] (TQ1) [65-67] which has been employed in organic solar cells and exhibited high performance, good stability in inverted devices.

2.6 Acceptor Materials

Fullerene are C60 derivative comprehensively utilized as electron-accepting material in solution-processed thin-film organic solar cells (TFOSCs), as they showed great solubility in organic solvents. The simple fullerene PC60BM is one of the major acceptors which has been utilized frequently in BHJ as an accepter and shows great electron mobility one of PC60BM molecule can accept up to four electrons[68]. Although PC60BM dissolves in chloroform and dichlorobenzene, it



Figure 2.5: Chemical structures of conjugated polymers and fullerene and their derivatives.

exhibits very limited solubility in most of the normally utilized organic solvents. So as to improve its solubility and also to avoid severe phase separation of D/A blend, [6, 6]-phenyl-C61-butyric acid methyl ester (PC60BM) is commonly applied in OPVs. In the previous decade, PC60BM the derivative (PC70BM), has been predominantly utilized as acceptors in OPVs. Both fullerenes PC60BM, PC70BM have strong absorption in the visible and ultraviolet region[69]. However, organic photovoltaic devices utilizing PC70BM as the acceptor will absorb more sunlight, leading to an increased Jsc and subsequently improved PCEs. However, the energy level of the fullerene derivatives is significant for PSCs. The open-circuit voltage (V_{oc}) of PSCs is controlled by the difference between the LUMO energy level of the fullerene acceptors and the HOMO energy level of the polymer donors[70].

Besides, there are other fullerenes derivatives such as indene-fullerene monoadduct (ICMA) and indene-fullerene bisadduct (ICBA) are also other fullerene derivatives which were used as electron acceptor materials in OPVs (see Fig 2.5) [71]. Fan et al. investigated the Indene-C70 Bisadduct (IC70BA) with poly(3-hexylthiophene) (P3HT) based device, and obtained higher Voc than that of pristine P3HT/PCBM-

based devices. The better performance of the optimized device was attributed to the higher crystallinity of P3HT and a better donor-acceptor interpenetrating network of the active layer[72]. Furthermore, devices in which fullerene and its derivatives are used as electron acceptor materials for OPV have proven to be very efficient.

2.7 Plasmonic metal nano-particles for solar energy harvesting

Plasmon nano-structures have been intensively used in different photonic devices such as organic photovoltaic cells, optoelectronics, chemical and biological sensing, light-emitting diodes, and photon detection [73, 74]. The metal nanoparticles (NPs) can be obtained by various synthetic methods such as wet chemical route, vapor deposition methods, and decomposition of the organometallic precursor. Metal nanoparticles have gained tremendous attention due to there attractive optical and electrical properties. In particular, metal nanoparticles (NPs) such as gold (Au) and silver (Ag) which exhibit strong absorption due to their relative localized surface plasmon resonance (LSPR), and scattering efficiency among noble metals in the visible range[75, 76].

Plasmonics has attracted great attention over the last few decades due to their alluring physical mechanisms arising from the interaction of light with the electron plasma on the surface of nano-structured metals. Metal nano-particles can assist in the light trapping process through different mechanisms such as the electric field and light scattering enhancement from metal nano-particles. In the case of electric field enhancement, there is a strong interaction between the incident light and metal nanoparticles which leads to the creation of an electromagnetic field around the nanoparticles. While in light scattering enhancement, the light is trapped in the solar absorber medium through multiple reflections by metal nano-particles. This metal nanostructure can be modified by coupling or concentrating the light onto an active layer to enhance the absorption of the incident photons [79–81]. The incorporation of plasmonic nanostructures in solution-processed organic photovoltaic devices has been demonstrated as a means to enhance solar energy harvesting through different mechanisms as (1) light scattering, (2) localized surface plasmon resonance (LSPR), and (3) surface plasmon polariton (SPP).



Figure 2.6: Different mechanisms for plasmonic solar cells to enhance the light absorption in the solar cells (a) Light Scattering Effect (b) Localized Surface Plasmon Resonance (LSPR) Effect (c) Surface Plasmon Polariton Effect [99].

2.8 Fundamentals properties of surface plasmons

2.8.1 Light scattering

Metal nano-particles in dielectric medium can act like effective scattering centres to change the direction of the incident beam in such a way that the light remain trapped in the medium. It is to be noted that the NPs scattering depends on the size and shape of the metallic nano-structures. [82]. Further, a relatively larger diameter (>50 nm) nano-particle behave in such a way that light scattered at a particular angular spread increases the path length through multiple scattering thus dispersing the electromagnetic waves of the incident light in the photoactive layer(see Fig 2.6a). Hence, organic solar cells consist of metal nano-particles placed at the surface of the buffer layer such that the nano-particles can enhance the absorber by scattering sunlight due to the reflected light at the top electrode back with NP(s) pass through within the photoactive layer, and therefore, generate more excitons(see Fig 2.6a), and thus reduce reflection losses and increase the absorption of semiconductor material to convert it into the electricity, we can conclude the scattering is efficiency with increasing particle size [83–85].

2.8.2 Localized surface plasmon resonance (LSPR)

Localized surface plasmon resonance (LSPR) is a phenomenon associated with the collective excitation of free electrons on the surface of the metal nano-structures. The collective oscillation of the electrons leads to a resonant absorption due to the interaction between the electromagnetic field of incident light and the surface electron density on the surface of the metal nano-particles (NPs) as displayed in Fig (2.7a). When the incident light interacts with metal nano-particle which is smaller than the than the wavelength, the light show strong excitations due to the electric field in the form of localized surface plasmon resonances (LSPR)(see Fig 2.6b).[87]. The resonance wavelength of the metal nano-particles can be a shift over the wide spectral range from ultraviolet (UV), visible to near-infrared (NIR). The frequency of the resonance absorptions depends on the particle shape, size, geometry, and dielectric medium [97–100]. The polarizability (P) of a spherical NP can be expressed as:

$$P = 4\pi\varepsilon_0\varepsilon_m a^3 \frac{\varepsilon_p - \varepsilon_m}{\varepsilon_p + 2\varepsilon_m} E_0$$
(2.8)

$$\alpha = 4\pi a^3 \frac{\varepsilon_p - \varepsilon_m}{\varepsilon_p + 2\varepsilon_m} \tag{2.9}$$

where a is the diameter of the NP and ε_p and ε_m are the dielectric constants of the surrounding dielectric medium and of the metal NP itself, respectively. According to eqn (2.8), we can see that when $|\varepsilon_p + 2\varepsilon_m|$ becomes a small, while $\varepsilon_p(\omega) = -2\varepsilon_m$ the particle polarizability will become very large. According to Drude's model for metallic nanoparticles, the dielectric reply of the metallic sphere $\varepsilon_p(\omega)$ is a complex number and the real component of dielectric response can be related to the frequency with the following expression:

$$\varepsilon_p(\omega) = 1 - \frac{\omega_p^2}{\omega^2 + \gamma^2}$$
(2.10)

where ω is the frequency of the electric field of metal nanoparticles, and $\gamma = 1/\tau$ and the τ is the relaxation time of the electron, ω_p is the plasmon frequency of bulk longitudinal electron excitations. The plasmon frequency can be defined by the equation:

$$\omega_p = \sqrt{\frac{n_e e^2}{\varepsilon_0 m_e^*}} \tag{2.11}$$

Where e is electric charge, m_{e^*} is the effective mass of the electron, ε_0 is the free-space dielectric constant, and n_e is the electron number density. From equation (2.10) and (2.11) we can obtain the surface plasmon resonance frequency $(\omega_{LSPR})[89--91, 96]$.

$$\omega_{LSPR} = \omega_p \sqrt{\frac{1}{1 + 2\varepsilon_m} - \frac{1}{\omega_p^2 \tau^2}}$$
(2.12)

We can observe from this relationship that plasmonic resonant frequency strongly depends on the dielectric. But for the novel metal ω_p by defined in the equation(2.11) mainly depends on the density of free electrons in the particle. Which is located in the deep ultraviolet region. The resonant frequency can be adjusted by changing the dielectric constant of the embedding medium: a higher index causes a redshift in the resonance[94–96].

2.8.3 Near-field effect

The incident light interaction with plasmonic nanoparticles results in local perform enhancement of electromagnetic fields. However, surface plasmon resonance is accompanied by strong near fields due to resonant enhancement in polarizability. These interaction is creating an electric field outside and inside of the metal nanoparticles. It can be inferred from the potential obtained using the Laplace



Figure 2.7: (a)Surface plasmon resonance oscillation for a sphere[86]. (b)Mechanisms of LSPR, far-field scattering and near-field[93].

Equation.

$$E_{in} = \frac{3\varepsilon_m}{\varepsilon_p + 2\varepsilon_m} E_0 \tag{2.13}$$

$$E_{out} = E_0 + \frac{3\hat{n}(\hat{n}.\vec{p}) - \vec{p}}{4\pi\varepsilon_0\varepsilon_m} \frac{1}{r^3}$$
(2.14)

Where r is the distance to the center of the spherical nanoparticles and n is the unit vector. The first term on the right-hand side of equation(2.14) represents the incident electric field and the second term represents the induced electric field within the spherical nanoparticles[89]. The near-field enhancement that plasmon nanoparticles can obtain near their surface is influenced by their morphology.

2.8.4 Far-field scattering effect

Another principle of the resonantly enhanced polarizability (P) can be used to trap the light inside solar cells, by light scattering and absorption, which increases the optical path length through the photoactive layer. Thus, it leads to improve performance. However, light incident on metal nanoparticles is scattered into the far-field, depending on the size and shape and material properties of the metal nanoparticles[93]. The extinction coefficient of the particles is defined as the sum of the scattering and absorption. The scattering C_{sca} and absorption C_{abs} cross-sections are given by:

$$C_{sca} = \frac{1}{6\pi} * \{\frac{2\pi}{\lambda}\}^4 |\alpha|^2$$
 (2.15)

$$C_{abs} = \frac{2\pi}{\lambda} Im[\alpha]$$
(2.16)

For the light-harvesting purposes in thin-film organic solar cells, the light scattering by the plasmonic nanoparticles should be greater than the parasitic absorption of the particle itself. In order to measure the scattering and absorption performances of the particles, We defined the efficiencies of scattering and absorption-through.

$$Q_{abs} = \frac{C_{abs}}{C_{abs} + C_{sca}} \tag{2.17}$$

$$Q_{sca} = \frac{C_{sca}}{C_{abs} + C_{sca}} \tag{2.18}$$

Thus, the absorption and scattering efficiency of the plasmonics nanoparticle depends on the particle size, shape, and type of the particle as well as its surrounding medium. Moreover, for photovoltaic cells application, the size of the nanoparticle should be smaller than particle size < 50 nm. Thus, LSPR can improve the power conversion efficiency of solar cells by increasing light absorption and exciton-generation.

2.8.5 Surface plasmon polariton (SPP)

Plasmonic effects in solar cells is to use metal nano-structured particles in thin-film solar cells to enhance photons harvesting through the effect of surface plasmon polariton. The surface plasmon polariton is occurring due to the collective oscillation of surface electrons that creates a strong, oscillating electric field that propagates along the surface. The oscillating electric field propagates into both metal and dielectric layers, where the dielectric portion will be improved and produces a photovoltaic enhancement[102]. The nano-particles are sandwiched at the interface of the metal electrode and dielectric medium and can spread with it for a few micrometers until the energy is lost in the metal or absorbed into the dielectric layer(see Fig 2.6c). SPP excitation at the metallic/dielectric interface can only be achieved when the momentum component in the photon momentum that coincides with that of SPP. The improvement of light absorption in solar cells is due to the strong propagation of the SPP at the interface, and this is particularly useful for thin-film organic solar cells [102, 103].

2.9 Metals nano-particles in the active layer of OPV

The plasmonic nano-structures embedded in the photoactive layer of thin-film organic solar cells can significantly improve the optical absorption and collection of photo-generated charge carriers through localized surface plasmonic resonance (LSPR) effect and light scattering in the medium. Consequently, the effects increases the power conversion efficiency (PCE). If the metal nano-particles are at the top surface of the active layer and have small diameters, they might excite free electrons through localized surface plasmon resonance. Moreover, metallic films at the back surface of a thin film photovoltaics absorber layer can couple sunlight by surface plasmon polariton [104–106].

Incorporation of the small amount of Au NPs into the active layer PTB7/PC₇₀BM is reported to have increased broadband plasmon-induced absorption enhancement ranging from 350 to 800 nm. The result has significantly enhanced the power conversion efficiency as high as PCE= 9.62%[107]. Tzounis et al. investigated the effect of bimetallic plasmonic nanoparticles Au@Ag(NPs) incorporated into PC3HT:PCBM exhibited improved device performance the PCE= 2.69% compared with the pristine device its efficiency PCE=2.24%. The improvement of performance due to the increased optical absorption attributed to the plasmonic nanoparticles (NPS), which has an average size of 40 nm. Oseni et al. incorporated two types of bimetallic nanocomposites such as silver:zinc (Ag:Zn) and silver: magnesium (Ag:Mg) into PTB7:PCBM blend photoactive layers in an inverted organic solar cells. The results showed that metal nano-composite improved optical and electrical properties and achieved PCE=3.90%, 4.96%, respectively. The im-

Table 2.1: Summary of the device performances plasmonic OPV devices with inclu-

sion of metallic NPs in the active layer.

Device structure	Plasmonic	$V_{oc}(V)$	J _{sc}	FF	PCE	Year	Ref
	nanostruc-		(mAcm	^{.2})			
	ture						
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/P3HT:PCBM-	Ag@Cu NPs	0.60	11.90	54.40	3.87	2019	[37]
Ag@Cu/ LiF/Al							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/P3HT:PCBM:Au:Ag	Au:Ag	0.52	15.40	51.00	3.29	2019	[112]
/LiF /Al							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/Ag@SiO ₂ /	Ag@SiO ₂	0.74	16.65	68.00	8.92	2013	[113]
PTB7:PC70BM /Al							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/Au@SiO ₂ /	Au@SiO ₂	0.62	10.60	57.00	3.80	2013	[114]
P3HT:PCBM /Al							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/P3HT:ICBA-Au /Ca	Au NPs	0.84	11.56	68.83	6.68	2015	[115]
/Al							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/P3HT:PCBM: Au/ Al	Au-NPs	0.60	9.45	56.65	3.20	2015	[115]
ITO/ZnO/P3HT:PCBM:Ag@SiO ₂	Ag@SiO ₂	0.61	9.72	66.50	3.94	2015	[100]
/MoO ₃ /Ag							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/P3HT:PCBM-Au/ Al	Au NPs	0.60	9.77	63.38	3.71	2012	[87]
ITO/TiO ₂ /PBDTTT-C-T:PC ₇₁ BM+Au	Au	0.76	18.39	62.87	8.79	2012	[88]
/MoO ₃ /Ag							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/	Ag@SiO ₂	0.75	17.05	67.30	8.61	2018	[116]
Ag@SiO ₂ /PTB7:PC ₇₁ BM /Ca /Al							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/PCDTBT:PC71BM-	Ag NPs	0.86	11.61	69.00	7.10	2011	[104]
Ag/ TiO_x /Al							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/P3HT:PCBM-Ag /Ca	Ag NPs	0.64	9.93	64.08	4.07	2013	[105]
/Al							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/PTB7:PC71BM-	Au@Ag@SiO ₂	0.75	18.07	70.8	9.56	2016	[106]
Au@Ag@SiO ₂ /Ca /Al	NC						
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/PBDTTT-C-	Ag@SiO ₂	0.76	16.94	62.0	7.77	2017	[117]
T:PC ₇₁ BM-Ag@SiO ₂ /Ca /Al	NPs						
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/P3HT:PCBM-	Ag:Zn:Ni	0.56	12.36	47.70	3.33	2019	[33]
Ag:Zn:Ni /LiF /Al	NC						
ITO/ZnO/PTB7:PCBM-Ag:Zn:Ni/	Ag : Zn :Ni	0.73	14.76	46.93	5.06	2019	[119]
MoO ₃ / Al	NC						
ITO/ZnO/PTB7:CdS:PCBM/MoO ₃ /Ag	CdS-NPs	0.74	14.20	64.65	6.80	2016	[120]
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/P3HT:PCBM-Ag:Zn	Ag:Zn NPs	0.55	14.00	47.00	3.60	2017	[121]
/LiF /Al							
ITO/rGO/ZnO/P3HT:PCBM-Ag	Ag-NPs	0.63	10.99	63.64	4.37	2016	[122]
/MoO ₃ /Ag							
ITO/rGO/ZnO/P3HT:PCBM-Au	Au-NPs	0.63	11.17	63.70	4.44	2016	[122]
/MoO ₃ / Ag							
ITO/TiO ₂ /PBDTTT-C-T:PC ₇₁ BM+Au/	Au-NPs	0.88	16.01	48.10	6.83	2015	[123]
MoO ₃ / Ag							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/P3HT:PCBM:Zn-	Zn-SnS NPs	0.55	12.65	54.00	3.75	2020	[124]
SnS/ LiF/ Al							



Figure 2.8: (a) Core-bishell design concept for metal nanostructures. (b) UV-vis spectra of parent Ag and Ag@TiO₂ as well as Ag@TiO₂ @Pa.(c) The device structure of the plasmonic solar cell architectures. (d) TEM images as-obtained Ag NPs. (e) Ag@TiO₂. (f) TEM and HRTEM images of Ag@TiO₂ decorated with Pa [110]

provement of the performance is attributed to the LSPR and light scattering nature of Ag coupled with electrical and optical properties of the zinc and magnesium which have increased power conversion efficiency of the solar cells[49]. Yao et al. have studied the maximize light coupling into the active layer, by using corebishell plasmonic nanoparticles (NPs) which are designed from metal-inorganic semiconductor-organic semiconductor nanostructure (Ag@TiO₂@Pa) (see Fig 2.8). The plasmonic nano-structures have been embedded into both active layers organic solar cells (OSCs) and perovskite solar cells (PSCs) to enhance optical absorption that resulted in improved device performance. On the other hand, the Ag NPs were decorated with a titania/ (Ag@TiO₂) with a fullerene shell that can activate efficient plasmon-exciton coupling and removes the exciton quenching. Moreover, Ag NPs within the photoactive layer may lead to improved light absorption with an increase in exciton generation by localized surface plasmon resonance and more efficient light scattering within the active layers. Meanwhile, the TiO₂ fullerene bishell enables the generated carriers to be transferred through NPs, this may lead to an increased carrier collection efficiency. The efficiency of both device (OSC), and (PSC)

has significantly improved with PCE reaching 13.0% and 20.2%, respectively[110].

2.10 Metal nano-particles in charge transport the buffer layer

The plasmonic metal nano-structures embedded in the buffer layers such as the electron transport layer (ETL) or hole transport layer (HTL), can also lead to incident light-trapping and/or scattering. The scattering is dependent on the location of the nano-structures. The feature of incorporating nano-particles within the hole transport layer to obtain higher performance is achieved due to better hole collection and reduction of recombination through various mechanisms [126]. For instance, when the nano-structures are embedded in the rear side of the buffer layer (see Fig 2.9), the scattering of light occurs and leads to total internal reflection within the photo-active layer which significantly increases the optical path length and the absorption of more photons in the active layer [128]. Moreover, the incorporation of nano-structures in the PEDOT:PSS hole transport layer also leads to significantly enhanced interfacial roughness between the photo-active and hole transport layers that reduces series resistance and increasing the photocurrent density. This is because metal NPs in PEDOT:PSS exhibits local surface plasmon resonance (LSPR)[129] and increases the conductivity of the medium. M.Tang et al. demonstrated that the of Cu-Au bimetallic NPs with core-shell structure embedded in PEDOT:PSS, hole transport layer of organic solar cells, is reported to have caused high device stability as well as broad optical absorbances compared to the pristine layer. The efficiency of the solar cells reported by the incorporation of Cu-Au core-shell nano-structures is PCE = 8.48%. This significant improvement in device performance is due to LSPR and also light scattering[130].

Table 2.2: Summary of the device performances plasmonic OPV devices with inclu-

sion of metallic NPs in the buffer layer.

Device structure	Plasmonic	$V_{oc}(V)$	J _{sc}	FF	PCE	Year	Ref
	nanostruc-		(mAcm	-2)			
	ture						
ITO/PEDOT:PSS:Au@SiO ₂ /	Au@SiO ₂	0.78	18.75	65.16	9.55	2020	[125]
PTB7:PC ₇₁ BM/ LiF/ Al	NPs						
ITO/Au:ZnO/PBDTTT-C-T:PC71BM	Au NPs	0.75	15.81	66.20	7.86	2015	[126]
/MoO ₃ /Ag							
ITO/ZnO:Ag-SiO ₂ /P3HT:PCBM /PE-	Ag-NPs SiO ₂	0.58	14.14	46.00	3.54	2019	[127]
DOT:PSS/ Ag							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS:Au/PTB7:PC ₇₁ BM/	Au-NPs	0.76	17.17	61.40	8.01	2016	[128]
TiO _x :Au /Al							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS:Au/PCDTBT:PC ₇₁ BM/	Au-NPs	0.89	12.03	62.90	6.75	2016	[128]
TiO _x :Au /Al							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS:Au/P3HT:PCBM/	Au-NPs	0.63	8.94	62.00	3.51	2011	[129]
LiF/ Al							
ITO/PEI/P3HT:ICBA/WO ₃ :Cu/Ag	Cu-NPs	0.87	11.79	62.20	6.38	2016	[131]
ITO/PEDOT:PSS:Au/PBDT-	Au-NPs	0.82	18.72	67.34	10.29	2017	[132]
TS1:PC ₇₀ BM/ Ca/ Al							[]
TTO/PEDOT:PSS:SiO ₂ /P3HT:PC ₆₁ BM	SiO_2 NPs	0.52	12.10	36.00	2.27	2017	[133]
		0.40	14 50	(2.2.2)	6.40	0010	[104]
110/PEDOI:PSS:Ag/P1B7:PC ₇₁ BM	Ag-NPs	0.68	14.70	63.20	6.40	2018	[134]
/Ca/ Al		0.40	10.07	(2.2	2.04	0014	[105]
$TTO/PEDOT:PSS:Cu/P3H1:PC_{60}BM/$	Cu-NPs	0.63	10.06	62.2	3.96	2014	[135]
$11O_{\chi}$ / Al		0.62	10.07	$\langle 0 0 \rangle$	2.07	0014	[105]
$TO/PEDOI:PSS:Cu/PIB/:PC_{70}BM/$	Cu-NPs	0.63	10.06	62.2	3.96	2014	[135]
$11O_X$ AI $TO(MO_{1}A_{1}) = 0.000$	A@6:0	0 (1	4 7 2	E 4 00	1 50	2010	[127]
$110/WO_3$:Au@SIO_2/P3H1:PCBM/	Au@SIO ₂	0.61	4.72	54.00	1.58	2019	[136]
LIF/ AI $ITO/DEDOT DSC A \sim /DTP7 DC PM$	A ~ NDa	0.71	16.40	60.00	0.01	2012	[127]
/Co /A1	Ag-MPS	0.71	10.40	00.00	8.01	2015	[137]
/Ca /AI	Au NDc	0.71	16 70	68.80	8 1 6	2013	[137]
$/C_2 /A1$	Au-INI S	0.71	10.70	00.00	0.10	2015	[137]
$T = \frac{1}{2} \sqrt{\frac{1}{2}} \sqrt{\frac{1}{2$	$A_{11+}A_{\alpha} NP_{\alpha}$	0.71	17 70	69.00	8 67	2013	[137]
$/C_2 / \Delta$	MUTAE INI S	0.71	17.70	02.00	0.07	2013	[137]
ITO/PEDOT·PSS·Ag·7n/P3HT·PCRM	Ag.7n-NPc	0 59	153	53.00	5.0	2019	[138]
/LiF/ Al	115.211 1113	0.37	10.0	33.00	5.0	2017	[150]
/ 1.11 / 1.11							



Figure 2.9: Structure of an OPV cell incorporating NPS in the rearward electron transport layer[128].

References

References

- [1] A.J.Heeger. Bulk Heterojunction Solar Cells: Understanding the Mechanism of Operation. Adv Mater, 26(2014)10-28.
- [2] H.Jin, C.Tao, M.Velusamy, M.Aljada, Y.Zhang, M.Hambsch, P.L. Burn, and P.Meredith, Efficient, Large Area ITO-and-PEDOT-free Organic Solar Cell Submodules, Adv. Mater. 24(2012)2572-2577.
- [3] G.Li, V. Shrotriya, J. S. Huang, Y. Yao, T. Moriarty, K. Emery, and Y. Yang, Highefficiency solution processable polymer photovoltaic cells by self-organization of polymer blends, Nat. Mater, 4 (2005)80-84.
- [4] H.Shirakawa, E. J. Louis, A. G. MacDiarmid, C. K. Chiang, A. J. Heeger, Synthesis of electrically conducting organic polymers: halogen derivatives of polyacetylene, (CH)x, J. Chem. Soc. Chem. Comm., 16 (1977) 578-580.
- [5] T.D.Nielsen, C.Cruickshank, S.Forged, J.Thorsen, F.C.Krebs, Business, market and intellectual property analysis of polymer solar cells, Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells 94(2010)1553-1571.
- [6] J.Kalowekamo, E.Baker, Estimating the manufacturing cost of purely organic solar cells." Solar Energy 83 (2009) 1224-1231.
- [7] C.Powell, T.Bender, Y.Lawryshyn, Powell, Colin, A model to determine financial indicators for organic solar cells. Solar Energy 83(2009)1977-1984.
- [8] P.Kumaresan, S.Vegiraju, Y.Ezhumalai, S.L.Yau, C.Kim, W.-H.Lee, and M.-C.Chen, Fused-Thiophene Based Materials for Organic Photovoltaics and Dye-Sensitized Solar Cells, Polymers, 6(2014) 2645-2669.
- [9] H.Hoppe, and N.S.Sariciftci, Organic solar cells: An overview. Journal of materials research, 19(2004)1924-1945.

- [10] D.Wöhrle, and D.Meissner, Organic solar cells. Advanced Materials, 3(1991)129-138.
- [11] G.Dennler, N.S.Sariciftci, and C.J. Brabec, Conjugated polymer-based organic solar cells. Chemical reviews, 107(2007)1324-1338.
- [12] M.A.Green, K.Emery, Y.Hishikawa, W.Warta, and E.D. Dunlop, Solar cell efficiency tables (Version 38), Prog. Photovolt: Res. Appl. 19(2011)565-572.
- [13] Y.Cui, H.Yao, J.Zhang, T.Zhang, Y.Wang, L.Hong, K.Xian, B.Xu, S.Zhang, J.Peng, Z.Wei, F.Gao and J.Hou, Over 16% efficiency organic photovoltaic cells enabled by a chlorinated acceptor with increased open-circuit voltages, Nat.Commun, 10(2019) 2515-2522.
- [14] L.Meng, Y.Zhang, X.Wan, C.Li, X.Zhang, Y.Wang, X. Ke, Z.Xiao, L.Ding, R.Xia, H.-L.Yip, Y.Cao, Y.Chen, Organic and solution-processed tandem solar cells with 17.3% efficiency, Science 14 (2018) 1094-1098.
- [15] A.Goetzberger, J.Knobloch, B.Voss, Crystalline Silicon Solar Cells. New York, (1998)114-118.
- [16] V.S.Gevaerts, L.J.A. Koster, M.M. Wienk, R.A.J. Janssen, Discriminating between bilayer and bulk heterojunction polymer: fullerene solar cells using the external quantum efficiency, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 3 (2011) 3252-3257.
- [17] S.H.Park, A.Roy, S.Beaupre, S.Cho, N.Coates, J.S.Moon, D.Moses, M.Leclerc, K.Lee, and A.J. Heeger, Bulk heterojunction solar cells with internal quantum efficiency approaching 100%. Nat Photonics. 2009;3(5):297-302.
- [18] W.Wang, C.J. Schaffer, L.Song, V.Körstgens, S.Pröller, E.D.Indari, T. Wang, A.Abdelsamie, S.Bernstorff, and P.M.-Buschbaum, In operando morphology investigation of inverted bulk heterojunction organic solar cells by GISAXS. J. Mater. Chem. A 3 (2015)8324-8331.
- [19] J.Peet, J.Y.Kim, N.E.Coates, W.L.Ma, D.Moses, A.J.Heeger, et al. Efficiency enhancement in low-bandgap polymer solar cells by processing with alkane dithiols. Nat Mater.7 (2007)497-500.

- [20] T.Salim, L.H.Wong, B.Brauer, R.Kukreja, Y.L.Foo, Z.N.Bao, et al. Solvent additives and their effects on blend morphologies of bulk heterojunctions. J Mater Chem.21(2011)242-50.
- [21] A.M.Bagher, Introduction to organic solar cells. Sustain. Energy 2 (2014)85-90.
- [22] A.G.Chamberlain, Organic solar-cells—a review. Sol Cells, 8(1983)47-83.
- [23] O.A.Abdulrazzaq, V.Saini, S.Bourdo, E.Dervishi and A. S. Biris Organic solar cells: a review of materials, limitations, and possibilities for improvement. Part. Sci.Technol. 31 (2013)427-442.
- [24] J.J.M.Halls, K. Pichler, R. H. Friend, S. C. Moratti and A. B. Holmes. Exciton diffusion and dissociation in a poly(p-phenylenevinylene)/C-60 heterojunction photovoltaic cell. Appl Phys Lett. 68(1996)3120.
- [25] N.Li, D. Baran, G.D. Spyropoulos, H. Zhang, S. Berny, M. Turbiez, T. Ameri, F.C. Krebs, C.J. Brabec, Environmentally printing efficient organic tandem solar cells with high fill factors: a guideline towards 20% power conversion efficiency, Adv. Energy Mater. 4 (2014) 1-7.
- [26] L.Meng, Y.Zhang, X.Wan, C.Li, X.Zhang, Y.Wang, X. Ke, Z.Xiao, L.Ding, R.Xia, H.-L.Yip, Y.Cao, Y.Chen, Organic and solution-processed tandem solar cells with 17.3% efficiency, Science 14 (2018) 1094-1098.
- [27] Y.Cui, H.Yao, J.Zhang, T.Zhang, Y.Wang, L.Hong, K.Xian, B.Xu, S.Zhang, J.Peng, Z.Wei, F.Gao and J.Hou, Over 16% efficiency organic photovoltaic cells enabled by a chlorinated acceptor with increased open-circuit voltages, Nat.Commun, 10(2019) 2515-2522.
- [28] J.Yang, J.You, C.-C.Chen, W.-C.Hsu, H.-Tan, X.W.Zhang, Z.Hong, and Y.Yang[†], Plasmonic polymer tandem solar cell. ACS Nano 5 (2011)6210-6217.
- [29] I.Etxebarria, J.Ajuria, and R.Pacios, Polymer:fullerene solar cells: materials, processing issues, and cell layouts to reach power conversion efficiency over 10%, a review, Journal of Photonics for Energy, 5(2015) 057214.

- [30] Y.Tian ,and T. Tatsuma, Mechanisms and Applications of Plasmon-Induced Charge Separation at TiO₂ Films Loaded with Gold Nanoparticles, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 127(2005) 7632-7637.
- [31] N.Zhou, V.L.-Puente, Q.Wang, L.Polavarapu, I.P.-Santos, and Q.-H.Xu, Plasmonenhanced light harvesting: applications in enhanced photocatalysis, photodynamic therapy and photovoltaics RSC Advances 5(37)29076-29097.
- [32] A.Tanaka, S.Sakaguchi, K.Hashimoto and H.Kominami, Preparation of Au/TiO₂ with Metal Cocatalysts Exhibiting Strong Surface Plasmon Resonance Effective for Photoinduced Hydrogen Formation under Irradiation of Visible Light, ACS Catal., 3(2012)79-85.
- [33] S.T.Kochuveedu, Y.H.Jang, and D.H.Kim, A study on the mechanism fort he interaction of light with noble metal-metal oxide semiconductor nanostructures for various photophysical applications. Chem. Soc. Rev. 42(2013)8467-8493.
- [34] H.A.Atwater, and A.Polman, Plasmonics for improved photovoltaic devices. Nat Mater 9(2010)205-213.
- [35] Y.-H.Su, Y.-F.Ke, S.-L.Cai, and Q.-Y.Yao, Surface plasmon resonance of layer-bylayer gold nanoparticles induced photoelectric current in environmentally-friendly plasmon-sensitized solar cell, Light: Sci. Appl. 1(2012)e14.
- [36] A.Anderson, K.S. Deryckx, X.G. Xu, G.Steinmeyer, and M.B. Raschke, Few-Femtosecond Plasmon Dephasing of a Single Metallic Nanostructure from Optical Response Function Reconstruction by Interferometric Frequency-Resolved Optical Gating, Nano Lett., 10(2010)2519-2524.
- [37] K.Ueno, T.Oshikiri, Q.Sun, X.Shi, and H.Misawa, Solid-State Plasmonic Solar Cells, Chem. Rev.118(2018) 2955-2993.
- [38] C.J.Brabec, C.Winder, S.Sariciftci, J.C. Hummelen, A.Dhanabalan, P.A. Hal, and R.A. J. Janssen, A low-bandgap semiconducting polymer for photovoltaic devices and infrared emitting diodes. Adv Funct Mater 12(2002)709-712.
- [39] N.Yeh, P.Yeh, Organic solar cells: their developments and potentials. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 21 (2013) 421-431.

- [40] P.W.M.Blom, V.D. Mihailetchi, L. J.A.Koster, and D.E. Markov. Device physics of polymer: fullerene bulk heterojunction solar cells. Adv Mater 2007;19:1551-66.
- [41] G.Chidichimo and L. Filippelli, Organic Solar Cells: Problems and Perspectives, International Journal of Photoenergy. (2010).
- [42] Neugebauer, H., C. Brabec, J. C. Hummelen, and N. S. Sariciftci. "Stability and photodegradation mechanisms of conjugated polymer/fullerene plastic solar cells." Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells 61, no. 1 (2000): 35-42.
- [43] K.H.Wong, C.W.Mason, S.Devaraj, J.Ouyang, and P.Balaya, Low Temperature Aqueous Electrodeposited TiO_x Thin Films as Electron Extraction Layer for Efficient Inverted Organic Solar Cells, Appl. Mater. Interfaces 6(2014)2679-2685.
- [44] H.-L.Yip, and A.K.-Y. Jen, Recent advances in solution-processed interfacial materials for efficient and stable polymer solar cells, Energy Environ. Sci., 5(2012)5994-6011.
- [45] M.S.White, et al., Inverted bulk-heterojunction organic photovoltaic device using a solution-derived ZnO underlayer, Appl. Phys. Lett. 89(2006) 143517.
- [46] F.J.Zhang, X.W. Xu, W.H. Tang, J. Zhang, Z.L. Zhuo, J. Wang, J. Wang, Z. Xu, Y.S. Wang, Recent development of the inverted configuration organic solar cells, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells 95 (2011) 1785-1799.
- [47] T.Ameri, G. Dennler, C. Lungenschmied and C. J. Brabec, Organic tandem solar cells: A review, Energy Environ. Sci.,2(2009) 347-363.
- [48] R.Po, C.Carbonera, A.Bernardi and N.Camaioni, The role of buffer layers in polymer solar cells, Energy Environ. Sci., 4(2011) 285-310
- [49] J.Nelson, The Physics of Solar Cells, Imperial College Press, London, (2003).
- [50] Q.An, F.Zhang, J.Zhang, W.Tang, Z.Deng, B.Hu, Versatile ternary organic solar cells: a critical review, Energy Environ. Sci., 9(2016)281-322.
- [51] C.J.Brabec, A.Cravino, D.Meissner, N. S.Sariciftci, T.Fromherz, M.T. Rispens, L.Sanchez, J.C. Hummelen, Origin of the Open Circuit Voltage of Plastic Solar Cells, Adv. Funct. Mater. 11(2001)374-380.

- [52] J.-T.Chen, and C.-S.Hsu, Conjugated polymer nanostructures for organic solar cell applications, Polym. Chem., 2(2011) 2707-2722.
- [53] B.P.Nguyen, T.Kim, and C.R.Park, Nanocomposite-Based Bulk Heterojunction Hybrid Solar Cells, Journal of Nanomaterials, (2014).
- [54] V.Shrotriya, Wu, E. H. E., Li, G, Y.Yao, Y.Yang, Efficient light harvesting in multiple device stacked structure for polymer solar cells, Applied physics letters, 88(2006), 064104.
- [55] S.E.Shaheen, C.J.Brabec, N.S.Sariciftci, F.Padinger, T.Fromherz, J.C.Hunnelen,
 2.5% Efficient organic plastic solar cells. Appl Phys Lett 78(2001)841-843.
- [56] M.Jrgensen and F. C. Krebs, Valence band edges and optical band gaps of alternating substituted poly(phenyleneviny1enes) Polym. Bull., 51(2003) 20-23.
- [57] G. Yu, J. Gao, J. C. Hummelen, F. Wudi, A. J. Heeger, Polymer Photovoltaic Cells: Enhanced Efficiencies via a Network of Internal Donor-Acceptor Heterojunctions, Science, 270(1995) 1789-1791.
- [58] Q.Zhou, L. Zheng, D. Sun, X. Deng, G. Yu and Y. Cao, Efficient polymer photovoltaic devices based on blend of MEH-PPV and C60 derivatives, Synth. Met., 825(2003)135-136.
- [59] H.Sirringhaus, N.Tessler, R.H.Friend, Integrated optoelectronic devices based on conjugated polymers. Science 280.5370 (1998)1741-1744.
- [60] M.T.Dang, L. Hirsch, G. Wantz and J. D. Wuest, Controlling the morphology and performance of bulk heterojunctions in solar cells. Lessons learned from the benchmark poly (3-hexylthiophene):[6, 6]-phenyl-C61-butyric acid methyl ester system Chem. Rev.,113(2013)3734-3765.
- [61] Z.C.He, C.M. Zhong, S.J. Su, M. Xu, H.B. Wu, Y. Cao, Enhanced power conversion efficiency in polymer solar cells using an inverted device structure, Nat. Photon. 6 (2012) 591-595.
- [62] P.Li, T. Jiu, G. Tang, G. Wang, J. Li, X. Li, J. Fang, Solvents induced ZnO nanoparticles aggregation associated with their interfacial effect on organic solar cells, ACS Appl. Matter. Interfaces 6 (2014) 18172-18179.

- [63] Z.G.Zhu, D.Waller, R.Gaudiana, M.Morana, D.Mühlbacher, M.Scharber, C.Brabec, Panchromatic conjugated polymers containing alternating donor/acceptor units for photovoltaic applications. Macromolecules 40(2007)1981-1986.
- [64] X.Jia, L.Shen, M.Yao, Y.Liu, W.Yu, W.Guo, S.Ruan, Highly efficient low bandgap polymer solar cells with solution-processed and annealing-free phosphomolybdic acid as hole-transport layers, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 7 (2015)5367-5372.
- [65] L.Burgi, M.Turbiez, R.Pfeiffer, F.Bienewald, H.J.Kirner, C.Winnewisser ,Highmobility ambipolar near-infrared light-emitting polymer field-effect transistors. Adv Mater 20(2008)2217-2224.
- [66] J.Hou, M.H.Park, S.Zhang, Y.Yao, L.MChen, J.H.Li, Y.Yang, Bandgap and molecular energy level control of conjugated polymer photovoltaic materials based on benzo[1,2-b:4,5-b']dithiophene. Macromolecules 41(2008)6012-6018.
- [67] S.Shao, K. Zheng, T. Pullerits, F. Zhang, Enhanced performance of inverted polymer solar cells by using poly (ethylene oxide)-modified ZnO as an electron transport layer, ACS Appl. Matter. Interfaces 5 (2013) 380-385.
- [68] N.S.Sariciftci, L.Smilowitz, A.J.Heeger, F.Wudl, Photoinduced electron transfer from a conducting polymer to, Science, 258 (1992)1474-1476.
- [69] J.C.Hummelen, B.W. Knight, F. Lepeq, F. Wudl, J. Org. Chem.Preparation and characterization of fulleroid and methanofullerene derivatives 60 (1995) 532.
- [70] M.C.Scharber, D.Wuhlbacher, M.Koppe, Design rules for donors in bulkheterojunction solar cells—towards 10% energy-conversion efficiency. Adv Mater 18(2006)789-794.
- [71] G.J. Zhao, Y.J. He, Y.F. Li, 6.5% Efficiency of Polymer Solar Cells Based on poly(3hexylthiophene) and Indene-C60 Bisadduct by Device OptimizationAdv. Mater. 22 (2010) 4355.
- [72] X.Fan, C.Cui, G.Fang, J.Wang, S.Li, F.Cheng, H.Long, and Y.Li, Efficient Polymer Solar Cells Based on Poly(3-hexylthiophene):Indene-C70 Bisadduct with a MoO3 Buffer Layer, Adv. Funct. Mater.22(2012) 585-590.

- [73] S.T.Kochuveedu, T.Son, Y.Lee, M.Lee, D.Kim, and D.H.Kim, Revolutionizing the FRET-Based Light Emission in Core-Shell Nanostructures via Comprehensive Activity of Surface Plasmons. Sci.Rep. 4(2014)4735.
- [74] X.D.Hoa, A.G. Kirk, M.Tabrizian. Towards Integrated and sensitive Surface Plasmon Resonance Biosensors: A Review of recent progress.Biosens. Bioelectron.23(2007)151-160.
- [75] J.Boken, P.Khurana, S.Thatai, D.Kumar and S.Prasad, Plasmonic nanoparticles and their analytical applications: A review, Applied Spectroscopy Reviews, 9(2017) 774-820.
- [76] N.Li, D.Liu, and H.Cui, Metal-nanoparticle-involved chemiluminescence and its applications in bioassays, Analytical and bioanalytical chemistry 23 (2014): 5561-5571.
- [77] F.J.Beck, S.Mokkapati, A. Polman, and K. R. Catchpole, Asymmetry in photocurrent enhancement by plasmonic nanoparticle arrays located on the front or on the rear of solar cells. Appl Phys Lett. 96(2010)033113.
- [78] F.J.Beck, E.Verhagen, S. Mokkapati, A. Polman, K. R. Catchpole. Resonant SPP modes supported by discrete metal nanoparticles on high-index substrates. Opt Express. 102(2011)46-56.
- [79] H. AAtwater, A.Polman, Plasmonics for improved photovoltaic devices Nat. Mater. 9(2010) 205-213.
- [80] J.-L.Wu, F.-C.Chen, Y.-S.Hsiao, F.-C.Chien, P.Chen, C.-H.Kuo, M.H. Huang, and C.-S.Hsu, Surface Plasmonic Effects of Metallic Nanoparticles on the Performance of Polymer Bulk Heterojunction Solar Cells, ACS Nano 5(2011) 959-967.
- [81] M.-G.Kang, T.Xu, H.Joon, P.X.Luo, and L. J. Guo, Efficiency Enhancement of Organic Solar Cells Using Transparent Plasmonic Ag Nanowire Electrodes, Adv. Mater. 22(2010)4378-4383.
- [82] R.Veenkamp, S.Ding, I.Smith, and W. N. Ye, Silicon Solar Cell Enhancement by Plasmonic Silver Nanocubes. In Physics, Simulation, and Photonic Engineering

of Photovoltaic Devices III, SPIE OPTO, San Francisco, USA, Feb 3-6, 2014 Freundlich, A., Guillemoles, J.-F., Eds.; SPIE, Bellingham, WA, 2014; 89811B.

- [83] C.Burda, X. Chen, R. Narayanan and M. A. El-Sayed, Chemistry and Properties of Nanocrystals of Different ShapesChem. Rev., 105(2005)1025-1102.
- [84] J.Mertz, Radiative absorption, fluorescence, and scattering of a classical dipole near a lossless interface: a unified description. J. Opt. Soc. Am. B 17(2000) 1906-1913.
- [85] P.Spinelli, M.Hebbink, R.de Waele, L.Black, F. Lenzmann, and A.Polman,Optical Impedance Matching Using Coupled Plasmonic NanoparticleArrays, Nano Lett. 11 (2011)1760-1765.
- [86] Y.Liu, and Y.Ma, One-Dimensional Plasmonic Sensors, Front. Phys. 8(2020) 312.
- [87] G.D.Spyropoulos, M.M.Stylianakis, E.Stratakis, and E.Kymakis, Organic bulk heterojunction photovoltaic devices with surfactant-free Au nanoparticles embedded in the active layer.Appl. Phys. Lett.100(2012)213904.
- [88] X.Li, W.C.H.Choy, L.Huo, F.Xie, W.E. I.Sha,B.Ding, X.Guo, Y.Li, J.Hou, J.You, and Y.Yang, Dual Plasmonic Nanostructures for High Performance Inverted Organic Solar Cells, Advanced Materials, 24(2012)3046-3052.
- [89] D.T.Gangadharan, Z.Xu, Y.Liu, R.Izquierdo, D.Ma, Recent advancements in plasmon-enhanced promising third-generation solar cells, Nanophotonics, 6(2017)153-175.
- [90] K.L.Kelly, E.Coronado, L.L.Zhao, and G.C. Schatz, J. Phys. Chem. B The optical properties of metal nanoparticles the influence of size, shape, and dielectric environment 107 (2003) 668.
- [91] C.F.Bohren, How can a particle absorb more than the light incident on it? Am.J. Phys. 51(1983) 323-327.
- [92] K.R.Catchpole, A.Polman, Plasmonic solar cells, Opt. Express 16 (2008) 21793-21800.

- [93] W.R. Erwin, H.F. Zarick, E.M. Talbert and R.Bardhan, Light trapping in mesoporous solar cells with plasmonic nanostructures, Energy Environ. Sci., 9(2016)1577-1601.
- [94] G.Xu, M. Tazawa, P. Jin, S. Nakao, and K. Yoshimura, "Wavelength tuning of surface plasmon resonance using dielectric layers on silver island films," Appl. Phys. Lett. 82(2003) 3811-3813.
- [95] H.Mertens, J. Verhoeven, A. Polman, and F. D. Tichelaar, "Infrared surface plasmons in two-dimensional silver nanoparticle arrays in silicon," Appl. Phys. Lett. 85(2004)1317-1319.
- [96] K.R.Catchpole, and A. Polman, Plasmonic solar cells, OPTICS EXPRESS, 16(2008)21794.
- [97] M.Pelton, J. Aizpurua, and G. Bryant, Metal-nanoparticle plasmonics Laser Photonics Rev, 136(2008)136-159.
- [98] S.Pillain, M.A. Green, Plasmonics for photovoltaic applications, Solar Energy Materials & Solar Cells 94 (2010) 1481-1486.
- [99] C.-H.Chou, and F.-C.Chen, Plasmonic nanostructures for light trapping inorganic photovoltaic devices, Nanoscale, 6(2014)8444-8458.
- [100] L.-W.Jang, H.Park, S.-H.Lee, A.Y. Polyakov, R. Khan, J.-K.Yang, and I.-H.Lee, Device performance of inverted polymer solar cells with Ag@SiO₂ nanoparticles in active layer, Optics Express, 23(2015) A211-A218.
- [101] V.E.Ferry, L.A. Sweatlock, D.Pacifici, H.A. Atwate, Plasmonic Nanostructure Design for Efficient Light Coupling into Solar Cells. Nano Lett. 8(2008) 4391-4397.
- [102] V.E.Ferry, L.A.Sweatlock, D.Pacifici, H.A. Atwater. Supporting Information: Plasmonic Nanostructure Design for efficient Light Coupling into Solar Cells Nano Lett. 8 (2008) 4391.
- [103] H.Raether, in surface Plasmons, Springer Tracts in Modern Physics Vol.111, edited by G. Höhler Springer, Berlin, (1988), 4-18.

- [104] D.H.Wang, K.H.Park, J.H. Seo, J.Seifter, J.H.Jeon, J.K.Kim, J.H. Park, O.O.Park, and A.J. Heeger, Enhanced PowerConversion Efficiency in PCDTBT/PC70BM Bulk HeterojunctionPhotovoltaic Devices with Embedded Silver Nanoparticle Clusters.Adv. Energy Mater.1(2011)766-770.
- [105] X.Li, W.C.H.Choy, H. Lu, W. E. I. Sha, and A.H.P.Ho, Efficiency Enhancement of Organic Solar Cells by Using Shape-Dependent Broadband Plasmonic Absorption in Metallic Nano-particles. Adv. Funct. Mater. 23(2013)2728-2735.
- [106] S.Liu, R.Jiang, P.You, X.Zhu, J.Wang, and F.Yan, Au/Ag core-shell nanocuboids for high-efficiency organic solar cells with broadband plasmonic enhancement, Energy Environ. Sci., 9(2016) 898-905.
- [107] X.Li, X.Ren, F.Xie, Y.Zhang, T.Xu, B.Wei, and W.C. H. Choy, High-Performance Organic Solar Cells with Broadband Absorption Enhancement and Reliable Reproducibility Enabled by Collective Plasmonic Effects, Advanced Optical Materials 9 (2015)1220-1231.
- [108] L.Tzounis, C.Gravalidis, A.Papamichail, S.Logothetidis, Enhancement of P3HT: PCBM photovoltaic shells efficiency incorporating core-shell AuAg plasmonic nanoparticles, Materials Today: Proceedings 3 (2016) 832-839.
- [109] S.O.Oseni, G.T.Mola, Bimetallic nanocomposites and the performance of inverted organic solar cell,Composites Part B 172 (2019) 660-665
- [110] K.Yao, H.Zhong, Z.Liu, M.Xiong, S.Leng, J.Zhang, Y.Xu, W.Wang, L.Zhou, H.Huang, and A.K.-Y. Jen, Plasmonic Metal Nanoparticles with Core-Bishell Structure for High-Performance Organic and Perovskite Solar Cells, ACS Nano 13(2019)5397-5409.
- [111] M.W.Dlamini, G.T.Mola,Near-field enhanced performance of organic photovoltaic cells, Physica B: Condensed Matter 552 (2019)78-83.
- [112] H.Kaçuş, S.Aydoğan, M .Biber, Ö.Metin ,and M.Sevim, The power conversion efficiency optimization of the solar cells by doping of (Au:Ag) nanoparticles into P3HT:PCBM active layer prepared with chlorobenzene and chloroform solvents, Materials Research Express, 9(2019)095104.

- [113] H.Choi, J.-P.Lee, S.-J.Ko, J.-W.Jung, H.Park, S.Yoo, O.Park, J.-R. Jeong, S.Park, and J.Y.Kim, Multipositional Silica-Coated Silver Nanoparticles for High-Performance Polymer Solar Cells, Nano letters, 13(2013)2204-2208.
- [114] B.Chen, W.Zhang, X.Zhou, X.Huang, X.Zhao, H.Wang, M.Liu, Y.Lu, SYang, Surface plasmon enhancement of polymer solar cells by penetrating Au@SiO₂ core/shell nanoparticles into all organic layers, Nano Energy, 2(2013)906-915.
- [115] E.Kymakis, G.D.Spyropoulos, R.Fernandes, G.Kakavelakis, A.G.Kanaras, and E.Stratakis, Plasmonic Bulk Heterojunction Solar Cells: The Role of Nanoparticle Ligand Coating, ACS Photonics, 2(2015) 714-723.
- [116] S.Liu, Y.Hou, W.Xie, S.Schlücker, F.Yan, and D.Y.Lei, Quantitative Determination of Contribution by Enhanced Local Electric Field, Antenna-Amplified Light Scattering, and Surface Energy Transfer to the Performance of Plasmonic Organic Solar Cells, Small,14(2018) 1800870.
- [117] W.Shen, J.Tang, Y.Wang, J.Liu, L.Huang, W.Chen, L.Yang, W.Wang, Y.Wang, R.Yang, J.Yun, and Laurence A. Belfiore, Strong Enhancement of Photoelectric Conversion Efficiency of Co-hybridized Polymer Solar Cell by Silver Nanoplates and Core-Shell Nanoparticles." ACS applied materials & interfaces 9 (2017)5358-5365.
- [118] X.G.Mbuyise, E.A. A. Arbab, and G.T.Mola, The effect of a trimetallic nanocomposite in the solar absorber layer of organic solar cells, RSC Adv., 9(2019) 6070-6076.
- [119] S.O.Oseni, G.T.Mola, Effects of metal-decorated nanocomposite on inverted thin film organic solar cell, Journal of Physics and Chemistry of Solids 130 (2019) 120-126.
- [120] R.Sharma, S.Bhalerao, D.Gupta, Effect of incorporation of CdS NPs on performance of PTB7: PCBM organic solar cells, Organic Electronics 33 (2016) 274-280
- [121] G.T.Mola, E.A. A. Arbab, Bimetallic nanocomposite as hole transport co-buffer layer in organic solar cell, Applied Physics A 123 (2017)772.
- [122] S.R.Gollu, R.Sharma, G.Srinivas, S.Kundu, D.Gupta, Incorporation of silver and gold nanostructures for performance improvement in P3HT: PCBM inverted solar

cell with rGO/ZnO nanocomposite as an electron transport layer, Organic Electronics 29 (2016) 79-87.

- [123] Y.He, C.Liu, J.Li, X.Zhang, Z.Li, L.Shen, W.Guo, and S.Ruan, Improved Power Conversion Efficiency of Inverted Organic Solar Cells by Incorporating Au Nanorods into Active Layer, ACS Applied Materials and Interfaces 29(2015)15848-15854.
- [124] S.L.Mousavi, F.J.-Sheini, M.Sabaeian, R.Yousefie, Enhanced solar cell performance of P3HT:PCBM by SnS nanoparticles, Solar Energy 199 (2020) 872-884.
- [125] X.Li, Y.Cao, S.Li, W.Li, and Z.Bo, The preparation of plasmonic Au@SiO₂ NPs and its application in polymer solar cells, Materials Letters 268 (2020) 127599.
- [126] D.Chi, S.Lu, R.Xu, K.Liu, D.Cao, L.Wen, Y.Mi, Z.Wang, Y.Lei, S.Qu and Z.Wang, Fully understanding the positive roles of plasmonic nanoparticles in ameliorating the efficiency of organic solar cells. Nanoscale,7(2015)15251-15257.
- [127] K.N'Konou, M.Chalh, B.Lucas, S.Vedraine and P.Torchio, Improving the performance of inverted organic solar cells by embedding silica-coated silver nanoparticles deposited by electron-beam evaporation, PolymInt 68(2019)979-983.
- [128] G.Kakavelakis, I.Vangelidis, A.H.-Jungemann, A.G. Kanaras, E.Lidorikis, E.Stratakis, and E.Kymakis, Plasmonic Backscattering Effect in High-Effi cient Organic Photovoltaic Devices, Adv. Energy Mater.6(2016) 1501640.
- [129] D.D.S.Fung, L.Qiao, W.C.H.Choy, C.Wang, W. E.I. Sha, F. Xiea and S.He, Optical and electrical properties of efficiency enhanced polymer solar cells with Au nanoparticles in a PEDOT:PSS layer. J. Mater. Chem. 21(2011)16349.
- [130] M.Tang, B.Sun, D.Zhou, Z.Gu, K.Chen, J.Guo, L. Feng, Y.Zhou, Broad-band plasmonic Cu-Au bimetallic nanoparticles for organic bulk heterojunction solar cells, Organic Electronics 38 (2016) 213-221.
- [131] P.Shen, Y.Liu, Y.Long, L.Shen, and B.Kang, High-Performance Polymer Solar Cells Enabled by Copper Nanoparticles-Induced Plasmon Resonance Enhancement, J. Phys. Chem. 120, (2016) 8900-8906.

- [132] Q.Li, F.Wang, Y.Bai, L.Xu, Y.Yang, L.Yan, S.Hu, B. Zhang, S.Dai, Z.Tan, Decahedral-shaped Au nanoparticles as plasmonic centers for high performance polymer solar cells, Organic Electronics 43 (2017) 33-40.
- [133] P.Shao, X.Chen, X.Guo, W.Zhang, F.Chang, Q.Liu, Q.Chen, J.Li, Y.Li, D.He, Facile embedding of SiO₂ nanoparticles in organic solar cells for performance improvement, Organic Electronics 50 (2017) 77-81.
- [134] C.-P.Chen, I-C.Lee, Y.-Y.Tsai, C.-L.Huang, Y.-C.Chen, G.-W.Huang, Efficient organic solar cells based on PTB7/PC71BM blend film with embedded different shapes silver nanoparticles into PEDOT:PSS as hole transporting layers, Organic Electronics 62 (2018) 95-101.
- [135] Z.Liu, S.Y.Lee, and E.-C.Lee, Copper nanoparticle incorporated plasmonic organic bulk-heterojunction solar cells, APPLIED PHYSICS LETTERS 105 (2014) 223306.
- [136] Y.H.Lee, A.E.Abdu, D.H.Kim, T.W.Kim, Enhancement of the power conversion efficiency of organic photovoltaic cells due to Au@SiO₂ core shell nanoparticles embedded into a WO3 hole transport layer, Organic Electronics 68 (2019) 182-186.
- [137] L.Lu, Z.Luo, T.Xu, and L.Yu, Cooperative Plasmonic Effect of Ag and Au Nanoparticles on Enhancing Performance of Polymer Solar Cells, Nano Lett. 13(2013)59-64.
- [138] E.A.A. Arbab, G.T.Mola, Metals decorated nanocomposite assisted charge transport in polymer solar cell, Materials Science in Semiconductor Processing 91 (2019) 1-8.
Chapter 3

Materials and Methods

This chapter summarizes the list of all chemicals, experimental methods, and characterization that have been used in this thesis. Recently,nanostructured metal sulfides have been successfully incorporated in thin-film organic solar cell structures to improve the device's performance.

3.1 Materials

Chemicals used in this research copper nitrate hydrate, silver nitrate hexahydrate, nickel (II) nitrate hexahydrate, lanthanum(III) nitrate hexahydrate , orthophosphoric acid (H_3PO_4), sodium sulfide nonahydrate (Na_2S), thiourea (CH_4N_2S), Polyvinyl Pyrrolidone (PVP), ethanol, and sodium hydroxide(NaOH)

3.1.1 Synthesis of CuS

The synthesis begins with the preparation of various solutions of chemicals in 50 mL of deionized water. The solutes such as 3.0 g of PVP,1.95 g (0.5 M) of (Na₂S:6H₂O), and 0.5 M(4.689 g) (Cu(NO₃)₂:6H₂O) are dissolved in 50 mL of deionized water in separate flasks. The solutions are then stirred at room temperature and eventually mixed together in a drop-wise manner while stirring the copper nitrate Cu(NO₃)₂ solution. The mixture of the solutions was further stirred at 450-500 rpm at room temperature until a gel-like solution is formed. The precipitate was centrifuged twice at 4500 rpm for 5 min followed by washing successively with deionized water

and ethanol, respectively. This precipitate was dried in an oven at $100 \circ C$ for 2-3 h. The resultant copper sulfide nanoparticles (CuS)(see Fig 3.1).



Figure 3.1: Synthesis of copper sulfide nanoparticles (CuS)

3.1.2 Synthesis of NiS

0.2 M from $(Ni(NO_3)_2:6H_2O)$ and (CH_4N_2S) each and dissolved in deionized water in separate flasks and, stirred for two hours to attain a complete mixing. The two solutions were mixed. The resulting mixture is a deep green solution turned into black colour after adding drop-wise 0.1 M of NaOH which was dissolved in 50 mL deionized water. Then, the precipitated particles were centrifuged and washed with distilled water and ethanol, respectively. The filtered precipitate was dried at 80 oC for 24 h and was annealed at 300 oC for 30 min which resulted in the formation of nickel sulphide nanoparticles. The resultant Nickel sulphide nanoparticles (NiS).

3.1.3 Synthesis of Ag₂S

1.698 g (0.1 M) of silver nitrate hexahydrate (AgNO₃:6H₂O), 0.4g (0.1 M) of sodium sulfide (Na₂S:6H₂O) and 3.0 g of PVP were dissolved in 50 mL of deionized water

solvent, separately. The solutions of sodium sulfide and PVP were mixed into silver nitrate solution by drop-wise while stirring using a magnetic stirrer. The resulting product was centrifuged, and dried in an oven at 80 \circ C for 2-3 h. The resultant silver sulfide nano-particles (Ag₂S).

3.1.4 Synthesis of LaPO₄:Ag

0.1 mol of lanthanum nitrate La(NO₃)₃, 0.05 mol of silver nitrate AgNO₃ were dissolved in 25 mL of deionized water, separately. 0.1 mol of orthophosphoric acid H_3PO_4 dissolved in 48 mL of deionized water. The silver nitrate was then added into lanthanum nitrate solution in drop-wise while continuous stirring. Then orthophosphoric acid slowly added by drop-wise into the above mixture. The resulting product was filtered, washed, and dried in an oven at 70 oC for 2 h. The resultant silver sulfide nano-particles (LaPO₄:Ag).

3.2 Characterization techniques

3.2.1 UV-Vis spectroscopy

The optical absorption was measured by UV-vis spectrometer (Rayleigh 1601), the optical absorption was run in the range 250-900 nm. All the nanoparticles were dissolved in different solvents, such as deionized water, ethanol, Aston, and then they were transferred into a quartz cell and the absorption data was recorded in nanometres (nm).

3.2.2 SEM and TEM electron microscopy

Scanning electron microscope (SEM: JEOL JSM6100), transmission electron microscope (TEM: JEOL JEM 1010), applied to investigate the surface morphology and composition of the metals nanoparticles.

3.2.3 XRD analysis

The crystal structure was characterized by powder X-ray diffraction analysis using a PERT-PRO diffractometer with filtered Cu-Ka1 radiation source (λ =0.15406 nm) to structural phase at 2 θ values, ranging from 15-90.

3.3 Solar Cell Fabrication

3.3.1 Regular structure

Unpatterned ITO coated glass substrate was used in the preparations of conventional thin-film solar cells which begins by partially etching the ITO with an acid solution (HCl:H₂O: HNO₃ at 48%:48%:4%). The substrates were then cleaned successively with detergent, deionized water, acetone, and isopropanol for 10 min each, respectively [1, 2]. They were then dried under a nitrogen flow and then immediately baked in an oven at 120°C for 20 min. A thin layer of PEDOT:PSS hole transport layer (HTL) was spin-coated on the ITO substrate at 3500 rpm for 60 s which then annealed at 120°C on a hotplate for 20 min. The solution of the photoactive layer was prepared in chloroform solvent using P3HT and PC61BM blend at a 1:1 ratio by weight at a concentration of 20 mg/mL. The mixture was stirred for 4 hrs at 40°C to enhance the miscibility of the molecules. The photoactive films were spincoated at 1200 rpm for 40 s and annealed at 90°C for 5 min in an N2 filled furnace. Finally, the LiF electron transport layer and aluminum Electrodes were deposited on the active layer under a vacuum pressure lower than 4.0×10^{-6} Pa at a thickness of 0.5 nm and 85 nm, respectively.

3.3.2 Inverted structure

First, the substrates were then cleaned successively with detergent, deionized water, acetone, and isopropanol for 10 min each, respectively [1, 2]. A thin layer of ZnO electron transport layer (ETL) was spin-coated on the substrate at 3500 rpm for 60 s. The ZnO film was dried at 100°C on a hotplate for 20 min under ambient conditions. The photoactive layer was spin-coated on ETL from the solution of P3HT and PC61BM blend 1:1 ratio by weight at a concentration of 20 mg/mL. The mixture was stirred for 4 hrs at 40°C to enhance the miscibility of the molecules. The photoactive films were spin-coated at 1200 rpm for 40 s and annealed at 90°C for 5 min in an N2 filled furnace. Finally, the hole transport layer (MoO₃) and aluminum electrodes were deposited at a thickness of 8 nm and 85 nm, respectively.

3.3.3 J-V characteristics

J-V of all the devices was measured using solar simulation systems, the solar simulator is a light source with a broadband optical output similar to that of the sun over the response range of different solar cell technologies. The primary applications of these solar simulators are testing photovoltaic cell performance, consists of a computer interfaced with a Keithley (HP2420) source meter and a solar simulator (model SS50AAA) under a AM 1.5 illumination and operating at a light intensity of 100 mW/cm² [3, 4]. The solar simulator was controlled by a computer using an application I-V measurement software, the computes solar cell parameters such as I_{sc}, V_{oc}, I_{max}, V_{max}, P_{max}, FF, R_{sh}, R_s and η cell conversion efficiency, complete light and dark I-V curves, and it is saved them automatically on the hard disk drive.

References

References

- S.O.Oseni, G.T.Mola, Effects of metal-decorated nanocomposite on inverted thinfilm organic solar cell, Journal of Physics and Chemistry of Solids 130 (2019) 120-126.
- [2] E.A.A. Arbab, G.T.Mola, Metals decorated nanocomposite assisted charge transport in polymer solar cell, Materials Science in Semiconductor Processing 91 (2019) 1-8.
- [3] (Photo Emission Tech, Inc; http://www.photoemission.com/SS50A.html)
- [4] Emery, K.A.: Solar simulators and I-V measurement methods. Sol Cells 18 (1986)251-260

Chapter 4

Copper sulphide as a mechanism to improve energy harvesting in thin film solar cell

	Journal of Alloys and Compounds 802 (2019) 252-258	
	Contents lists available at ScienceDirect Journal of Alloys and Compounds	ALLOYS AND OMPOUNDS
Copper sulphide film solar cells	e as a mechanism to improve energy harvesting in thin	() thack for apdahes
School of Chemistry and Physics, Un	neet, Generie Tessenia infold iiversity of KwaZulu-Natal, Pietermaritzburg Campus, Private Bag X01, Scottsville 3209, Pietermaritzburg, South Africa A B S T R A C T	
Article history: Received 1 April 2019 Received in revised form 3 June 2019 Accepted 8 June 2019 Available online 15 June 2019	Copper sulphide nano-particles (CuS) was successfully synthesized and incorporated in organic solar cell (TFOSC). The photo-active film of TFOSC is composed of poly (3-hexylthio and (phenyl-C61-butyric acid methyl)(PCs1BM) blend. The synthesized nano-particles w ized using high-resolution scanning and tunnelling electron microscopy (HRSEM respectively. Copper sulphide nano-particles were used within the photo-active layer fabricated TFOSC to assist in solar energy harvesting by way of improved optical absorpti	the thin film phene) (P3HT vere character and HR-TEM) of the newly on and charge
Keywords: Bulk heterojunction Copper sulphide Nano-particles Charge transport	transport processes. The concentration of CuS in the solar absorber medium of the device: role in attaining improved power conversion efficiency. The best device performance was concentration of 3% CuS by weight in the polymer blend matrix. The result is clearly e measured enhanced short-circuit current density (J_{sc}) of the solar cells. Consequently, the version efficiency (PCE) has grown by 69% compared to pristine type solar absorber films. The conversion efficiency recorded in this investigations was 5.04% which is an important d the ambient condition device fabrication.	s play a critica attained at the vident on the he power con- the best power evelopment in
	© 2019 Elsevier B.V. All n	ights reserved

4.1 Abstract

Copper sulphide nano-particles (CuS) was successfully synthesized and incorporated in the thin film organic solar cell (TFOSC). The photo-active film is composed of poly(3-hexylthiophene) (P3HT) and (phenyl-C61-butyric acid methyl)(PC₆₁BM) blend. The synthesised nano-particles (CuS) were characterized using high-resolution scanning and tunnelling electron microscopy (HRSEM and HR-TEM), respectively.

Copper sulphide nano-particles were used within the photo-active layer of the newly fabricated TFOSC to assist in solar energy harvesting by way of improved optical absorption and charge transport processes . The concentration of the CuS in the solar absorber medium of the devices play a critical role in attaining improved power conversion efficiency. The best device performance was attained at the concentration of 3 % CuS by weight in the polymer blend matrix. The result is clearly evident on the measured enhanced short-circuit current density (J_{sc}) of the solar cells. Consequently, the power conversion efficiency(PCE) has grown by 69% compared to pristine type solar absorber films. The best power conversion efficiency recorded in this investigations was 5.04% which is an important development in the ambient condition device fabrication.

4.2 Introduction

Solution proccessable-thin film organic photovoltaics (TFOPVs) is relatively new solar cell technology that offers a number of advantages over traditional silicon based solar cells in terms of the ease of device fabrication, low-cost, semi-transparency, mechanical flexibility and abundance of raw materials [1–13]. Organic solar cell research has made significant stride in terms of improving power conversion efficience and device stability in the past 20 years. At present, the power conversion efficiency of TFOSC reached a record level over 13% which is well beyound the minimum required PCE for mass production [5, 6]. Organic semiconductors can be regarded as wide bandgap semiconductors in an intrinsic phase whose conductivity can go down to "insulators" (with energy band gaps \ge 3 eV) and possess low intrinsic charge carrier density at room temperature. However, the conductivity of polymer semiconductor can improve as high as metals through the process of doping because of their tunable energy band gap. This attractive features of the polymers have brought enormous potential applications in photonic and electronics devices. Conjugated polymer has relatively high hole and low electron mobilities in an intrinsic phase that leads to imbalance carrier transport which can be reduced by the incorporation of fullerene derivatives such as PCBM as electron acceptor. The introduction of bulk heterojunction (BHJ) device architecture, in the preparations of OSC, resulted in termendious progress in achieving highly efficient solar cells. The device performance of polymer solar cells can be affected by a number of factors such as fabrication methods, materials used, film thicknesses and morphology [10, 11, 14–16].

The most popular polymer blends in the fabrication thin film organic solar cells are P3HT:PC₆₁BM, PTB7:PC₇₁BM, PCDTBT:PC₆₁BM etc. These polymer blends have exhibited a very promising photovoltaic characteristics that could lead to the realization of mass cheap device production [17, 18]. Moreover, a water soluble conducting polymer known as poly(3,4-ethylendioxythiohene)-polystyrene-parasulfonic acid (PEDOT:PSS) is commonly used as a hole transport buffer layer because of its good conductivity, high light transmittance and suitable work function ($\sim 5.0 \text{ eV}$) [19–23]. In fact, inorganic p-type semiconductors such as metal oxides and CuS are also been used as a hole transport layer in TFOSC that have produced even better device performance and stability. CuS is also widely applied in thin films and composite materials. Recently, it proved to be a good counter electrode for quantum dot sensitized solar cells [24–26].

In thin film solar cells, the ability to harvest solar energy is mainly dictated by the nature of the solar absorbing medium of the device. Low band gap conjugated polymers are the most successfull solar absorbers in the preparations of OSC, which have optical absorption in visible and near infrared regions where the intensity of the solar radiation is high. Thus, in order to assist the effort of solar harvesing, there is a growing interest in the use of metal nanoparticles in organic photovoltaic research by way of exploiting the property of localized surface plasmonic resonances (LSPR) of metal nanoparticles [27, 28]. Recently, metals such as Au, Ag nano-particles and trimetallic (Ag:Zn:Ni) nano-composites have been successfully incorporated in thin film organic solar cell structure to improve the performance of devices. [29–34]. In most cases, reports suggest that the incorporation metal nanostructures in polymer matrix increased photons harvesting that resulted in enhanced device performance. Lei et al. have fabricated solar cells using a thin layer of CuS film as hole transport-



Figure 4.1: (a) Schematic diagram for bulk heterojunction organic solar cell based on P3HT:PC₆₁BM active layer doped with CuS nano-particles. (b) energy level diagram of the materials used in device fabrication.

ing layer (HTL) because of its high hole mobility and good transparency and high environmental stability [35]. The authors have reported that the CuS hole transport layer produced enhanced fill factor FF = 56%, V_{oc} = 0.55V, J_{sc} = 10.96 mAcm⁻² and a power conversion efficiency (PCE) = 3.4% [35]. In this article, we are reporting a better device performance by employing a newly synthesized copper sulphide (CuS) nano-particles in the photoactive layer of P3HT:PC₆₁BM based organic solar cells. The fabricated devices showed significant improvement in terms of charge collection that leads to enhanced power conversion efficiency.

4.3 Experimental section

4.3.1 Materials

The chemicals required for the synthesis of copper sulfide nano-particles are obtained from commercial sources and used as received. These are copper nitrate hydrate (>99.999% Cu (NO₃)₂·H₂O), sodium sulfide nonahydrate ((Na₂S·6H₂O), 98.0%), and Polyvinyl Pyrrolidone (PVP) molecular weight 25000-30000 (from Merck, Germany). The polymer molecules such as poly(3,4-ethylenedioxythiophene)-poly(styrenesulfonate)(PEDOT:PSS), poly(3-hexylthiophene)(P3HT), and phyenyl-C₆₁-butyric acid methyl ester (PC₆₁BM) were purchased from Ossila Ltd.(UK).

4.3.2 Synthesis Of CuS Nanoparticles

The synthesis of copper sulfide nano-particles begins with the preparation of various solutions of chemicals in 50 mL of deionized water. The solutes such as 3.0g of PVP, 1.95g(0.5M) of $(Na_2S \cdot 6H_2O)$ and 0.5M(4.689g) $(Cu(NO_3)_2 \cdot 6H_2O)$ are dissolved in 50 mL of deionized water in a separate flasks. The solutions are then stirred at room temperature and eventually mixed together in drop-wise manner while stirring the copper nitrate $Cu(NO_3)_2$ solution. The mixture of the solutions was further stirred at 450-500 rpm at room temperature until gel like solution is formed. The gel was then kept in an open air for 2-3 hours for precipitation. The precipitate was then centrifuged two or three times at 4500 rpm for 5 min followed by washing successively with deionized water and ethanol, respectively. This precipitate was dried in vacuum oven at 100°C for 2-3 hours. The residual of the precipitation is a powder of metal copper sulfide nano-particles (CuS). The synthesised CuS nano-particles were then characterized in terms of structural, optical and morphological properties by various spectrometer like scanning electron microscope (SEM:JEOL JSM6100), transmission electron microscope (TEM:JEOL JEM 1010) and high-resolution transmission electron microscope (HR-TEM:JEOL JEM2100), X-ray diffraction(XRD) analysis and Raman spectroscopic.

4.3.3 **Device Fabrication**

Bulk heterojunction thin film solar cells were fabricated which are composed of different layers of materials as glass/ITO/PEDOT: PSS/P3HT:PC₆₁BM:CuS/LiF/AL. Schematic diagram provided in Fig 4.1 shows the various layers of materials that forms the solar cell. The device fabrication begins by etching unpatterned ITOcoated glass substrates using a warm acid solution containing HCl:H₂O:HNO₃ at 48%:48%:4%) by volume. The substrates were then cleaned successively with detergent, deionized water, acetone, and isopropanol for 10 minutes each, respectively. They were then annealed in an oven at 120°C for 30 minutes. [37, 49]. A thin layer of PEDOT:PSS was spin-coated on partially etched glass substrates at 3500 rpm for 60s. The PEDOT:PSS film was dried at 120°C on a hotplate for 30 min. The solution of the active layer was prepared in chloroform solvent using P3HT and CBM blend 1:1 ratio by weight. The CuS nano-particles were added in the blend solution at the concentration of (3 %) and (5 %) by weight in a separate solutions. The solutions were stirred on a hot plate at an average temperature of 45°C for 3-4 hours. The photo-active films were spin-coated at 1200 rpm for 40 s and annealed at 90°C for 5 min in a N₂ filled furnace. Finally, a thin layer of LiF and aluminium electrode were deposited using Edward Auto 306 deposition unit at 0.4 nm and 60 nm, respectively. The current density-voltage (J-V) data are collected using Keithley HP2420 source meter and a solar simulator (model SS50AAA) operating at AM1.5 and 100 mW/cm². The photo-active film optical properties were studied using UV-vis spectrometer (Rayleigh 1601).

4.4 Results and discussion

4.4.1 Characterizations of CuS

SEM and TEM electron microscopy

The surface morphology and composition of the copper sulfide nano-particles was investigated by high-resolution scanning and electron microscopy (HRSEM and HRTEM). The HRSEM image provided in Fig.4.2(b) shows the various structure of CuS nano-particles formation as described by the different shapes and sizes. The



Figure 4.2: (a) and (b) are HRSEM images taken from CuS powder while (d) is it's HRTEM image. (c) is an energy dispersive X-ray (EDX) spectrum of CuS

elemental mapping given in Fig. 4.2 (a) clearly showed uniform distibution of elements of copper and sulfer in the powder form. Fig.4.2(d) is the TEM images taken from CuS powder suspended in distilled water. A drop of suspension was transferred onto the HRTEM sample holder and the images taken are an indicative of the formation of large sized CuS clusters. The CuS nano-particles possesses hexagonal like structure as confirmed by XRD data discussed in the following section. This kind of hexagonal structure of copper sulfide nano-particles has been reported by the previous investgations [38]. The elemental analysis carried out using EDX (see Fig.4.2(c)) confirm the existence of copper, sulffer and small trace of oxygen element. The presence of oxygen may be due to the partial oxidation of the metal element due to exposure to the ambient environment.



Figure 4.3: (a)X-ray diffraction pattern of CuS nano-particles (b)Raman spectra of the CuS indicating the possible bond stretching of the molecules

X-ray diffraction and Raman spectroscopic

The XRD data were measured from copper sulfide nano-particles powder is given by Fig.4.3(a). According to the spectrum provided in Fig. 4.3a, four prominent peaks are observed at the diffraction angles $2\theta = 27.059^{\circ}$, 27.608° , 32.67° , 47.835° and 59.113° . These peaks corresponds to the X-ray reflections from lattice planes (100), (101), (006), (110), (116), respectively. The planes represents hexagonal phase of the CuS covellite with cell parameters, a = 3.802Å and c = 16.4299Å. Comparison of the data with the standard diffraction pattern (JCPDS Card No.06-0464) confirmed the existence of CuS and the associated crystal structure is found to be similar to those

Peak No.	2θ (degree)	hkl	FWHM (β)	d(nm)
1	27.02	(100)	0.32607	25.05
2	27.45	(101)	0.32607	25.07
3	29.39	(012)	0.30794	26.67
4	31.69	(013)	0.336	24.57
5	32.55	(006)	0.34034	24.31
6	47.81	(110)	0.5627	15.44
7	49.84	(112)	0.14155	61.88
8	56.62	(202)	0.07822	115.61
8	57.08	(019)	0.05607	161.28
9	58.78	(116)	0.09138	99.77

Table 4.1: XRD data of CuS nanoparticles

reported in litratures [39–41]. Subsequently, the crystallite size of the particles was calculated using the Debye Scherrer formula (equ. 1) for the highest peak at the (110) crystal plane of hexagonal CuS nano-particles.

$$D = \frac{K\lambda}{\beta cos\theta} \tag{4.1}$$

where, λ is the wavelength of the X-ray(1.5405Å), k is the Scherrer constant (k = 0.89), β is the full width at half maximum (FWHM) of the diffraction peak in radians and θ is the Bragg angle corresponding to the maximum of the diffraction peak in degrees. The particle size was estimated to be in the range between 15.44 nm and 161.28 nm as provided in Table 1 which agrees with the information derived from HRTEM images.

Fig.4.3b shows the Raman spectrum of copper sulfide phases nanoparticles, a sharp peak is observed at 477 cm⁻¹ which is attributed to S-S stretching of the vibration mode of S₂ molecule. A peak centered at 316 cm⁻¹ is representing Cu-S bond stretching. Another weak signal around 553 cm⁻¹ is attributed to oxygen related defect. Moreover, CuS belongs to a hexagonal crystalline system, a p63/mmc space group, containing six formula units per unit cell. Each element has different Wyckoff symbols, two copper atoms have 2d, 4f and two sulphur atoms have 4e and 4c, respectively. Where only 14 are Raman active modes denoted by $\Gamma=2A1g +$ 4E2g + 2E1g. These can be grouped as $\Gamma_{Cu1} = A1g + E2g + E1g$, $\Gamma_{Cu2} = E2g$, $\Gamma_{S1} =$ A1g + E2g + E1g, $\Gamma_{S2} = E2g$ for copper and sulphur respectively [42].



Figure 4.4: (a) Optical absorption of (a) CuS suspension in deionized water. (b) Optical absorption of spectra of P3HT:PC₆₁BM films prepared at different CuS concentration

4.4.2 Optical absorption

The optical absorptions were measured from CuS powder suspension in deionized water as provided in Fig 4.4(a). CuS nano-particles exhibit two strong peaks of absorption in the visible and near-infrared (NIR) regions. The optical absorption windows (350-550 nm) is the result of the excitation of carriers from valance to conduction band of the bulk CuS whereas the absorption in infrared region is attrbuted to LSPR absorptions and scattering by copper and copper related clusters. The broad absorption band in the infrared regions is due to the dependence of the LSPR effect on the nature, shape and size of the nano-particles [43]. The energy

band gap of CuS (inset) was calculated using Tauc's equation in the high absorption region of the semiconductor.

$$(\alpha h v)^2 = \beta (h v - E_g) \tag{4.2}$$

where β is a constant, E_g is the optical energy gap, h is Plank's constant, α is the absorption coefficient. The plot of (αhv) vs. (h v) is the direct allowed transition [44, 45]. Based on the intercept of the straight line at $(\alpha hv)^2 = 0$, the energy band gap CuS is determined to be 2.18 eV, which is similar to the value reported in the literatures.

A similar measurements were conducted on the photoactive film composed of P3HT:PC₆₁BM blend with and without CuS doping Fig.4.4(b). The optical absorption taken from the pristine film showed a typical P3HT:PC₆₁BM blend with clear vibroinic shoulder around 550 nm and 600 nm, respectively. However, copper sulfide doped films evidently showed broadening of the absorption bands and possible red-shift on the onset of absorption. This is a an indication for possible changes in the energy band structure of the polymer film due to the interaction with metal nano-particles. The presence of CuS nanoparticles is evident in the polymer film by the new absorption pattern around 400 nm and 900 nm. These two areas of absorbency coincided with the absorption peaks of copper sulfide in deionized water. Therefore, CuS nano-particles at the concentration as little as 3 % and 5 % by weight have indeed contributed positively in harvesting the incident photons in the film.

4.4.3 J-V Characteristics

The current-voltage characteristics (J-V) of the solar cells were taken under umbient laboratory condition in which the devices were not encapsulated. Fig 4.5 clearly shows the different performances of the device fabricated using P3HT:PC₆₁BM solar aborber containing various concentrations of CuS nano-particles. The measured solar cells parameters are summarized in Table 2. The incorporation of CuS nano-



Figure 4.5: The J-V characteristics of the best performing devices prepared with CuS doped photoactive layer (a) 3 % CuS (b) 5 % CuS concentrations by weight.

particles in the photo-active layer exhibited better performance than the pristine P3HT:PC₆₁BM-based active layer without the inclusion of CuS nano-particles. The best power conversion efficiency recorded in this investigations was 5.04 % at CuS concentration of 3% by weight. The incorporation of CuS nano-particles in the photo-active layer clearly enahnced the collection of the photo-current as reflected by improved short circuit current (J_{sc}) and fill factor (FF). This suggests that better charge carriers transportation to the electrode must have been the main reason for improved device performance. In deed, high J_{sc} could also implying low charge carrier recombination. Increasing the concentration of CuS to 5 % still was favourable in producing more photocurrent, but, reduces the device fill factor which negatively impacted the overall PCE (see Table 2). In fact, the solar cell rectification has been severely compromised by high CuS concentration beyond 5 %. Therefore, the

optical absorption of the solar absorber layer of the device has been enhanced at the optimum doping level of CuS, which is associated with occurrence of multiple



Figure 4.6: The space charge limited current of the P3HT:PC₆₁BM active layer prepared with different CuS (a) 3 % and (b) 5 % concentration by weight

lights scattering at the large sized nanoparticles or due to the excitation of localized surface plasmon resonance modes of smaller sized of nanoparticles. Moreover, the hexagonal structure of large sized CuS nano-particles are an ideal scatterer of light inside active medium and also can generally serve as alternative charge percolation channel for holes. These could certainly assist in improving the performance of organic solar cells. Nevertheless, the high concentration of metal nano-particles is unfevorable for TFOSC becuase of significant charge recombination which reduces the external quantum efficiency of the devices [46–48].

Table 4.2: The parameters of P3HT:PC₆₁BM based solar cells fabricated at various CuS nanoparticles concentrations.

Device	$\mathbf{V}_{oc}(\mathbf{V})$	$J_{sc}(mAcm^{-2})$	FF	PCE%	\mathbf{R}_{s}
					(Ωcm^2)
0	0.56	12.37	42.56	2.98	429
3	0.56	19.44	46.33	5.04	150
3	0.57	15.76	49.50	4.45	186
3	0.55	16.45	50.04	4.55	69
3	0.57	16.29	50.49	4.68	92
5	0.59	15.73	47.23	4.40	80
5	0.59	16.74	46.72	4.63	155
5	0.59	16.07	47.00	4.45	192
5	0.59	15.21	45.50	4.07	220

4.4.4 Charge carrier transport

The charge transport properties of the photo-active films doped with CuS nanoparticles have been investigated using the measured Space Charge Limited Current (SCLC) taken under dark. The SCLC data were compared with Mott-Gurney's law that employs field dependent mobility equation (3):

$$J = \frac{9}{8}\epsilon\epsilon_0\mu_0\frac{V^2}{L^3}\exp(0.89\gamma\sqrt{\frac{V}{L}})$$
(4.3)

where ϵ is the relative dielectric permittivity ϵ_0 is the permittivity of free space, μ_0 is the zero-field mobility; g is the field activation factor, L is the active layer thickness and V is the applied voltage drop across the sample which is corrected for built-in potential V_{bi} [49, 50]. According to Fig.4.7 the plots of space charge limited current data were fitted with Eq (3) that suggest agreement with experimental data (see Fig.4.6). The zero field mobility(μ_0) and field activation factor γ derived from the fit to the data are very well in agreement with literature (see Table 3). The zero mobility value of the device with P3HT:PC₆₁BM and 3 %, and 5 wt% of CuS nanoparticles are two order of magnitudes higher than the pristine device. This is a clear evidence to the enhancement of photo-current J_{sc} due to the suppression of charge recombination processes.

(P3HT:PC ₆₁ BM:CuS)	$\mu_0(cm^2S^{-1}V^{-1})$	$\gamma(\mathbf{cmV}^{-1})$
0	5.60×10^{-4}	-5.90×10^{-5}
3	5.61×10^{-3}	-7.11×10^{-4}
3	1.75×10^{-2}	-2.22×10^{-3}
3	1.17×10^{-2}	-1.49×10^{-3}
5	1.67×10^{-4}	-2.16×10^{-5}
5	2.55×10^{-4}	-3.30×10^{-5}
5	1.93×10^{-3}	-2.50×10^{-4}

Table 4.3: The charge transport parameters of organic solar cells based on P3HT:PC₆₁BM blend at various CuS doping levels.

4.5 Conclusion

In summary, CuS nano-particles were synthesized by wet chemistry process. The synthesised CuS nano-particles is found to form different shapes and sizes as demonstrated by various spectroscopic methods. The CuS nano-particles were incorporated in the solar absorber layer of thin film organic photovoltaic cell composed of P3HT:PC₆₁BM blend. The result is clearly showed enhanced photovoltaic parameters such as J_{sc}, FF, and PCE. Such improvement is the result of enhanced optical absorption assisted by localized surface plasmonic resonances as well as multiple light scattering of CuS nano-particles within the active layer. The plasmon resonance of the hexagonal phase of CuS is beneficial to efficient photons harvesting in the medium. As a consequence, significant increment in the power conversion efficiency was found as high as 69 %. The best device performance found was at the concentration 3 % CuS by weight, which has resulted in PCE = 5.04% under ambient condition. However, significant improvement were recorded from all the device doped with metal nano-particles compared to the pristine type photo-active layer. The metal nano-particles are compatible with roll-to-roll devices preparation which potentially reduces the cost of device fabrication.

Acknowledgments

This work is supported by the National Research Foundation (NRF) (Grant numbers, 93562, 85589 and 113831), South Africa. The authors are grateful to the members of staffs at the Microscopy and Microanalysis Unit (MMU) of the School of Life Sciences of the UKZN for SEM and TEM measurements.

References

References

- [1] J.Peet, M.L. Senatore, A.J. Heeger, G.C. Bazan, The Role of Processing in the Fabrication and Optimization of Plastic Solar Cells, Adv. Mater. 21(2009)1521-1527.
- [2] Z.Liu, S.Y.Lee, E.-C.Lee, Copper nanoparticle incorporated plasmonic organic bulkheterojunction solar cells, Appl. Phys. Lett. 105(2014) 223306.
- [3] B.C.Thompson, J.M.J.Frechet, Polymer–Fullerene Composite Solar Cells, Angew. Chem., Int. Ed., 47(2008) 58-77.
- [4] K. Kaviyarasu, Genene T. Mola, S. O. Oseni, K. Kanimozhi, C. Maria Magdalane, J. Kennedy, M. Maaza: ZnO doped single wall carbon nanotube as an active medium for gas sensor and solar absorber. Journal of Materials Science Materials in Electronics, Vol. 30, (2019) 147–158.
- [5] S.Zhang, Y.Qin, J.Zhu, and J.Hou, Over 14% Efficiency in Polymer Solar Cells Enabled by a Chlorinated Polymer Donor, Adv.Mater. 30(2018) 1800868.
- [6] S.Li, L.Ye, W.Zhao, H.Yan, B.Yang, D.Liu, W.Li, H.Ade, and J.Hou, A Wide Band Gap Polymer with a Deep Highest Occupied Molecular Orbital Level Enables 14.2% Efficiency in Polymer Solar Cells, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 140(2018) 7159-7167.
- [7] Albert O. Juma, Elhadi A.A. Arbab, Cosmas M. Muiva, Lucia M. Lepodise, Genene Tessema Mola: Synthesis and characterization of CuO-NiO-ZnO mixed metal oxide nanocomposite. Journal of Alloys and Compounds, Vol. 723, (2017) 866-872.
- [8] J.-L.Wu, F.-C.Chen, Y.-S.Hsiao, F.-C.Chien, P.Chen, C.-H.Kuo, M.H. Huang, C.-S.Hsu, Surface Plasmonic Effects of Metallic Nanoparticles on the Performance of Polymer Bulk Heterojunction Solar Cells, ACS Nano, 2(2011)959-967.
- K.W.Wong, H.L.Yip, Y.Luo, K.Y.Wong, W.M.Lau, K.H.Low, H.F.Chow, Z.Q.Gao,
 W.L.Yeung, C.C.Chang, Blocking reactions between indium-tin oxide and

poly(3,4–3thylenedioxythiophene):poly(styrene sulphonate) with a self-assembly monolayer, Appl. Phys. Lett., 80(2002) 2788-2790.

- [10] F.Wang, Z.Tan, Y.Li, Solution-processable metal oxides/chelates as electrode buffer layers for efficient and stable polymer solar cells, Energy Environ. Sci., 8(2015)1059-1091.
- [11] H.Maruhashi, T.Oku1, A.Suzuki, T.Akiyama, Y.Yamasaki, Fabrication, and Characterization of PCBM: P3HT-based Thin-film Organic Solar Cells with Zinc Phthalocyanine and 1,8-Diiodooctane, Chemical and Materials Engineering, 5(2017)1-7.
- [12] Elhadi A. A. Arbab and Genene Tessema Mola, V2O5 thin film deposition for application in organic solar cells, App. Phys. A: Material Science and Processing, Vol. 122(4), (2016)405
- [13] Saheed O. Oseni, Genene Tessema Mola, Bimetallic nanocomposites and the performance of inverted organic solar cell, Composite part b, 172(2019), 660-665.
- [14] W.H.Baek, H. Yang, T.S.Yoon, C.J.Kang, H.H.Lee, Y.S.Kim, Effect of P3HT:PCBM concentration in solvent on performances of organic solar cells, Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells, 93(2009)1263-1267.
- [15] Y.C.Huang, Y.C. Liao, S.S.Li, M.C.Wu, C.W.Chen, W.F.Su, Study of the effect of annealing process on the performance of P3HT/PCBM photovoltaic devices using scanning-probe microscopy, Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells, 93(2009) 888-892.
- [16] K.Yoshida, T.Oku, A.Suzuki, T.Akiyama, Y.Yamasaki, Fabrication and Characterization of PCBM:P3HT Bulk Heterojunction Solar Cells Doped with Germanium Phthalocyanine or Germanium Naphthalocyanine, Materials Sciences and Applications, 4(2013)1-5.
- [17] J.Hou, H.-Y.Chen, S.Zhang, R.I. Chen, Y.Yang, Y.Wu, G.Li, Synthesis of a Low Band Gap Polymer and Its Application in Highly Efficient Polymer Solar Cells, J. Am. Chem. Soc.43(2009)15586-15587.

- [18] C.Duan, F.Huang, Y.Cao, Solution-processed thick film organic solar cells, Polym. Chem., 6(2015)808.
- [19] Z.Li, Y.Liang, Z.Zhong, J.Qian, G.Liang, K.Zhao, H.Shi, S.Zhong, Y.Yin, W.Tian, A Low-work-function, high-conductivity PEDOT:PSS electrode for organic solar cells with a simple structure, Synthetic Metals 210(2015)363-366.
- [20] M.Tanveer, A.Habib, M.B.Khan, Interface Modification of Inverted Bulk Heterojunction Organic Solar Cell by ZnO and CuO_x Layers, NUST Journal of engineering sciences 6(2013)15-20.
- [21] H.-L.Yip, A.K.-Y. Jen, Recent advances in solution-processed interfacial materials for efficient and stable polymer solar cells, Energy Environ. Sci., 5(2012)5994-6011.
- [22] C.J. Brabec, A.Cravino, D.Meissner, N. S.Sariciftci, T.Fromherz, M.T. Rispens, L.Sanchez, J.C. Hummelen, Origin of the Open Circuit Voltage of Plastic Solar Cells, Adv. Funct. Mater. 11(2001)374-380.
- [23] Q.An, F.Zhang, J.Zhang, W.Tang, Z.Deng, B.Hu, Versatile ternary organic solar cells: a critical review, Energy Environ. Sci., 9(2016)281-322.
- [24] M.Saranya, C.Santhosh, S.P.Augustine, A.N.Grace, Synthesis and characterisation of CuS nanomaterials using hydrothermal route, Experimental Nanoscience, 4(2014)329 -336.
- [25] L.H.Qing, C.Hu, C.Z.Yong, L.W.Chang, CuS nanostructures prepared by a hydrothermal method, J. Alloys Compd. 509 (2011) 6382-6389.
- [26] W.Ke, G. Fang, H. Lei, P. Qin, H. Tao, W. Zeng, J. Wang, X. Zhao, An efficient and transparent copper sulfide nanosheet film counter electrode for bifacial quantum dot-sensitized solar cells, J. Power Sources 248 (2014) 809-815.
- [27] C.Hagglund, and S.P.Apell, Plasmonic Near-Field Absorbers for Ultrathin Solar Cells, J.Phys.Chem.Lett.3(2012)1275-1285
- [28] H.A.Atwater, and A.Polman, Plasmonics for improved photovoltaic devices, A. Nat. Mater. 9(2010)205-213.

- [29] H.Nishi, K.Asami, T.Tatsuma, CuS nanoplates for LSPR sensing in the second biological optical window, Optical Materials Express, 6(2016)1043-1048.
- [30] M.D.Yang, Y.K.Liu, J.L.Shen, C.H.Wu, C.A.Lin, W.H.Chang, H.H.Wang, H.I.Yeh, W.H.Chan, and W.J.Parak, Improvement of conversion efficiency for multi-junction solar cells by incorporation of Au nanoclusters, Opt. Express 16(2008)15754-15758.
- [31] Y.A.Akimov, W.S. Koh, and K. Ostrikov, Enhancement of optical absorption in thinfilm solar cells through the excitation of higher-order nanoparticle plasmon modes, Optics Express,16(2008)15754-15758.
- [32] U.Guler, V.M. Shalaev, and A.Boltasseva, Nanoparticle plasmonics: going practical with transition metal nitrides. Materials Today, 18(2015)227-237.
- [33] X.G.Mbuyise, E.A. A. Arbab, and G.T.Mola, The effect of a trimetallic nanocomposite in the solar absorber layer of organic solar cells, RSC Adv., 9(2019)6070-6076.
- [34] D.Qu, F.Liu, Y.Huang, W.Xie, Q.Xu, Mechanism of optical absorption enhancement in thin-film organic solar cells with plasmonic metal nanoparticles, OPTICS EXPRESS, 24(2011) 24795-24802.
- [35] H.Lei, G.Fang, F.Cheng, W.Ke, P.Qin, Z.Song, Q.Zheng, X.Fan, H.Huang, X.Zhao, Enhanced efficiency inorganic solar cells via in situ fabricated p-type copper sulfide as the hole transporting layer, Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells 128(2014)77-84.
- [36] S.O.Oseni, G.T.Mola, Effects of metal-decorated nanocomposite on inverted thin film organic solar cell, Journal of Physics and Chemistry of Solids 130 (2019) 120-126.
- [37] M.W.Dlamini, and G.T.Mola, Near-field enhanced performance of organic photovoltaic cells, Physica B: Condensed Matter, 552 (2019) 78-83.
- [38] Y.L.Auyoong, P.L.Yap, X.Huang, and S.B.A.Hamid, Optimization of reaction parameters in hydrothermal synthesis: a strategy towards the formation of CuS hexagonal plates, Chemistry Central Journal 7(2013)1-12.

- [39] F.Li W.Bi, T.Kong, Q.Qin,Optical, photocatalytic properties of novel CuS nanoplatebased architectures synthesized by a solvothermal route, Cryst. Res. Technol. 7(2009)729 - 735.
- [40] Y.J.Yang, The thioglycerol catalyzed reaction of metal salts and elemental sulfur: A new approach for the preparation of nanocrystalline metal sulfides, Physicochem. Eng. Aspects 276 (2006) 192-196
- [41] F.F.C.-Barraza, M.H.Farías, J.H. C.López, M.A. E.-Romero, M.P.-Tello, R.H.-Urbina, A.P.-Amarillas, Synthesis and Characterization of Copper Sulfide Nanoparticles Obtained by the Polyol Method, Advanced Science Letters. 4(2011)1-6.
- [42] B.Murali, J.Parui, K.G.Chandan, A.Mayoori, S.B.Krupanidhi, Synthesis of CuS Nanoplates and Self-Assembled Hierarchical Architectures by Solvothermal Method, Adv. Sci. Eng.Med.5(2013)105–111.
- [43] Y.X.Zhao,H.C.Pan,Y.B.Lou,X.F.Qiu,J.J.Zhu,C.Burda, Plasmonic Cu_{2-x}S Nanocrystals: Optical and Structural Properties of Copper-Deficient Copper(I) SulfidesJ.Am.Chem. Soc. 131(2009)4253-4261.
- [44] A.A.Yadav, E.U.Masumdar, Preparation and characterization of indium-doped CdS0.2Se0.8 thin films by spray pyrolysis, Materials Research Bulletin 45 (2010) 1455-1459.
- [45] A.S.Hassanien, A.A.Akl, Effect of Se addition on optical and electrical properties of chalcogenide CdSSe thin films, Superlattices and Microstructures 89 (2016) 153-169.
- [46] S.-Q.Zhu, T.Zhang, X.-L.Guo, F.Shan, X.-Y.Zhang, Light Absorption Enhancement in Organic Solar Cell by Embedding Ag Nanoparticles and Nanochains within the Active Layer, Journal of Nanomaterials, 45(2014) 736165.
- [47] D.H.Wang, D.Y.Kim, K.W.Choi, J.H.Seo, S.H.Im, J.H.Park, O.O.Park, and A.J. Heeger, Enhancement of donor e acceptor polymer bulk heterojunction solar cell power conversion efficiencies by addition of Au nanoparticles, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.50(2011)5519-552.

- [48] E.L.Lim, C.C.Yap, M.A.M.Teridi, C.H.Teh, A.R.M.Yusoff, M.H.H.Jumali, A review of recent plasmonic nanoparticles incorporated P3HT: PCBM organic thin film solar cells, Organic Electronics 36 (2016) 12-28.
- [49] S.O.Oseni, G.T. Mola, The effect of uni-and binary solvent additives in PTB7:PC
 61 BM based solar cells, Sol. Energy 150 (2017) 66-72.
- [50] V.Shrotriya, Y.Yao, G.Li, Y.Yang, Effect of self-organization in polymer/fullerene bulk heterojunctions on solar cell performance, Appl. Phys. Lett. 89 (2006) 063505.

Chapter 5

Nickel sulphide nano-composite assisted hole transport in thin film polymer solar cells

	Solar Energy 195 (2020) 310–317	
EISEVIED	Contents lists available at ScienceDirect Solar Energy Iournal homenage: www.elsevier.com/locate/solener	
Nickel sulphide nat solar cells Mohammed S.G. Hamed Genene Tessema Mola ^{1,4}	no-composite assisted hole transport in thin film polymer a ^a , Saheed O. Oseni ^b , Amit Kumar ^{c,d} , Gaurav Sharma ^{c,d} , y of KwaZulu-Naul, Pietermaritahurg Campus, Private Bag X01, Scottsville 3209, South Africa rrity, Ojo, Lagos, Nigeria	
- School of Chemistry, Shoolini University, d'College of Materials Science and Engineer PR China	Solam, Himachai Praess 173229, Inaia ing, Shenzhen Key Laboratory of Polymer Science and Technology, Nanshan District, Shenzhen University, Shenzhen 518060,	
Keywords: Bulk heterojunction Hole transport Nickel sulphide Charge carriers	F O A B S T R A C T Nickel sulphide (NiS) nano-composite were synthesized and used as dopant in the hole transport layer of the thin film organic solar cell (TFOSC). The nano-particles are intended to assist in the charge transport processes at the interface between the active layer and the anode. Thin film solar cells were fabricated using photo-active layer composed of poly-3-hexylthiophene (P3HT) and (6-6) phenyl-C61-butyric acid methyl ester (PCBM) blend. The solar cells employed NIS doped PEDOT:PSS hole transport layer (HTL) which are investigated in terms of changes in optical and electrical properties of the films. The electrical properties of the newly fabricated solar cells showed significant improvement in photo-generated current as the result of reduced charge carrier recombination and enhanced charge transport processes at the interface. This in turn boost the power conversion efficiency (PCE) of the devices by 05% compared to the devices without NIS doped HTL. The observed PCE enhancement is attri- butable to the excitation of the localized surface plasmon resonance exhibited by the presence of NIS in hole transport layer. It is noted in the investigation that the performance of the solar cell is dependant on the con- centration of NIS nano-particles in PEDOT:PSS layer. As consequence, the highest recorded PCE in this study was 6.03% at 0.1% NIS by weight, which is encouraging result for device fabrication in ambient laboratory condition.	

5.1 Abstract

Nickel sulphide (NiS) nano-composite were synthesized and used as dopant in the hole transport layer of the thin film organic solar cell (TFOSC). The nano-particles are intended to assist in the charge transport processes at the interface between the active layer and the anode. Thin film solar cells were fabricated using photo-active

layer composed of poly-3-hexylthiophene (P3HT) and (6-6) phenyl-C61-butyric acid methyl ester (PCBM) blend. The solar cells employed NiS doped PEDOT:PSS hole transport layer (HTL) which are investigated in terms of changes in optical and electrical properties of the films. The electrical properties of the newly fabricated solar cells showed significant improvement in photo-generated current as the result of reduced charge carrier recombination and enhanced charge transport processes at the interface. This in turn boost the power conversion efficiency (PCE) of the devices by 95% compared to the devices without NiS doped HTL. The observed PCE enhancement is attributable to the excitation of the localized surface plasmon resonance exhibited by the presence of NiS in hole transport layer. It is noted in the investigation that the performance of the solar cell is dependant on the concentration of NiS nano-particles in PEDOT:PSS layer. As consequence, the highest recorded PCE in this study was 6.03% at 0.1% NiS by weight, which is encouraging result for device fabrication in ambient laboratory condition.

5.2 Introduction

Organic semiconductors have attracted considerable research interest in the past two decades due to their prominent features for potential applications in photonic devices. The material's light weight, mechanical flexibility, low cost, tunable optical and electronic properties [1–3] are among the few attraction for thin film organic solar cells. Solution processable TFOSCs research has gained significant progress in terms of attaining high power conversion efficiency that stands close to 16 % at present [4–7]. The main challenge that TFOSC is facing today are the poor charge collection and instability of the polymer molecules under ambient environemt. A number of research efforts towards the synthesis of new polymers and efficient device architectures have made significant progress in the realization of TFOSC. For instance, the bulk-heterojunction (BHJ) design of the solar absorber is the most effective device structure known to date to address the issue of poor charge transport in polymer medium. BHJ film is formed by the blend of p-type polymer (donor) and fullerene (acceptor) molecules. However, BHJ is still lags behind due to the challenging trade-off between the film thickness and maximaizing photon harvesting. Photons induced excitation of electrons from the highest occupied molecular orbital (HOMO) to the lowest unoccupied molecular orbital (LUMO) levels is the principal mechanism for the generation of charge carriers in polymer medium. This is followed by excitons diffusion into the donor/acceptor (D/A) interfaces for the dissociation into free charge carriers. Once the charge separation has occurred at the D/A interfaces, parting holes and electrons are distributed within the donor and acceptor phases, respectively. The holes and electrons are then transferred to their respective electrodes driven by an internal electric field formed by the workfunctions difference of the metal electrodes [8–13]. The popular semiconductor polymer known as poly-3-hexylthiophene (P3HT) has the property of assemblling in a semi-crystalline structure through an orderly fashion that assist in improving charge carrier mobility and high optical absorption [14–17]. However, there are several important issues that needed further research efforts such as improving power conversion efficiency, device lifetime, large-scale device fabrication and marketing.



Figure 5.1: (a) Schematic diagram for bulk heterojunction organic solar cell based on NiS nano-particles incorporated into P3HT: PCBM active layer.(b) energy level diagram of the device materials.

One of the area that currently attracted several research attention is the interfacial

charge transport buffer layers. In general, water soluble semiconducting polymer, poly(3,4ethylenedioxylenethiophene):polystyrene sulfonate (PEDOT:PSS) is one of the widely used hole transport buffer layer in the fabrication of solution-processed organic solar cells. This is due to the fact that PEDOT:PSS offers large ionization potential, low electrical resistance, good optical transparency and moderate electrical conductivity. The conventional polymer solar cells based on PEDOT:PSS hole transport layer has benefited from having large open circuit voltage (Voc) and improved charge collection. However, the high acidic and hygroscopic nature of PE-DOT:PSS negatively impacted the device stability [18, 19]. In order to exploit the best of PEDOT:PSS as HTL, thermal annealing and chemical doping are often used to improve the conductivity and stability of the film. Nonetheless, the process of chemical doping or thermal annealing of the PEDOT:PSS layers could cause large density of defects, cracks and even reduce optical transmittance. Therefore, a carefull optimization of the parameters must be achieved for best device performances [20-23]. Furthermore, the use metal or semiconducting nano-particles has been introduced recently to cater the challenges in the inter-facial layers of organic solar cells.

The incorporation of metal nanoparticles in the PEDOT:PSS hole buffer layer is expected to increase the interfacial roughness between the photo-active and hole transport layers. This leads to a roughened interface enhancement of hole collection which in turn improves the performance of organic photovoltaics. This is due to the fact that metal NPs in PEDOT:PSS exhibits local surface plasmon resonance (LSPR) that can induce intense electromagnetic field at the vicinity of the particles [24–27, 29, 30]. LSPR occurs due to the interaction between surface electrons of the metal and the incident photons electromagnetic fields. The sulphides such as nickel sulphide (NiS) and coppersulfide (CuS) are often used as a p-ytype hole transport layers in TFOSC as well as a dopant in perovskite solar cells [23, 29]. Moreover, several other inorganic compounds have been extensively used as counter electrode in the dye sensitized solar cell [31–34]. Nickel sulfide, in particular, exhibited prperties such as low charge transfer resistance, good stability, superior corrosion resistance, low sheet resistance, good optical transparency. It possesses a wide energy band gap that makes NiS one of the reliable alternative or dopant for the conventional PEDOT:PSS hole transport layer [35]. In this study, we employed nickel sulphide nano-particles doped PEDOT:PSS as the hole transport interfacial layer for the fabrication of P3HT:PCBM-based organic solar cells. The experimental observations are discussed based on the electrical, optical and morphological characteristics of both the synthesized nano-particles and the photo-active films.

5.3 Experimental Section

5.3.1 Materials

The chemicals used in this study are nickel (II) nitrate hexahydrate (>99% (Ni(NO₃)₂ 6 H₂O), ethanol (99.8%) and sodium hydroxide (NaOH) (from Sigma Aldrich). NaOH is used as the reducing agent. The polymers such as poly (3,4-ethylene dioxythio-phene):poly (styrenesulfonate) (PEDOT:PSS), Poly (3-hexylthiophene) (P3HT, 95% regioregular, electronic grade) and [6,6]-phenyl-C61-butyric acid methyl ester (PCBM, 95 +%) were all purchased from Ossila Ltd and used without further processing.

Solar Cell Fabrication

Unpatterned ITO coated glass substrate was used in the preparations of thin film solar cells which begins by partially etching the ITO with an acid solution (HCL:H₂O:HNO₃ at 48%:48%:4%). Then, the substrates were thoroughly cleaned using the ultrasonic bath in deionized water, acetone and isopropanol for 10 min each, respectively. They were then dried under a nitrogen flow and then immediately baked in an oven at 120°C for 20 min [26–28]. The thin film polymer solar cell (TFPCs) devices with doped hole-collecting buffer layer were fabricated in the bulk heterojunction architecture containing various layers of materials as glass/ITO/PEDOT: PSS-NiS/P3HT:PCBM/LiF/AL. The schematic diagram for the



Figure 5.2: Schematic representation of the reaction mechanism in the synthesis of nickel sulphide nano-particles and its possible structure.

device structure is provided in Fig 5.1(a). To obtain the hole-collecting buffer layer a NiS powder was incorporated into the PEDOT:PSS aqueous solution at different concentration (0.1%, 0.2%, and 0.3%). The solution was stirred overnight at 40°C. A thin layer of (PEDOT:PSS/NiS) was deposited by spin-coating at 3500 rpm for the 60s followed by annealing in an oven at 120°C for 20 min under ambient environment. The photo-active layers were prepared, in chloroform solvent, from P3HT:PCBM blend at a 1:1 ratio by weight with a solution concentration of 20 mg/ml. The mixture was stirred for 3 hrs at 40°C to enhance the miscibility of the molecules. The active layer mixture was then spin-coated on top of the dried PEDOT:PSS/NiS at the rate of 1200 rpm for 40 seconds and dried in the furnace at 100°C for 5 min under nitrogen atmosphere. Finally, using a thermal vacuum deposition chamber (Edward auto 306), the electron transport layer and top electrode (LiF(0.4nm)/ AL(60nm)) were deposited on the dried active layers under a vacuum at 10^{-6} mbar.

The electrical properties of the devices were measured using a computer interfaced

Keithley (HP2420) source meter and a solar simulator (model SS50AAA) under a AM 1.5 illumination and operating at a light intensity of 100 mW/cm². The photovoltaic parameters presented in Table II were calculated using 0.05cm² effective area of the diodes.

5.3.2 Synthesis of NiS Nanoparticles

Nickel sulphide nanoparticles were synthesized through the wet chemical route with the following fundamental steps. Nickel nitrate hexahydrate $(Ni(NO_3)_2 6 H_2 O)$ and thiourea (CH₄N₂S) were used as precursor in deionized water solvent. Initially, two separate solutions are prepared using 0.2 molar from (Ni(NO₃)₂6H₂O) and (CH₄N₂S) each and dissolved in deionized water in a separate flasks and, stirred for two hours to attain a complete mixing. Thiourea solution was then added into nitrate hexahydrate solution in drop-wise while continuous stirring. The resulting mixture is a deep green solution turned into black colour after adding drop-wise 0.1 M of NaOH which was dissolved in 50 mL deionized water. The solution was further stirred continuously with a magnetic stirrer for 2 hours. Then, the precipitated particles were centrifuged and washed with distilled water and ethanol, respectively, to remove sodium ions. The filtered precipitate was dried at 80°C for 24 h and was annealed at 300°C for 30 min which resulted in the formation of nickel sulphide nanoparticles [34]. The resultant (NiS) nanoparticles were characterized by scanning electron microscope (SEM: JEOL JSM 6100), transmission electron microscope (TEM: JEOL JEM 1010), and X-ray powder diffractometer. The optical absorption spectra were measured using (T80-PG) UV-Vis spectrometer.

The overall reaction and 3-dimensional representation of the product are given in Figure 5.2 to assist the understanding of the synthesis of nickel sulphide nanoparticles from nickel nitrate precursor. The size, homogeneity and proportional growth depends on concentration of S^{2-} , complex formation and type of counter anion. Here an octahedral complex is formed between Ni²⁺ ions and thiourea with NO₃⁻ as counter anion as can be seen in the schematic diagram (Fig 5.2). The release of S^{2-} is

slow from thiourea so that a slow nucleation can be achieved [36]. The counter $NO_3^$ ions lead to a moderate nucleation process because of their polarisation effect. Thus, the there is no much growth in size of nanoparticles as is inferred from XRD and TEM data (approx. 30 nm). However, the effect of slow nucleation process is exhibited on morphology as elongation in shape as can be seen slightly irregular hexagonal Ni₂S nanoparticles in TEM images. However, the size is quite uniform and no abnormal changes in shape are also observed. The presence of NO_3^- as counter anions as scene in structure of complex [Ni(CH4N2S)6](NO3)2 i.e hexakis(thiourea-s) nickel(II)nitrate) show high polarizability leading to more symmetrical shape of final nanoparticles. Furthermore, the symmetrical hexagonal complex leads to better breakage of bonds via hydrolysis to form symmetrical nanoparticles. Note also that no mixed phases of nickel sulphide are observed in the measured XRD pattern.

5.4 **Results and discussion**

5.4.1 NiS Characterization

X-ray diffraction

The XRD spectra taken from nickel sulphide nano-particles is provided in Figure 5.3 at the diffraction angles between 20° and 80°. The data provided in Fig 5.3 showed diffraction peaks at 29.36°, 33.37°, 34.60°, 45.65°, 53.57°, 60.88°, 62.73°, 70.79°, 79.10°. The diffractions corresponds to the reflections of the X-ray beam from planes (100), (002), (101), (102), (110), (103), (200), (202) and (104), respectively. The planes are suggestive of the hexagonal NiS phase (JCPDS No. 750613). The average crystallites size was determined through full-width at half maximum (FWHM) of X-Ray diffraction peak by using the Debye-Scherers equation given as

$$D = \frac{K\lambda}{\beta cos\theta} \tag{5.1}$$
where, λ is the wavelength of the X-ray(1.5405Å), k is the Scherrer constant (k = 0.89), β is the full width at half maximum (FWHM) of the diffraction peak in radians and θ is the Bragg angle corresponding to the maximum of the diffraction peak in degrees. The average of crystallite size obtained is D = 31.37 nm (Table I) which is consistent with the sizes measured from TEM images that will be discussed in the next section. The crystallite sizes distribution ranges from 20 nm to 42 nm (see Table I), which are the desired particle sizes for efficient light scattering in TFOSC. In fact, the influence of the newly synthesised NiS is evident in the improved performance of the doped devices especially at low dopant concentration.



Figure 5.3: X-ray diffraction pattern of NiS nanoparticles

Peak No.	2θ (degree)	hkl	FWHM (β)	d(nm)
1	29.96	(100)	0.2386	34.5
2	33.37	(002)	0.40322	20.6
3	34.60	(101)	0.3087	26.9
4	53.57	(110)	0.2401	37.1
5	60.88	(103)	0.44603	20.7
6	62.73	(200)	0.24523	37.9
7	70.79	(202)	0.23256	41.9
8	79.10	(104)	0.32104	32.1

Table 5.1: Analysis of XRD of NiS nanoparticles



Figure 5.4: Figure (a) and (b) are HRTEM images taken from NiS powder. (c) and (d) are the HRSEM image and an energy dispersive X-ray (EDX) spectrum of NiS nano-particles, respectively.

HRSEM and HRTEM observations

The surface morphology and the structure of nickel sulphide nano-particles were investigated using high resolution scanning and tunneling electron microscopy (HRSEM and HRTEM). The HRTEM images as presented in Figure 5.4(a and b) show that the nano-particles are roughly uniformly distributed in size and shapes. Elliptical and spherical type of geometries are evident on the HRTEM images. The formation of core-shell type structure is expected. The average diameter of the NiS nano-particles was found to be 33.8 nm that is in a good agreement with X-ray diffraction experiments. The elemental mapping of HRSEM image provided in Fig.5.4c suggests uniform distribution of sulphur and nickel in the medium that support the formation of NiS composite. On the other hand, the EDX data presented in Fig 5.4(d) suggests that mainly nickel and sulphur elements exist in the powder of the synthesised nano-particles. However, a small trace of oxygen has been detected which is either from the target holder or oxidation of the powder from storage in laboratory environment. On the other hand, the crystalline nature of the nano-particles is evident by the observed fringes in the HRTEM image (see Fig 5.4 b) that is consistent with XRD data analysis. The lattice constant determined from the fringes is 0.3 nm which is in agreement with hexagonal structure of NiS.



Figure 5.5: Optical absorption of spectra of (a) P3HT:PCBM active layer coated on PEDOT:PSS/NiS hole transport buffer layer at various NiS concentration. (b) NiS nanoparticles powder in a deionized water suspension.

5.4.2 Optical absorption

The optical absorption properties of the hole transport layer (HTL) containing different concentrations of the NiS nano-particles were investigated using UV-Vis spectrometer. The spectra were measured from the films with layers of materials as glass/ITO/PEDOT:PSS-NiS/P3HT:PCBM/, as well as the pristine HTL as provided in Figure 5.5. The pristine film showed a typical absorption pattern for the P3HT:PCBM blend and has a peak maximum centred around 515 nm. While the devices with PEDOT:PSS doped with various concentrations of NiS, in the hole transport layer, demonstrated a relatively stronger absorption in the visible region and infra-red regions. This is due to both light scattering and LSPR effect facilitated by the introduction of the NiS dopant. The spectrum taken at 0.3 % NiS loading particularly showed clear changes in the pattern of the absorption which exhibited red-shift at peak maximum and pronounced absorption beyond 700 nm. The optical transmittance of the PEDOT:PSS films provided in Fig 5.5 (b) clearly showed that NiS doped film exhibits better transmittance in UV region and absorbance in visible and infrared regions. The absorbance is expected from the behaviour of the optical absorption of NiS nano-particles suspension in an ethanol solvent Fig 5.5(b) inset. According to the inset Fig 5.5(b) the spectrum contains three prominent peaks at 400 nm, 650 nm and 740 nm which are typically high-intensity absorption peaks. It is to be noted that there is an extended absorption well above 850 nm into infrared region. The occurrence of the peaks in the UV and visible regions are mainly due to local surface plasmon resonance effect by the presence of nickel. However, the absorption in the infrared regions is attributed to the absorbance by various sized metal nano-particles seated at the HTL of the devices. All of which in turn impacted the total photo-current generation and collection in the NiS doped devices leading to the overall enhanced devices performance. NiS powder exhibited a broad band PL intensity centred at 399 nm peak maximum which is attributed to the electron transition caused by defects [37].

Device	$\mathbf{V}_{oc}(\mathbf{V})$	$J_{sc}(mAcm^{-2})$	FF	PCE%	$\mathbf{R}_{s} \left(\Omega cm^{2} ight)$
Pristine	0.57	12.53	43.24	3.09	157
0.1% NiS	0.58	18.65	55.88	6.03	82
0.2% NiS	0.58	16.55	51.15	4.96	170
0.3% NiS	0.58	14.91	51.21	4.47	159

Table 5.2: The solar cell parameters of the best performed devices.

5.4.3 J-V Characteristics

The current-voltage characteristics (J-V) provided in Fig 5.6 describes the electrical properties of the devices prepared with and without the inclusion of NiS in PE-DOT:PSS hole transport layer. The concentration of NiS was varied to be able to determine the optimum doping level of the particles in the HTL. Generally, the solar cells fabricated with nickel sulphide nano-particles doped PEDOT:PSS have shown remarkable improvement in power conversion efficiency (PCE) because of enhanced measured photo currents from the devices. Figure 5.6 clearly showed high short circuit current surge due to the presence of metal nano-particles in HTL compared to the pristine type devices (see Table II). The enhanced overall performance of the



Figure 5.6: The J-V characteristics of the best performing devices.

devices with doped HTL can be attributed to the improved charge selectivity facilitated by the NiS doping. This could result in a possible modification of the work function of the PEDOT:PSS that better match with the ionization potential(IP) of the P3HT donor molecule. It is to be noted that better alignment of the donor IP with the work function of the HTL facilitates a reduced energy levels offset which in turn not only aid the exciton generation but also the charge transport process. The enhancement of the current density (J_{sc}) is attributed to effective trapping of light through scattering as well as improved charge collections by the electrodes. Besides, an improved optical transparency of the doped PEDOT:PSS layer enhances the internal quantum efficiency via allowing more photons to pass through the films into the active layer in UV and near visible regions. On the other hand, the reduced series resistance especially at the lower concentration of the NiS in the PEDOT:PSS is indicative of an improved conductivity of at the interface between active layer and HTL. This could further assist in reducing non-geminate recombination which is reflected in terms of enhanced value of the fill factor (FF) and photo-current. The device fabricated at 0.1% doping level of NiS is found to be the best performing solar cell in terms of power conversion efficiency followed by 0.2% and 0.3%. The highest PCE recorded in this experiment was 6.03% at 0.1% NiS concentration which is over 95% increment in PCE compared with pristine PEDOT:PSS hole transport layer.

5.4.4 Charge Transport Properties Analysis

The charge transport properties has been investigated based on the measured dark current from both types of devices fabricated with and without NiS nano-particles (Fig 5.7). The carrier mobility was derived from the measured space charge limited current (SCLC) as described by Mott Gurney law (Equ. 2). The model assumes constant charge mobilities , the medium is free of traps and Ohmic injection contact [30, 35, 38–40]. The current in the device can be expressed by the equation of the form:

$$J = \frac{9}{8}\epsilon\epsilon_0\mu_0\frac{V^2}{L^3}$$
(5.2)

where ϵ is the relative permittivity of the medium, ϵ_0 is the permittivity of the vacuum, μ_0 is the mobility, and V is the voltage dropped across the sample which is corrected for built-in potential V_{bi}, which is taken from the knee of the space charge limited region of the dark current in logarithm scale. In this case V_{bi} = 1.15 V and

L is the thickness of the photo-active layer.

$$V = V_{ap} - V_{bi} \tag{5.3}$$

where V_{ap} is the applied bias voltage. The Poole-Frenkel field dependent mobility equation can be described by the form;

$$\mu = \mu_0 \exp(\gamma \sqrt{E}) \tag{5.4}$$

where μ_0 is the low-field mobility and γ is the field activation factor



$$J = \frac{9}{8} \epsilon \epsilon_0 \mu_0 \frac{V^2}{L^3} \exp(0.89\gamma \sqrt{\frac{V}{L}})$$
(5.5)

Figure 5.7: (a) J-V dark currents of the best performing devices at various NiS nanoparticles loading in HTL (b) Space charge limited currents of the diodes with solid lines representing computer fits according to equ(5).

The SCLC data taken from the dark J-V curve were fitted with Equ. 5 (Fig 5.7). The zero-field carrier mobility and field activation factor derived from the fit to the SCLC data for the devices are listed in Table III. According to the results, the zero field mobilities derived from the devices that uses NiS exhibit higher mobility compared with HTL without nickel sulphide nano-particles. The mobility slightly dependent on the concentration of NiS in the HTL which decreases with increasing

HTL material	$\mu_0(cm^2S^{-1}V^{-1})$	$\gamma(\text{cmV}^{-1})$
Pristine PEDOT:PSS	5.60×10^{-4}	-5.90×10^{-5}
0.1% NiS	1.45×10^{-2}	-1.06×10^{-3}
0.2% NiS	5.10×10^{-3}	-3.72×10^{-4}
0.3% NiS	3.62×10^{-3}	-2.65×10^{-4}

Table 5.3: The charge carrier transport parameters of the TFPSCs.

concentration from 0.1% to 0.3%. In fact, the mobilities at the optimum concentration of 0.1% by weight are two orders of magnitude greater than the device with pristine HTL. This is clear indications of the influence of NiS nano-particles in HTL that improved the charge transport in the medium. The results seem to suggest that there is also a reduced geminate and non-geminate recombination processes which assisted better charge carrier dissociation, transport and collection by the electrodes. The betterment of charge transport and extraction processes induced by the addition of NiS boosted the measured photo-currents in the devices.

5.5 Conclusion

Nickel sulphide nano-particles are synthesized and successfully incorporated in the hole transport layer of solution processed thin film organic solar cell. The experimental evidences suggest that significant improvement has been recorded in the power conversion efficiency due to the presence of NiS nano-particles in PEDOT:PSS layer of the devices. The observed changes in the device performance is attributed to the occurrence of local surface plasmon resonance absorption and light scattering process as evidenced by optical measurements. The metal nano-particles are expected to aid the charge transport processes via reduced charge carrier recombination, assist in the collection of photo-generated charges by offering additional and alternative charge percolation channels to the electrodes. The devices with the NiS doped HTL showed high short-circuit current density and power conversion efficiency compared to the devices that used a pristine HTL. Moreover, the solar cell performance appeared to be dependant on the doping level of NiS in PEDOT:PSS layer. The best power conversion efficiency measured in this experiment is 6.03% at

concentration of 0.1% by weight which is a significant increment in the performance compared to pristine HTL used device. The use of NiS nano-particles is compatible with roll to roll solar cell fabrication which is an important progress for mass and cheap device fabrication.

Acknowledgments

This work is supported by the National Research Foundation (NRF) (Grant numbers, 85589, 113831), South Africa. The authors also appreciate the members of staff of Microscopy and Microanalysis Unit(MMU) at UKZN, for several SEM and TEM measurements.

References

References

- S.Banerjee, S.C.Pillai, P. Falaras, K. E. O'Shea, J. A. Byrne and D.D.Dionysiou, New Insights into the Mechanism of Visible Light Photocatalysis J. Phys. Chem. Lett.,5(2014) 2543-2554.
- [2] Mohammed S.G. Hamed, Genene Tessema Mola, Copper sulphide as a mechanism to improve energy harvesting in thin film solar cells, Journal of Alloys and Compounds, Vol. 802 (2019) 252-258.
- [3] T.Oku, A.Takeda, A.Nagata, H.Kidowaki, K.Kumada, K.Fujimoto, A.Suzuki, T.Akiyama, Y.Yamasaki, E.Ōsawa, Microstructures and photovoltaic properties of C₆₀-based solar cells with copper oxides, CuInS2, phthalocyanines, porphyrin, PVK, nanodiamond, germanium and exciton-diffusion blocking layers, Materials Technology, Vol. 28(2013) 21-39.
- [4] Elhadi Abdalla, Genene Tessema Mola: Metals decorated nanocomposite assisted charge transport in polymer solar cell. Materials Science in Semiconductor Processing, Vol 91, (2019)1-8
- [5] Yong Cui, Huifeng Yao, Jianqi Zhang, Tao Zhang, Yuming Wang, Ling Hong, Kaihu Xian, Bowei Xu, Shaoqing Zhang, Jing Peng, Zhixiang Wei, Feng Gao & Jianhui Hou, Over 16% efficiency organic photovoltaic cells enabled by a chlorinated acceptor with increased open-circuit voltages, Nature Communications, (2019) 10:2515
- [6] S.Li, L.Ye, W.Zhao, H.Yan, B.Yang, D.Liu, W.Li, H.Ade, and J.Hou, A Wide Band Gap Polymer with a Deep Highest Occupied Molecular Orbital Level Enables 14.2% Efficiency in Polymer Solar Cells, J. Am. Chem. Soc.,140(2018) 7159-7167.

- [7] M.W.Dlamini, G.T. Mola, Near-field enhanced performance of organic photovoltaic cells, Physica B: Condensed Matter, 552 (2019) 78-83.
- [8] G. Mbuyise, Elhadi A. A. Arbab and Genene Tessema Mola, The effect of trimetallic nanocomposite in solar absorber layer of organic solar cells, RSC Advances Vol. 9, (2019), 6070–6076
- [9] Y.Zhou, M.Eckab, M.Kruger, Bulk-heterojunction hybrid solar cells based on colloidal nanocrystals and conjugated polymers, Energy Environ. Sci.,3(2010)1851-1864.
- [10] Y.-Y.Lai, Y.-J.Cheng and C.-S.Hsu, Applications of functional fullerene materials in polymer solar cells, Energy Environ. Sci.,7(2014)1866-1883.
- [11] L.Yang, H. Zhou, S. C. Price, W. You, Parallel-like Bulk Heterojunction Polymer Solar Cells J. Am. Chem. Soc.,134(2012)5432-5435.
- [12] Z.He, C.Zhong, S.Su, M.Xu, H.Wu, Y.Cao, Enhanced power-conversion efficiency in polymer solar cells using an inverted device structure, Nat.Photon.6(2012)591595.
- [13] M.C.Scharber, N.S. Sariciftci, Efficiency of bulk-heterojunction organic solar cells, Progress in Polymer Science 38 (2013) 1929- 1940.
- [14] T.Kim, J.-H.Kim, T.E.Kang, C.Lee, H.Kang, M.Shin, C.Wang, B.Ma, U.Jeong, T.-S.Kim, and B.J. Kim, Flexible, highly efficient all-polymer solar cells, Nat. Commun. 6(2015)9547.
- [15] T.A.Amollo, G.T. Mola, V.O. Nyamoria, High-performance organic solar cells utilizing graphene oxide in the active and hole transport layers, Solar Energy 171 (2018) 83-91.
- [16] T.M. Clarke, A.M. Ballantyne, J.Nelson, D.D. C. Bradley, and J.R. Durrant, Free Energy Control of Charge Photogeneration in Polythiophene/ Fullerene Solar Cells: The Influence of Thermal Annealing on P3HT/PCBM Blends, Adv. Funct. Mater. 18(2008)4029-4035.

- [17] M.Jorgensen, K.Norrman, F.C.Krebs, Stability/degradation of polymer solar cells, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells 92 (2008) 686-714.
- [18] Z.M.Kam, Q.Y.Yang, X.Z.Wang, B.Wu, F.R. Zhu, J.Zhang, J.S.Wu, Enhanced absorbance and electron collection in inverted organic solar cells: Optical admittance and transient photocurrent analyses, Org. Electron 15 (2014) 1306-1311.
- [19] X.Hu, L.Chen, L.Tan, T.Ji, Y.Zhang, L.Zhang, D.Zhangc, and Y.Chen, n situ polymerization of ethylene dioxythiophene from sulfonated carbon nanotube templates: toward high-efficiency ITO-free solar cells, J. Mater. Chem. A, 4(2016)6645-6652.
- [20] E. Kymakis, G. Klapsis, E. Koudoumas, E. Stratakis, N. Kornilios, N. Vidakis, and Y. Franghiadakis, Carbon nanotube/PEDOT:PSS electrodes for organic photovoltaics, Eur. Phys. J. Appl. Phys. 36(2007) 257-259.
- [21] E.Singh and H.S.Nalwa, Stability of graphene-based heterojunction solar cells, RSC Adv., 5(2015) 73575-73600.
- [22] A.Garcia, G.C. Welch, E.L. Ratcliff, D.S. Ginley, G.C. Bazan, D.C. Olson, Improvement of Interfacial Contacts for New Small Molecule Bulk-Heterojunction Organic Photovoltaics, Advanced Materials 24(2012) 5368-5373.
- [23] S.Pitchaiya, M.Natarajan, A.Santhanam, V.M.Ramakrishnan, V.Asokan, P.Palanichamy, B.Rangasamy, S.Sundaram, D.Velauthapillai, Nickel sulphidecarbon composite hole transporting material for (CH₃NH₃PbI₃) planar heterojunction perovskite solar cell, Materials Letters, 221(2018)283-288.
- [24] E.Stratakis, and E.Kymakis, Nanoparticle-based plasmonic organic photovoltaic devices, Materials Today, 16(2013)133-146.
- [25] D.Derkacs, S.H.Lim, P.Matheu, W.Mar, E. T.Yu, Improved performance of amorphous silicon solar cells via scattering from surface plasmon polaritons in nearby metallic nanoparticles Appl. Phys. Lett. 89(2006) 093103.

- [26] Saheed O. Oseni, Genene Tessema Mola, Bimetallic nanocomposites and the performance of inverted organic solar cell, Composite part B, 172(2019), 660-665
- [27] M.Y.Son, J.H.Choi, Y.C.Kang, Electrochemical properties of bare nickel sulfide and nickel sulfide–carbon composites prepared by one-pot spray pyrolysis as anode materials for lithium secondary batteries, Journal of Power Sources 251 (2014) 480-487.
- [28] Genene Tessema Mola, Saheed O. Oseni, K. Kaviyarasu, M. Maaza, Co-solvent additives on the performance PTB7:PCBM based Thin film organic solar cell, Materials Today: Proceedings 4 (2017) 12558 - 12564
- [29] K. Kaviyarasu, Genene T. Mola, S. O. Oseni, K. Kanimozhi, C. Maria Magdalane, J. Kennedy, M. Maaza: ZnO doped single wall carbon nanotube as an active medium for gas sensor and solar absorber. Journal of Materials Science Materials in Electronics, Vol. 30, (2019) 147–158
- [30] H.Lei, G.Fang, F.Cheng, W.Ke, P.Qin, Z.Song, Q.Zheng, X.Fana, H.Huang, X.Zhao, Enhanced efficiency in organic solar cells via in situ fabricated p-type copper sulfide as the hole transporting layer, Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells, 128 (2014) 77-84
- [31] Murugadoss, Jing Lin, Hu Liu, Xianmin Mai, Tao Ding, Zhanhu Guo and Subramania Angaiah Optimizing graphene content in a NiSe/graphene nanohybrid counter electrode to enhance the photovoltaic performance of dyesensitized solar cells, Nanoscale, 2019, 11, 17579
- [32] Murugadoss, Pratheep Panneerselvam, Chao Yan, Zhanhu Guo, Subramania Angaiah, A simple one-step hydrothermal synthesis of cobaltenickel selenide/graphene nanohybrid as an advanced platinum free counter electrode for dye sensitized solar cell, Electrochimica Acta 312 (2019) 157-167
- [33] Murugadoss, Ning Wang, Sruthi Tadakamalla, Bin Wang, Zhanhu Guo and Subramania Angaiah, In situ grown cobalt selenide/graphene nanocomposite counter electrodes for enhanced dye-sensitized solar cell performance, J. Mater. Chem. A, 2017, 5, 14583

- [34] Kakarla Raghava Reddy, B. Hemavathi, Geetha R. Balakrishna, A.V. Raghu, S. Naveen, M.V. Shankar, Organic Conjugated Polymer-Based Functional Nanohybrids: Synthesis Methods, Mechanisms and its Applications in Electrochemical Energy Storage Supercapacitors and Solar Cells, Micro and Nano Technologies, (2019), 357-379.
- [35] M.Kristl, B.Dojer, S.Gyergyek, J.Kristl, Synthesis of nickel and cobalt sulfide nanoparticles using a low cost sonochemical method, Heliyon 3(2017) 255-274.
- [36] S. Yadav, K. Shrivas, P.K. Bajpai, Role of precursors in controlling the size, shape and morphology in the synthesis of copper sulfide nanoparticles and their application for fluorescence detection, Journal of Alloys and Compounds 772 (2019) 579-592.
- [37] Jinghui Jianga, Runlan Yu, Ran Yi, Wenqing Qin, Guanzhou Qiu, Xiaohe Liu, Biomolecule-assisted synthesis of flower-like NiS microcrystals via a hydrothermal process Journal of Alloys and Compounds 493 (2010) 529–534
- [38] A.M. Nardes, M. Kemerink, M.M. Kok, K. Maturova, and R.A.J. Janssen, Conductivity, work function, and environmental stability of PEDOT:PSS thin films treated with sorbitol. Org. Elec., Vol. 9(2008) 727-734.
- [39] Genene Tessema Mola, Elhadi A. A. Arbab, Bidini A. Taleatu, K. Kaviyarasu, Ishaq Ahmad and M. Maaza, Growth and characterization of V2O5 thin film on conductive electrode, J. Microscopy, Vol. 265 (2) (2017)214-221
- [40] G. Li, and L. Liu, Organic Solar Cells Enhanced by Carbon Nanotubes-Chapter 11. (2012) 183-198.

Chapter 6

Silver-sulphide nano-composite assisted photons capture in thin film polymer solar absorber

Applied Physics A (2020) 126:207 https://doi.org/10.1007/s00339-020-3389-8 Applied Physics A Materials Science & Processing



Silver sulphide nano-particles enhanced photo-current in polymer solar cells

Mohammed S. G. Hamed¹ · Michael A. Adedeji¹ · Yong Zhang² · Genene Tessema Mola¹

Received: 25 October 2019 / Accepted: 7 February 2020 © Springer-Verlag GmbH Germany, part of Springer Nature 2020

Abstract

Silver sulphide nano-particles (NPs) have been employed as light trapping mechanism in the solar absorber layer of thin film inverted organic solar cell. The synthesized nano-particle has been characterized using high-resolution scanning and transmission electron microscopy (HRSEM and HRTEM), X-Ray diffraction (XRD). The effects of Ag_2S NPs in the newly fabricated inverted polymer solar cell with architecture ITO/ZnO/P3HT:PC₆₁BM-Ag_2S/MoO₃/AL were characterized using optical and electrical properties of the solar absorber film. The optimized NPs in the photoactive layers are designed to improve photons harvesting, charge transport and reduced charge recombination, which resulted in the collection of high short circuit current density, as large as 16.50 mAcm⁻². The measured high photocurrent and better device rectification has lead to improved power conversion efficiencies (PCEs) and device stability. The best power conversion efficiency recorded in this investigations was 5.15 % at the concentration of 1 % Ag₂S by weight. Furthermore, the solar cells exhibited extraordinary environment which is attributed to the inverted device architecture.

Keywords Silver sulphide · Nano-particles · Charge transport

6.1 Abstract

Silver sulphide nano-particles (NPs) have been employed as light trapping mechanism in the solar absorber layer of thin film inverted organic solar cell. The synthesized nano-particle has been characterized using high-resolution scanning and transmission electron microscopy (HRSEM and HRTEM), X-Ray diffraction (XRD). The effects of Ag_2S NPs in the newly fabricated inverted polymer solar cell with architecture ITO/ZnO/P3HT:PC₆₁BM-Ag₂S/MoO₃/AL were characterized using optical and electrical properties of the solar absorber film. The optimized NPs in the photoactive layers are designed to improve photons harvesting, charge transport and reduced charge recombination, which resulted in the collection of high short current density, as large as 16.50 mAcm⁻². The measured high photocurrent and better device rectification has lead to improved power conversion efficiencies (PCEs) and stability. The best power conversion efficiency recorded in this investigations was 5.15 % at the concentration of 1 % Ag₂S by weight. Furthermore, the solar cells exhibited extraordinary environmental stability stored in ambient environment which is attributed to the inverted device architecture.

6.2 Introduction

Polymer molecules based solar cells (PSCs) have increasingly attracted a lot attention due to their several advantageous over the traditional silicon based solar cells. PSC offers low cost device production, the ease of processability, low weight, and mechanical flexibility [1–6]. Recently, power conversion efficiency of polymer solar cells has reached to 16% which is very close to other types of solar cell technoogies but at lower cost. The PCE has showed better progress even in an inverted and tandem device structures which rose to as high as 17.3% [7–11]. The polymers blend composed of poly(3-hexylthiophene) (P3HT) and the C₆₀ derivative (6,6)-phenyl-C61-butyric acid methyl ester ($PC_{61}BM$), in bulk heterojunction (BHJ), are the most popular polymer blend in the fabrication of thin film organic solar cell (TFOSC)[12– 14]. In a conventional device architecture, the active layer is sandwiched between high work function metals and transparent conducting anode such as indium tin oxide (ITO). This arrangement is expected to improve hole collection of free charge carriers at the electrodes with the assistance of PEDOT:PSS and LiF buffer layers [8, 15]. However, the PEDOT:PSS hole transport buffer layer has acidic character and easily absorbs moisture due to its hygroscopic nature that the influences the

performance of the photoactive film as well as seveirely influence device stability [16, 17]. There are several efforts are in progress to cope the challenges with device



Figure 6.1: (a)Schematic diagram for bulk heterojunction organic solar cell based on P3HT:PC₆₁BM active layer doped with Ag_2S nanoparticles. (b) The molecular structure of P3HT and PCBM.

stability and improve the power conversion efficiency using new device architecture that entirely replacing PEDOT:PSS with inorganic semiconductors. So far, the inverted device architecture shows superior environmental stability and higher power conversion efficiency compared to the conventional device architecture.

Metal oxides such as zinc oxide (ZnO), titanium oxide (TiO₂), and caesium carbonate (Cs₂CO₃) have been used as n-type electron buffer layer which are deposited on indium tin oxide (ITO) film to form the inverted device structure. Similarly, transition metal oxides with a large work function such as molybdenum oxide (MoO₃), vanadium pentoxide (V₂O₅), tungsten trioxide (WO₃), and nickel oxide (NiO) have been used for efficient hole extraction replacing, poly(3,4 ethylene dioxythiophene):poly(styrene sulfonate) (PEDOT:PSS), to improve the stability of devices under ambient environment[18–22]. The n-type semiconductor zinc oxide (ZnO) has been considered as an appropriate electron buffer layer material due to its relatively high electron mobility, large band gap, which blocks ultraviolet light from entering into active layer to prevent the polymer material from photo-degradation [23–25].

Furthermore, the incorporations of metal nano particles (NPs), in various layers of thin-film organic solar cells (TFOSC), has shown significant contribution in mitigat-

ing the challenges of effective photons harvesting and the charge transport process in the polymer medium. The metal nano-particles that utilizes the local surface plasmon resonances (LSPR) effect to trap light in the photoactive medium expected to improve the optical absorption of the polymer blend film [26–30]. Jay Guo et al have successfully incorporated silver nano-wire electrode in the preparation of improved organic solar cell [31, 32]. In light of this, the n-type semiconductor silver sulfide (Ag₂S) is employed in the current investigations. Silver sulfide has several interesting properties such as monoclinic crystal structure, a narrow band gap (0.9-1.05) eV, a large absorption coefficient and good chemical stability. It has an excellent electronic and photo-conductivity that are suitable for photovoltaic application [33–36]. In this study, silver sulphide nano-particles were synthesized and incorporated into the photoactive layer of P3HT:PC₆₁BM blend at different concentrations of 1%, 3%, 5%, and 7% by weight. The power conversion efficiency measured in this investgations are far better than those reported in litrature [36]. The details of the synthesis of the nano-particles as well as device characterization are presented in the following sections.

6.3 Experimental details

6.3.1 Materials

Chemicals used in this study were silver nitrate hexahydrate (> 99.5% AgNO₃.6H₂O), sodium sulfide nonahydrate ((Na₂S.6H₂O), 98.0%), Polyvinyl Pyrrolidone (PVP) molecular weight 25000-30000 (from Merck, Germany). Poly (3,4-ethylene dioxythiophene):poly (styrenesulfonate) (PEDOT:PSS), Poly (3-hexylthiophene) (P3HT, 95 +% regioregular, electronic grade) and [6,6]-phenyl-C61-butyric acid methyl ester (PC₆₁BM, 95 +%) were purchased from Ossila. Sodium hydroxide (NaOH) was used as the reducing agents.

6.3.2 Synthesis of Ag₂S Nanoparticles

The synthesis of silver sulfide nano-particles begins with the preparation of various solutions of the precursors. First, 1.698g (0.1M) of silver nitrate hexahydrate (AgNO₃.6H₂O), 0.4g (0.1M) of sodium sulphide Na₂S.6H₂O and 3.0g of PVP were dissolved in 50mL of deionized water solvent, separately. The solutions of sodium sulphide and PVP were mixed into silver nitrate solution by drop-wise while stirring using magnetic stirrer. The solutions mixture was then stirred continuously under magnetic stirrer for 3 hours. The precipitate was centrifuged twice at 4500 rpm for 5 min followed by washing successively with deionized water and ethanol, respectively. This precipitate was dried in an oven at 80°C for 2-3 hours. The resultant silver sulphide nano-particles Ag₂S structure and morphology were characterized by scanning electron microscope (SEM: JEOL JSM 6100), transmission electron microscope (TEM: JEOL JEM 1010), X-ray powder diffractometer and the optical absorption UV-visible absorption spectra measured on a spectrometer (Rayleigh1601).

6.3.3 Organic Solar Cells Fabrication

The thin-film organic solar cells were fabricated using sol gel process on ITO coated glass substrate. The preparation methods are extensively discussed in number of articles from our research groups [37, 38]. The inverted device architecture constitute a different layers of materials, such as: glass/ITO/ZnO/P3HT:PC₆₁BM-Ag₂S/MoO₃/AL. The schematic diagram for the device structure is provided in Fig 6.1. A thin layer of ZnO electron transport layer (ETL) was spin-coated on the substrate at 3500 rpm for 60 s. The ZnO film was dried at 100°C on a hotplate for 20 min under ambient conditions. The solution of the photoactive layer was prepared in chloroform solvent using P3HT and PC₆₁BM blend at 1:1 ratio by weight at a concentration of 20 mg/mL. The Ag₂S nanoparticles were added in P3HT:PC₆₁BM blend solution at the concentration of 1%, 3%, 5%, and 7% by weight. The mixture was stirred for 4 hrs at 40°C to enhance the miscibility of the molecules. The photoactive films were spin-coated at 1200 rpm for 40 s and annealed at 90°C for 5 min

in a N₂ gas filled furnace. Finally, the hole transport layer (MoO₃) and aluminium electrodes were deposited at thickness of 8 nm and 85 nm, respectively. The current density-voltage (J-V) data were collected using HP2420 Keithley source meter and a solar simulator (model SS50AAA) operating at AM1.5 and 100 mW/cm². The photo-active films characteristics was studied by optical absorption measurement using UV-Vis spectrometer (Rayleigh 1601).

X-ray diffraction

The XRD data measured from silver sulfide poweder nanoparticles was investigate in terms of crystallographic structure (see in Fig 6.2). The diffraction pattern was scanned from 20° upto 70°, which resulted in the appearance of several prominent peaks in the chosen range. The prominent peaks are located at angles 2 θ 26.00°, 28.95°, 31.49°, 33.90°, 34.47°, 36.8°, 37.71°, 40.78°, 43.41°, 45.44°, 46.04°, 47.75°, 48.73°, 53.25°, 58.28°, 63.73°. These peaks correspond to the reflection of the Xray beam from lattice planes (-101), (111), (-112), (120), (-121), (121), (-103), (031), (200), (023), (113), (311), (21-2), (22-2), (042), (034), respectively. The diffraction patterns seem to indicate the existence of monoclinic Ag₂S phase with lattice parameters a = 4.22900 A and c = 7.86200 A as compared to the data from (JCPDS Card File: 00-014-0072). The average crystallites size of silver sulphide nanoparticles Ag₂S were determined through Full-Width at Half Maximum (FWHM) of X-Ray diffraction peaks by using the Debye-Scherers [41] equation given as

$$D = \frac{K\lambda}{\beta cos\theta} \tag{6.1}$$

where λ is the wavelength of the X-ray(1.5405Å), k is the Scherrer constant (k = 0.89), β is the full width at half maximum (FWHM) of the diffraction peak in radians and θ is the Bragg angle corresponding to the maximum of the diffraction peak in degrees. The average of crystallite size obtained is D = 31.37 nm. This is consistent with the sizes determined from HRTEM images which are found to be in the range of 20 nm to 80 nm. Such particle size are favourable to the effective light scattering and LSPR effects in polymer medium which are evident in the improved performance of



Figure 6.2: X-ray diffraction pattern of Ag₂S nano-particles powder

the doped devices especially at low dopant concentration.

6.4 Results and discussion

6.4.1 Characterizations of Silver sulfide

SEM and TEM electron microscopy

The nano-morphology of the synthesized silver sulphide (Ag_2S) nano-particles were investigated using high-resolution scanning and transmission electron microscopy

Peak No.	2θ (degree)	hkl	FWHM (β)	d(nm)
1	26.00	(~101)	0.35943	22.7
2	28.95	(111)	0.26494	30.9
3	31.49	(-112)	0.25767	32.0
4	33.90	(120)	0.31242	26.5
5	34.47	(-121)	0.26496	31.3
6	36.80	(121)	0.34300	24.4
7	37.71	(-103)	0.24985	33.5
8	40.78	(031)	0.28266	30.0
9	43.41	(200)	0.45434	18.8
10	45.44	(023)	0.56564	15.2
11	46.04	(113)	0.36434	23.7
12	47.75	(311)	0.73323	11.8
13	48.73	$(21^{-}2)$	0.33684	25.9
14	53.24	$(22^{-}2)$	0.40229	22.1
15	58.28	(023)	0.77081	11.8
16	63.73	(034)	0.9334	10.0

Table 6.1: Analysis of XRD of Ag₂S nanoparticles

(HRSEM and HRTEM). The HRSEM image provided in Fig 6.3(c,d) clearly shows the presence of various forms of clusters which appeared to be composed of the same interconnected bud like structure (Fig 6.3c). The elemental mapping taken from the same powder showed uniformly distributed elements of silver and sulfur in the medium. Furthermore, the elemental analysis carried out based on EDX data are presented in Fig 6.3d (inset) that indicate clearly two dominant peaks associated with the existence of silver and sulphur in the synthesized nano-particles. Hence, the powder consists of 88 % silver while the remaining 12 % was found to be sulphur. No other impurites were detected by the analysis. On the other hand, the high-resolution transmission electron microscopy provided in Fig 6.3(a) shows interconnected ring-like structure and different spherical shapes. The sizes of the NPs measured from HR-TEM images ranged from 20 nm to 80 nm that is in agreement with X-ray diffraction experiments and existence of (Ag₂S) which exhibited the core-shell structure. Fig 6.3(b), the HRTEM image, clearly showed well aligned crystalite with crystal spacing 0.40 nm which is consistent to the (-101) atomic planes of (Ag_2S) . This is found to be similar to those reported in the literature[39, 40]. These particle sizes were suitable to improve light-scattering processes in polymer absorber medium that traps incident photons, and consequently, enhances the short circuit current density (J_{sc}) .



Figure 6.3: (a) and (b)HRTEM images; (c) and (d) HRSEM images with energy dispersive X-ray (EDX) spectrum of Ag₂S nanoparticles.

6.4.2 Optical absorption

UV-Vis spectra were measured from Ag₂S nano-particles doped various media as provided in Fig 6.4. There are two main absorption mechanisms for the proposed thin film solar cells. The first one is the occurrence of local surface plasmon resonance absorptions by the presence of metal nano-particles. The second absorption mechanism, induced by the metal NPs, is light scattering. By way of changing the direction of the incident light (elastic and inelastic scattering) more light can be trapped in the solar absorber medium which enhances absorption. Figure 6.4b stands for the optical absoprption of silver sulfide nanoparticles in deionized water, which exhibited a broad absorption peak centered around 550 nm. The wide absorption band width must have been the result of scattering of light by the particles in the water medium. On the otherhand, the spectra taken from Ag₂S doped photoactive films showed two new and distict regions of optical absorption, in addition to the absorbance of P3HT:PCBM blend. The first one is at the ultraviolet windows (380-440 nm) and the second one in the near infrared regions (700-900) nm. These two new absorption ranges are the consequence of the incorporation of Ag₂S in the photoactive films of the solar cell. The first absorption range is attributed to the



Figure 6.4: (a) Optical absorption spectra of P3HT:PC₆₁BM films prepared at different Ag_2S concentration. (b) Optical absorption spectrum of the Ag_2S powder in a deionized water suspension

surface plasmon polariton resonance (SPPR) which arises from the collective oscillations of conduction electrons on the surface of the metal nanoparticles [42, 43]. The second broadband absorption (above 700) is originated from size distribution of NPs, the increase in the surface states and scattering. According to the optical absorption peak provided in Fig 6.4a, the pristine film showed a typical P3HT:PCBM blend absorbency while those photoactive layers prepared with various concentration of silver sulphide nano-particles have a slightly red-shifted compared to the un-doped films. However, the absorption width is also slightly enhanced in devices containing silver sulphide nano-particles. It is to be noted that the enhancement of optical absorption above 700 nm in Ag_2S nano-particles doped films can also be attributed to the light trapping mechanisms through scattering. This involves indeed multiple reflections of light within the photoactive layer that lead to trapping and improve light harvesting.

6.4.3 J-V Characteristics

The current-voltage characteristics (J-V) of the polymer solar cells (PSCs) doped with silver sulphide nano-particles have been taken under 1 Sun illumination using solar simulator operating at AM1.5. Fig 6.5 shows the different J-V data taken from devices fabricated using P3HT:PC₆₁BM containing Ag₂S nanoparticles at various concentrations. One can clearly see the current surge as the result of doping the nano-particles into the photoactive layer of the PSC compared to un-doped devices. Because of such current surge the performance of the solar cells are also varied with concentration as summarised in Table I. It is to be noted here that the main contribu-



Figure 6.5: The J-V characteristics of the solar cells fabricated with/without nickel sulphide nano-particles.

tor for improved device performance is the large photo-current collected from Ag_2S nano-particles doped photoactive layer. However, there is also changes in the open circuit voltages (V_{oc}) compared to the reference cell which has increased by about 15 % from 0.51 V to 0.59 V at 3 % wt concentration of Ag_2S . The change in the V_{oc} can be attributed to the improved interface condition between the active layer and

Device	$\mathbf{V}_{oc}(\mathbf{V})$	$J_{sc}(mAcm^{-2})$	FF	PCE%	$\mathbf{R}_{s} (\Omega cm^{2})$
Pristine	0.51	10.46	43.72	2.33	139
1% Ag ₂ S	0.58	16.50	54.12	5.15	107
$3\% Ag_2S$	0.59	14.99	50.32	4.42	226
$5\% \text{ Ag}_2\text{S}$	0.57	15.91	56.25	5.13	123
7% Ag ₂ S	0.57	15.02	46.21	3.97	446

Table 6.2: The solar cell parameters of the best performed devices.

the electrodes. Generally, the performance of solar cells is dependant on the doping level of Ag_2S nanoparticle in the active layers. The best device performances were recorded at the concentrations of 1 % and 5 % by weight which corresponds to the power conversion efficiency of 5.15 % and 5.13 %, respectively. The J_{sc} was increased by 58 % and 52 % for concentration 1 %wt and 5 %wt, respectively. The J_{sc} enhancement is attributed to an improved charge transport processes in addition to improved optical absorbance. Increased photo-generated excitons and improved electron-hole pair dissociation due to near-field enhancement around the plasmonic Ag_2S nano-particles are responsible for better solar cell performances. Furthermore, the rectification of the diodes is very good as reflected by the magnitude of the measured fill factor which has grown by 29 % and 24 % for 1 % and 5 %, respectively. The current results could also suggest that reduced geminate recombination might have occurred by the presence of metal Ag_2S nano-particles.

According to the bar diagram given in Fig 6.6 the power conversion efficiency found from P3HT:PC₆₁BM based solar cells varies from 2.33% to 5.15% with increasing concentration of Ag₂S from (0-5)% by weight. However, excess concentration of Ag₂S is unfavourable for solar cell performance because of leakage currents that reduces the rectification of the diodes. For instance, the concentration 7% of Ag₂S the power conversion efficiency of the devices dropped to 3.64%. The current experimental evidences suggest that the optimum NPs concentration for best device performances ranges from (1-5) % by weight.



Figure 6.6: The power conversion efficiency of P3HT:PC₆₁BM based solar cells containing various concentration of Ag_2S .

6.4.4 Charge carrier mobility

The charge transport properties of the newly fabricated polymer solar cells were investigated using space charge limited current (SCLC) measured under dark conditions. The effects of Ag_2S nanoparticles on the charge carrier mobility in various solar cell media are compared with Mott-Gurney law. The model assumes that the charge mobilities are constant, the medium is free of traps and the injection contact is Ohmic [44, 45]. The current density in the device can be expressed by the equation:

$$J = \frac{9}{8}\epsilon\epsilon_0\mu_0\frac{V^2}{L^3}\exp(0.89\gamma\sqrt{\frac{V}{L}})$$
(6.2)

where ϵ is the relative permittivity, ϵ_0 is the permittivity of free space; μ_0 is the zero-field mobility, is the field activation factor, L is the thickness of the active layer and V is the voltage drop across the sample which is corrected for built-in potential V_{bi} . The details of the model is given in published articles [29, 37]

According to Fig.6.7, the measured space charge limited current agree very well



Figure 6.7: Space charge limited currents of the diodes and solid lines representing computer fits according to equation (2).

Concentration %	$\mu_0(\mathbf{cm}^2 \mathbf{S}^{-1} V^{-1})$	$\gamma(\mathbf{cmV}^{-1})$
0	1.06×10^{-4}	-8.43×10^{-6}
1	2.24×10^{-3}	-1.77×10^{-4}
3	1.36×10^{-3}	-1.08×10^{-4}
5	1.63×10^{-3}	-1.29×10^{-4}
7	4.42×10^{-4}	-5.07×10^{-5}

Table 6.3: The charge carrier transport parameters of the TFPSCs.

with equ (2). The zero field mobilities (μ_0) and field activation factor derived from the devices composed of P3HT:PC₆₁BM-Ag₂S (Table 3) exhibit increased carrier mobilities by two orders of magnitude higher than the pristine device. These results suggest improved charge transport process by the presence of Ag₂S nano-particles in the photoactive medium of the solar cells. Furthermore, the incorporation of the metal Ag₂S in the photoactive layer may have created the formation of additional interfacial areas that could assist in carrier transport and collection.

6.5 Device degradation under ambient conditions

The environmental stability of the inverted thin-film organic solar cells was studied by keeping the devices under ambient environments without device encapsu-



Figure 6.8: Lifetime tests for devices fabricated with/without Ag_2S nanoparticles. The percentages in the panel refers to the concentration of the particles in the solar absorber layer of the devices.

lation. The solar cell parameters was measured at a regular time interval under 1 Sun from the devices stored in ambient condition (see Fig 6.8). The measured main solar cell parameters such as open circuit voltage (V_{oc}), short circuit current (J_{sc}), fill factor(FF) and power conversion efficiency (PCE) were plotted as function of time as depicted in Fig 6.8. The parameters clearly show changes in magnitudes, particularly, Jsc, FF and PCE decreases monotonically with time. The open circuit voltage appears to be decreasing very slowly compared to the other parameters of the devices except to the highly doped solar cell (7% wt). It is to be noted that the fill factor of the pristine film remains higher than NP doped devices which is attributed to a close and vertically graduated structure of bulk heterojunction P3HT:PC₆₁BM blend. The device doped with Ag₂S nano-particle at concentrations 1 % and 5 %wt, retained about 57% of its highest PCE value for about 20 days. The PCE of the pristine devices appears to be be improving with time and reaching nearly 3.2% in the first 15 days test. After that the values are decreasing monotonically with time. The initial improvement of PCE can be due to improved crystallinity of the polymer chain by storing the solar cell in dark condition. Furthermore, the rate at which the parameters of the doped device changes with time is found to be different for the various concentrations metal NPs in the active layers. For instance, the initial values of the fill factor (FF) of device 1 %, 3 %, 5 % and 7 %wt, have reduced by 69%, 85%, 80%, and 44% respectively, after two months. After the initial reduction of values in the first 10 days storage, the device parameters remained relatively stable in air for over two months. The relative stability of V_{oc} and FF in undoped devices could be attributed to the better tight inter-facial condition between the electrodes and the active layers that prevents the infiltration of oxygen and moisture into the active layer.

6.6 Conclusion

In summary, we synthesized metallic silver sulphide nano-particles by a wet chemistry process and incorporated successfully in inverted organic solar cells, using bulk heterojunction (BHJ) P3HT:PCBM blend solar absorber. The results are clearly showed improved optical and electrical properties of the solar absorber films by the presence of the metal nano-particles, which in turn enhanced the photovoltaics parameters such as J_{sc} , FF, and PCE. The improved device performances are attributed to the occurrence of surface plasmon polariton resonance (SPPR) and light scattering effect of the incorporated metallic nano-particles. The best device performance determined from this investigation was 5.15 % at doping level 1% by weight. The storage life time of the solar cells is found to be significant and lasted over two months this is mainly due to sealing mechanism of the inverted structure that prevented oxygen and humidity from entering into the photoactive layer. However, the inclusion of the metal nano-particles has improved the initial power conversion efficiency of the solar cells by 120 % compared to the pristine devices. This suggest that the devices needs to be encapsulated right after fabrication to maintain the device performance for a longer period of time. However, the Ag₂S nano-particles are environmentally stable and compatible with sol gel device fabrication using roll to roll methods. This will assist in cheap solar cell fabrication and reduce the cost for energy.

Acknowledgments

This work is supported by the National Research Foundation (NRF) (Grant numbers, 93562, 92786 and 85589), South Africa. The authors also appreciate the members of staff of Microscopy and Microanalysis Unit(MMU) at UKZN, for several SEM and TEM measurements.

References

References

- H.Jin, C.Tao, M.Velusamy, M.Aljada, Y.Zhang, M.Hambsch, P.L. Burn, and P.Meredith, Efficient, Large Area ITO-and-PEDOT-free Organic Solar Cell Submodules, Adv. Mater. 24(2012)2572-2577.
- [2] G.Li, V.Shrotriya, J.S.Huang, Y.Yao, T.Moriarty, K.Emery, and Y.Yang, Highefficiency solution processable polymer photovoltaic cells by self-organization of polymer blends, Nat. Mater, 4 (2005)80-84.
- [3] S.Zhang, Y.Qin, J.Zhu, and J.Hou, Over 14% Efficiency in Polymer Solar Cells Enabled by a Chlorinated Polymer Donor, Adv.Mater. 30(2018) 1800868.
- [4] P.C.Yang, J.Y.Sun, S.Y.Ma, Y.M.Shen, Y.H.Lin, C.P.Chen, C.F.Lin, Interface modification of a highly air-stable polymer solar cell, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol.Cells 98 (2012) 351-356.
- [5] S.Gunes, H.Neugebauer, N.S.Sariciftci, Conjugated polymer-based organic solar cells, Chem. Rev. 107 (2007) 1324-1338.
- [6] C.Huang, X.Liao, K.Gao, L.Zuo, F.Lin, X.Shi, C.-Z.Li, H.Liu, X.Li, F.Liu, Y.Chen, H.Chen, and A. K.-Y. Jen, Highly Efficient Organic Solar Cells Based on S,N-Heteroacene Non- Fullerene Acceptors, Chem. Mater., 30(2018) 5429-5434.
- [7] Y.Cui, H.Yao, J.Zhang, T.Zhang, Y.Wang, L.Hong, K.Xian, B.Xu, S.Zhang, J.Peng, Z.Wei, F.Gao & J.Hou, Over 16% efficiency organic photovoltaic cells enabled by a chlorinated acceptor with increased open-circuit voltages, Nat.Commun. 10(2019) 2515.
- [8] Z.Liang, Q.Zhang, L.Jiang, and G.Cao, ZnO cathode buffer layers for inverted polymer solar cells, Energy Environ. Sci., 8(2015)3442-3476.

- [9] Z.Zheng, Q. Hu, S.Q.Zhang, D.Y.Zhang, J.Q.wang, S.K.Xie, R.Wang, Y.P.Qin, W.N.Li, L.Hong, N.N.Liang, F.Liu, Y.Zhang, Z.X. Wei, Z.Y.Tang, T.P.Russell, J.H. Hou, H.Q.Zhou, A highly efficient non-fullerene organic solar cell with a fill factor over 0.80 enabled by a fine-tuned hole-transporting layer, Adv. Mater. 30(2018) 1801801.
- [10] S.Li, L.Ye, W.Zhao, S.Zhang, S.Mukherjee, H.Ade, J.Hou, Energy-level modulation of small-molecule electron acceptors to achieve over 12% efficiency in polymer solar cells, Adv. Mater. 28 (2016) 9423-9429.
- [11] L.Meng, Y.Zhang, X.Wan, C.Li, X.Zhang, Y.Wang, X. Ke, Z.Xiao, L.Ding, R.Xia, H.-L.Yip, Y.Cao, Y.Chen, Organic and solution-processed tandem solar cells with 17.3% efficiency, Science 14 (2018) 1094-1098.
- [12] A.D.Rao, S. Karalatti, T. Thomas, P.C. Ramamurth, Self-assembled, aligned ZnO nanorod buffer layers for high-current-density inverted organicphotovoltaics, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 6 (2014) 16792-16799.
- [13] D.E.Motaung, G.F.Malgas, C.J.Arendse, S.E.Mavundla, C.J.Oliphant, D.Knoesen, Thermal-induced changes on the properties of spin-coated P3HT: C60 thin films for solar cell applications, Sol. Energy Mater. & Sol. Cells 93 (2009)1674-1680.
- [14] Godfrey Keru, Patrick G. Ndungu, Genene T. Mola, and Vincent O. Nyamori, Bulk Heterojunction Solar Cell with Nitrogen-Doped Carbon Nanotubes in the Active Layer: Effect of Nanocomposite Synthesis Technique on Photovoltaic Properties, Materials (2015), 8, 2415-2432
- [15] S.Zhang, L.Ye, and J. Hou, Breaking the 10% Efficiency Barrier in Organic Photovoltaics: Morphology and Device Optimization of Well-Known PBDTTT Polymers Adv. Energy Mater. 6(2016) 1502529.
- [16] E.Vitoratos, S.Sakkopoulos, E.Dalas, N.Paliatsas, D.Karageorgopoulos,
 F.Petraki,S. Kennouc, S.A.Choulis, Thermal degradation mechanisms of PEDOT:PSS, Org. Electron. 10(2009)61-66.

- [17] M.Girtan, M.Rusu, Role of ITO and PEDOT:PSS in stability/degradation of polymer:fullerene bulk heterojunctions solar cells, Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells 94 (2010)446-450.
- [18] H.-L.Yip, and A.K.-Y. Jen, Recent advances in solution-processed interfacial materials for efficient and stable polymer solar cells, Energy Environ. Sci., 5(2012)5994-6011.
- [19] M.S.White, D.C.Olson, S.E.Shaheen, N.Kopidakis, and D. S. Ginley, Inverted bulk-heterojunction organic photovoltaic device using a solution-derived ZnO underlayer, Appl. Phys. Lett. 89(2006) 143517.
- [20] F.J.Zhang, X.W. Xu, W.H.Tang, J.Zhang, Z.L.Zhuo, J.Wang, J.Wang, Z.Xu, Y.S.Wang, Recent development of the inverted configuration organic solar cells, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells 95 (2011) 1785-1799.
- [21] J.Owen, M.S.Son, H.Yoo, B.D.Ahn, S.Y.Lee, Organic photovoltaic devices with Ga-doped ZnO electrode, Appl. Phys. Lett., 90 (2007)033512.
- [22] V.Shrotriya, G.Li, Y.Yao, C.-W.Chu, and Y.Yang, Transition metal oxides as the buffer layer for polymer photovoltaic cells, Applied physics letters,88(2006) 073508.
- [23] T.B.Yang, W.Z. Cai, D.H. Qin, E.G. Wang, L.F. Lan, X. Gong, J.B. Peng, Y. Cao, Solution-processed zinc oxide thin film as a buffer layer for polymer solar cells with an inverted device structure, J. Phys. Chem. C 114 (2010) 6849-6853.
- [24] Y.M.Sun, J.H. Seo, C.J. Takacs, J. Seifter, A.J. Heeger, Inverted polymer solar cells integrated with a low-temperature-annealed sol-gel-derived ZnO film as an electron transport layer, Adv. Mater. 23 (2011) 1679-1683.
- [25] A.K.K.Kyaw, X.W. Sun, C.Y. Jiang, G.Q. Lo, D.W. Zhao, D.L. Kwong, An inverted organic solar cell employing a sol-gel derived ZnO electron selective layer and thermal evaporated MoO₃ hole selective layer, Appl. Phys. Lett. 93 (2008)221107

- [26] K.Liu, Y. Bi, S. Qu, F. Tan, D. Chi, S. Lu, Y. Li, Y. Kou, Z. Wang, Efficient hybrid plasmonic polymer solar cells with Ag nanoparticle decorated TiO 2 nanorods embedded in the active layer, Nanoscale 6 (2014) 6180-6186.
- [27] H.A.Atwater and A. Polman, Plasmonics for improved photovoltaic devices, Nat. Mater, 9(2010)205-213.
- [28] W.E.I.Sha, W.C.H.Choy, Y.P.Chen and W.C.Chew, Optical design of organic solar cell with hybrid plasmonic system, Opt. Express, 19(2011) 15908-15918.
- [29] M.S.G.Hamed, G.T.Mola, Copper sulphide as a mechanism to improve energy harvesting in thin film solar cells, Journal of Alloys and Compounds 802 (2019) 252-258.
- [30] Tabitha A. Amollo, Genene T. Mola and Vincent O. Nyamori, Reduced graphene oxide-germanium quantum dot nanocomposite: electronic, optical and magnetic properties, Nanotechnology, Vol. 28(49) (2017) 495703
- [31] Myung-Gyu Kang, Ting Xu, Hui Joon Park, Xiangang Luo, and L. Jay Guo, Efficiency Enhancement of Organic Solar Cells Using Transparent Plasmonic Ag Nanowire Electrodes, Adv. Mater. 22, (2010) 4378–4383
- [32] Qin Feng, Mingbo Pu, Chenggang Hu, and Xiangang Luo, Engineering the dispersion of metamaterial surface for broadband infrared absorption, Optics letters, Vol. 37(11), (2012) ,2133-2135.
- [33] V.Krylova, A.Milbrat, A.Embrechts, J.Baltrusaitis, Ag₂S deposited on oxidized polypropylene as composite material for solar light absorption, Applied Surface Science 301 (2014) 134-141
- [34] Z.-D.Meng, T.Ghosh, L.Zhu, J.-G.Choi, C.-Y. Park, W.-C.Oh, Synthesis of fullerene modified with Ag₂S with high photocatalytic activity under visible light, J. Mater. Chem. 22 (2012) 16127-16135.
- [35] C.Chen, Y. Xie, G. Ali, S.H. Yoo, S.O. Cho, Improved conversion efficiency of Ag₂S quantum dot-sensitized solar cells based on TiO2 nanotubes with a ZnO recombination barrier layer, Nanoscale Res. Lett. 6 (2011) 462.

- [36] Emmanuel Stratakis, and Emmanuel Kymakis, Nanoparticle-based plasmonic organic photovoltaic devices, Materials Today, Vol. 16 (4), (2013) 134-146
- [37] K. Kaviyarasu, Genene T. Mola, S. O. Oseni, K. Kanimozhi, C. Maria Magdalane, J. Kennedy, M. Maaza: ZnO doped single wall carbon nanotube as an active medium for gas sensor and solar absorber. Journal of Materials Science Materials in Electronics, Vol. 30, (2019) 147–158
- [38] Tabitha A. Amolloa, Genene T. Mola, Vincent O. Nyamori, High-performance organic solar cells utilizing graphene oxide in the active and hole transport layers, Solar Energy 171 (2018) 83–91
- [39] N.Mukherjee, S.Jana, G.G.Khan, and A.Monda, Photo-induced exciton generation in polyvinylpyrrolidone encapsulatedAg2S core-shells: Electrochemical deposition, regular shape and high order of particle size distribution, journal of applied physics,112(2012) 124324.
- [40] L.Dong, Y.Chu, Y.Liu, L.Li, Synthesis of faceted and cubic Ag₂S nanocrystals in aqueous solutions, Journal of Colloid and Interface Science, 317 (2008) 485-492
- [41] L.V.Azaroff, Elements of X-Ray Crystallography, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1968.
- [42] D.D.Evanoff Jr. and G.Chumanov, Synthesis and Optical Properties of Silver Nanoparticles and Arrays, ChemPhysChem,6(2005)1221-1231.
- [43] A.Panneerselvam, M.A.Malik, P.O'Brien, and J.Raftery, The CVD of silver sulfide and silver thin films from a homoleptic crystalline single-source precursor, J. Mater. Chem., 18(2008)3264-3269.
- [44] T.-Y.Chu and O.-K.Song, Hole mobility of N,N'-bis(naphthalen-1-yl)-N,N'bis(phenyl) benzidine investigated by using space-charge-limited currents, Applied Physics Letters 90 (2007) 203512-1-203512-3.
- [45] G.G.Malliaras, J.R.Salem, P. J.Brock, and C. Scott, Electrical characteristics and efficiency of single-layer organic light-emitting diodes, physical review B. 58(1998) 1829.
Chapter 7

Highly stable thin film organic solar cells using poly crystallized silver doped LaPO $_4$

Solar Energy 207 (2020) 157-164



Highly stable thin film organic solar cells using poly crystallized silver doped LaPO₄



Mohammed S.G. Hamed, Genene Tessema Mola*

School of Chemistry & Physics, University of KwaZulu-Natal, Pietermaritzburg Campus, Private Bag X01, Scottsville 3209, South Africa

ARTICLEINFO ABSTRACT Keywords: Silver doped lanthanum phosphate (LaPO4:Ag) nano-composite was successfully synthesized at various con-LaPO₄:Ag nano-composite centrations of silver using wet chemistry. The newly synthesized particles were used in the solar absorber Photons harvesting Organic Solar cell medium of thin-film organic solar cells to assist in photons harvesting. The photoactive layer of the solar cell was composed of poly-3-hexylthiophene(P3HT) and (6-6) phenyl-C61-butyric acid methyl ester (PCBM) molecules Charge carrier transport blend with a small concentration of LaPO4: Ag by weight. The solar cells were fabricated in an inverted device architecture consisting of layers of materials as ITO/ZnO/P3HT:PC61BM-LaPO4:Ag/MoO3/AL. As a result, significant power conversion efficiency was recorded as high as 5.23% using the newly synthesized nano-composite at a silver concentration of 0.05 mol. This is an excellent achievement for ambient device preparations conditions which is over 124% growth in PCE compared to undoped devices. The incorporation of LaPO4:Ag into the polymers blend absorber layer is expected to broaden optical absorption and enhance photons harvesting. The inclusion of silver in the composite could also be expected to trigger surface plasmon resonance effect. Moreover, LaPO4:Ag doped solar cells appeared to be highly stable under ambient environment. The optical and morphological properties of the nano-composite are well presented and discussed.

7.1 Abstract

Silver doped lanthanum phosphate (LaPO₄:Ag) nano-composite was successfully synthesized at various concentrations of silver using wet chemistry. The newly syn-

thesized particles were used in the solar absorber medium of thin-film organic solar cells to assist in photons harvesting. The photoactive layer of the solar cell was composed of (poly-3-hexylthiophene (P3HT) and (6-6) phenyl-C61-butyric acid methyl ester (PCBM) molecules blend with a small concentration of LaPO₄:Ag by weight. The solar cells were fabricated in an inverted device architecture consisting of layers of materials as ITO/ZnO/P3HT:PC61BM-LaPO₄:Ag /MoO₃/AL. As a result, significant power conversion efficiency was recorded as high as 5.23% using the newly synthesized nano-composite at a silver concentration of 0.05 mol. This is an excellent achievement for ambient device preparations conditions which is over 124% growth in PCE compared to undoped devices. It is to be noted that the incorporated LaPO₄:Ag into the polymers blend absorber layer is expected to broaden optical absorption band since Lanthanide (Ln) has the properties to enhance photons harvesting, charge carrier transport and increase exciton dissociation. The inclusion of silver in the composite could also be expected to trigger surface plasmon resonance effect. Moreover, LaPO₄:Ag doped solar cells appeared to be highly stable under ambient environment. The optical and morphological properties of the nano-composite are well presented and discussed.

7.2 Introduction

Solution-processable polymer solar cells (PSCs) have gained termendius research interest in the past three decades because of their potential in photonic and electronic devices. Thin film polymer solar cells especally offers cheap materials and device fabrication cost, light weight, semitransparency and mechanical flexibility [1–7]. Consequently, there has been significant progress in polymer solar cells today with the best power conversion efficiency (PCE) above 16% [8–10]. Such significant successes in PSC were possible through emence research efforts in the synthesis of conducting polymer, designing various device structures etc. Recently, the incorporation of metal nanoparticles at the various functional layers of the device structure produced important development in the field [11, 12]. It is important to note that

to overcome the challenge of losing more incident photons from the thin film polymers blend a mechanism is sought to trap light by way of metal plasmon resonance. Local surface plasmon resonance (LSPR) effect induced by metal nano-particles in the polymer-fullerene blend solar absorber is reported to have important influence on optical absorptions the films and improved the conductivity of the medium for better charge transport processes.

Near-field enhanced exciton dissociations resulted in the collection of large photocurrent which then improved power conversion efficiency (PCE) of the thin-film organic solar cells [13–18]. The local surface plasmon resonance is highly dependent on the size and shape of the metal nanoparticles. Stratakis et. al have reported that if the diameter of the nano-partiles is much smaller than the wavelength of light (5-20 nm diameter) then they can be employed as subwavelength, however, larger diameter NPs (>50 nm) can be used as an effective subwavelength scattering elements into high angles inside the photoactive layer[19]. The noble metals nanoparticles such as gold and siliver are an excellent choice for plasmonic since they are excellent light scatterer, good conductors and they can be synthesized using low temperature colloidal chemistry [21, 22]. However, the cost of these precious metals is still the challenge for mass production PSCs. Therefore, the synthesis of alternative metal nano-particles or composite with various elements are still highly sought. Oseni et al. have investigated the bimetallic nano-composites silver:zinc (Ag:Zn) and silver: magnesium (Ag:Mg) in polymer solar absorber and reported improved overall performance of the thin-film organic solar cell (see table 1) [15].

Lanthanum based compound is used in the current investigation which is a wellknown transition metal and an important family of inorganic material for PSC. Lanthanide ions have been studied as a possible solar spectral converter for solar energy harvesting [23, 26]. Similarly, phosphors containing lanthanide based molecules can be used as photocatalysis, photovoltaics, heat resistant materials, white light-emitting diodes, and even for nuclear waste disposal[24–27]. Furthermore, lanthanum has a high refractive index, high thermal and chemical stability. They have optical and chemical characteristics resulting from their unique (4f electron) configuration that allow electron transitions from 4f ground state to 5d excited states [28, 29]. The lanthanum has been extensively synthesized in various forms, for instance, LaPO₄[28], LaF₃[30, 31] and La₂Sn₂O₇[32] nano-composites.



Figure 7.1: (a) Schematic diagram for bulk heterojunction organic solar cell based on LaPO₄:Ag nano-composite incorporated into P3HT: PCBM active layer.(b) energy level diagram of the device materials.

In this work, silver doped lanthanum phosphate (LaPO₄:Ag) nano-composite was successfully synthesized at different concentration of silver, and introduced into the poly (3-hexylthiophene)(P3HT): [6,6]-phenyl C61 butyric acid methyl ester(PC61BM) solar absorber medium of the thin-film organic solar cell to assist in the photons harvesting. By adding 1% by weight of the synthesized of LaPO₄:Ag in the solar absorber medium, the performance of the devices has improved, and achieved a power conversion efficiency (PCE) as high as 5.23 %. This is an increase by 124 % compared to the pristine type photoactive medium. The improvement of PCE is attributed to enhanced photo-current as the results of improvement in charge carrier mobility, light-harvesting, and exciton dissociation. The experimental results are well presented and discussed at the different sections of the manuscript.

Device structure	matels	plasmo	nV _{oc} (V)	J _{sc}	FF	PCE	Year	Ref
		effect		(mAcm	⁻²)			
ITO/ZnO/PTB7:PCBM-	Ag:Zn:Ni	LSPR	0.73	14.76	46.93	5.06	2019	[33]
Ag:Zn:Ni/MoO3/Al	-							
ITO/ZnO/PTB7:PCBM-	Ag:Mg	LSPR,ar	ndD.76	14.13	45.43	4.96	2019	[15]
Ag:Mg/MoO3/Al		scat-						
		tering						
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/P3HT:PCBM-	Ag@Cu	LSPR	0.60	11.90	54.40	3.87	2018	[14]
Ag@Cu /LiF/Al	0							
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/P3HT:PCBM-	Ag:Zn:Ni	LSPR	0.56	12.36	47.70	3.33	2019	[20]
Ag:Zn:Ni /LiF/Al	-							
ITO/Au@SiO-	Au@SiO	LSPR	0.61	4.72	54	1.58	2019	[22]
WO3/P3HT:PCBM/LiF/Al								
ITO/Au-	Au-NW	LSPR	0.65	9.02	46	2.72	2012	[21]
PEDOT:PSS/P3HT:PCBM/A1								
ITO/NiS-	NiS	LSPR	0.58	18.65	55.88	6.03	2019	[18]
PEDOT:PSS/P3HT:PCBM/LiF/Al								
ITO/PEDOT:PSS/P3HT:PCBM	Au@SiO ₂	LSPR	0.62	10.6	57.00	3.80	2013	[49]
Au@SiO ₂ /Al								
ITO/ZnO-	Ag@SiO ₂	LSPR	0.54	13.44	53.00	3.97	2019	[50]
Ag@SiO ₂ /P3HT:PCBM/PEDOT:P3	SS/Ag							

Table 7.1: Summary of the plasmon effect

7.3 Experimental details

7.3.1 Materials

Chemicals used in this study were silver nitrate hexahydrate (> 99.5% AgNO₃.6H₂O), lanthanum(III) nitrate hexahydrate ((La(NO₃)₃.6H₂O), 99.99%), orthophosphoric acid (H₃PO₄,85 wt. % in H₂O, 99.99%) which are purchased from Capital lab. The polymers used in device preparations were poly (3,4-ethylene dioxythiophene):poly (styrenesulfonate) (PEDOT:PSS), Poly (3-hexylthiophene) (P3HT, 95 +% regioregular, electronic grade) and [6,6]-phenyl-C61-butyric acid methyl ester (PC₆₁BM, 95 +%) (MoO3 Aldrich, 99.9%),(ZnO nanograde, 2.5 wt% in IPA), all purchased from Ossila Ltd.



Figure 7.2: HRSEM images of lanthanum phosphate doped silver (LaPO₄:Ag) nanocomposite

7.3.2 Synthesis of (LaPO₄:Ag) nano-composite

The silver doped lanthanum phosphate (LaPO₄:Ag) nano-composite was synthesized through the wet chemical route with the following fundamental steps. Initially, 0.1 mol of lanthanum nitrate $La(NO_3)_3$ was dissolved in 25mL of deionized water, and 0.05 mol of silver nitrate AgNO₃ was dissolved in 25mL of deionized water. The silver nitrate was then added into lanthanum nitrate solution in drop-wise while continuous stirring. Furthermore, the third solution was prepared from 0.1 mol of orthophosphoric acid H₃PO₄ dissolved in 48 mL of deionized water, which is then slowly added by drop-wise into the above mixture. The solution was further stirred continuously with a magnetic stirrer for 2 hours. The resulting mixture was then filtered, washed several times with deionized water. Finally, the precipitate was dried under vacuum at 70°C for 2 hours which resulted in the formation of silver doped lanthanum phosphate (LaPO₄:Ag). The structure and morphology of the synthesised composite were characterized by various spectrometer such as scanning electron microscope (SEM: JEOL JSM 6100), transmission electron microscope (TEM: JEOL JEM 1010), X-ray powder diffractometer and UV-visible spectrometer (Rayleigh1601).

7.3.3 Solar Cells Fabrication

The inverted polymer solar cells were fabricated on ITO coated glass substrate according to procedures followed in references [31, 32]. The solar cell is composed of different layers of materials which are arranged in device architecture as glass/ITO/ZnO/P3HT:PC₆₁BM-LaPO₄: Ag /MoO₃/AL. The schematic diagram for the device structure is provided in Fig 7.1. A thin layer of ZnO electron transport layer (ETL) was spin-coated on the ITO substrate at 3500 rpm for 60 s which then annealed at 100°C on a hotplate for 20 min. The photo-active layer was spin coated on ETL from the solution of P3HT and PC₆₁BM blend 1:1 ratio by weight at a concentration of 20 mg/mL. The synthesized particles of LaPO₄:Ag nano-composite were incorporated into the blend P3HT:PCBM blend solution at the concentration of 1% by weight. The mixture was stirred for 4 hrs at 40°C to enhance the miscibility of the molecules. The photoactive films were spin-coated at 1200 rpm for 40 s and annealed at 90°C for 5 min in an N₂ filled furnace. Finally, the hole transport layer (MoO₃) and aluminum electrodes were deposited on the active layer under a vacuum pressure lower than 4.0×10^{-6} Pa at a thickness of 8 nm and 85 nm, respectively. The current density-voltage (J-V) data were collected using Keithley HP2420 source meter and a solar simulator (model SS50AAA) operating at AM1.5 and 100 mW/cm². The absorber films optical characteristics were studied using UV-Vis absorption spectra obtained with an absorption photo spectrometer (Rayleigh 1601).

7.4 **Results and discussion**

SEM and TEM electron microscopy

The surface morphology and microstructure of silver doped lanthanum phosphate (LaPO₄:Ag) nano-composite were investigated using scanning electron microscopy SEM and high-resolution transmission electron microscopy HRTEM. The TEM image provided in Fig 7.2(a) clearly shows rod-like structure with various sizes. The high-resolution transmission electron microscopy HRTEM image provided in Fig. 7.2(b)clearly showed nanorod which exhibited crystalline nature as clearly visible fringes with an interplanar spacing of about 0.34 nm. The lattice constant is consistent with the (110) lattice spacing of hexagonal LaPO₄ reported in literature [33]. Moreover, the SEM image given in Fig 7.2(c,d) showed flower like micro-structures and urchin-like shape architectures. These micro-structures are the micro nanorods observed in HRTEM. The elemental mapping taken from the same powder sample showed uniform distribution of the elements of lanthanum, silver, phosphorus, and oxygen. This is supported by the elemental analysis of the EDX data provided in Fig 7.2 d(inset) which are evident on the intensity peaks corresponding to La, Ag, P, and O. These elements are found in the powder with the proportion of 54.58% lanthanum, 2.28% silver, 12.89% Phosphorus, while the remaining 30.25 oxygen. This confirms the absence of any impurity in the nano-composite.

X-ray diffraction

The X-ray differaction experiment were conducted in an effort to get more understanding on the crystal structure of the (LaPO₄:Ag) nano-composite. The powder sample was used to conducted XRD experiment and data was taken in the diffraction angle (2θ) interval between 15° and 70° as dipicted in Fig 7.3. The resulting XRD spectrum consist of varipous differaction peaks at 19.90 θ , 25.20°, 29.10°, 31.26°, 37.53°, 41.64°, 48.23°, 51.62°, 53.26°, and 58.93°. These peaks corresponds to the X-ray reflections from lattice planes (121), (110), (200), (120), (112), (211),



Figure 7.3: X-ray diffraction pattern of LaPO₄:Ag nanocomposite.

(212), (203), (302) and (241), respectively. The planes are representing a hexagonal and monoclinic of LaPO₄: Ag with lattice parameters are a = 7.08100Å and c = 6.468Å which are an agreement with the standard data of literature (JCPDs card no. 32-0493) confirmed the existence of LaPO₄ due to their similar ionic [34, 35]. We can observe there are no more diffraction peaks beyond LaPO₄, and silver Ag ion might have introduced into the LaPO₄ lattices. Therefore, the average crystallite sizes of the synthesized (LaPO₄:Ag) nano-composite were calculated using the Debye Scherrer formula (equ. 1)

$$D = \frac{K\lambda}{\beta cos\theta} \tag{7.1}$$

Where, λ is the wavelength of the X-ray(1.5405Å), k is the Scherrer constant (k = 0.89), β is the full width at half maximum (FWHM) of the diffraction peak in radians and θ is the Bragg angle corresponding to the maximum of the diffraction peak in degrees. The higher three intensity peak(101) at (20.00°), (200) at (29.08°), and (120) at (31.26°) to estimate the crystallite size. The average size is between 5-9 nm was obtained of (LaPO₄:Ag) nanocomposite.



Figure 7.4: (a) Optical absorption spectra of the films (b) Optical absorption of the $LaAgPO_4$ suspension in deionized water. (c) Optical bandgap of the $LaAgPO_4$ nanocomposite (d) Photoluminescence spectrum of the $LaAgPO_4$ powder.

7.4.1 Optical absorption

Normalized optical absorption properties of $LaPO_4$:Ag doped photo-active films and the synthesised nano-composite in deionized water suspension are provided in Fig 7.4(a) and Fig. 7.4 (b), respectively. The LaPO₄:Ag nano-composite in deionized water exhibits a broadband absorption from 350-800 nm with an absorption peak centred around 420 nm. This absorbance is presumably is due to the charge transfer

Table 7.2: The solar cell parameters of the best performed devices.

Device	$\mathbf{V}_{oc}(\mathbf{V})$	$J_{sc}(mAcm^{-2})$	FF	PCE%	$\mathbf{R}_{s}\left(\Omega cm^{2} ight)$
Pristine	0.51	10.46	43.72	2.33	139
LaPO ₄ :0.015mol%Ag	g 0.55	15.94	53.52	4.72	72
LaPO ₄ :0.050mol%Ag	g 0.56	16.47	56.40	5.23	73
LaPO ₄ :0.075mol%A	g 0.54	14.21	54.41	4.23	179



Figure 7.5: (a) The J-V characteristics of the best performing devices at various LaPO₄:Ag nano-composite loading in active layer.

between silver and the oxygen anion. Such broad absorbency is expected to enhance photons harvesting in the absorber layer of the solar cell. The optical absorption of the doped photo-active films exhibited two prominent regions of interest in addition to the absorbency of the polymer blend. The absorption peak around bump around 420 nm coincided with the absorbance peak of the nano-composite discussed earlier. Another new region of interest is the absorbance above 720 nm which mainly attributed to the long wavelength scattered waves due to the presence of silver in the composite. The optical absorption of the P3HT:PCBM blend centred around 520 nm have been blue-shifted to 510 nm by the incorporation of nano-composite in the absorber medium. Moreover, the width of absorption of have been grown compared to the absorbency of the pristine layer absorber(see Fig. 7.4a). The optical band gap were calculated by Tauc's equation and plotted in Fig 7.4(c) together with absorbances taken from the onset of absorption.

$$(\alpha h v)^2 = \beta (h v - E_g) \tag{7.2}$$

where β is a constant, E_g is the optical energy gap, h is Plank's constant, a is the absorption coefficient. The plot of (αhv) vs. (h v) is the direct allowed transition [36, 37]. The straight line to intercept the energy axis and when $(\alpha hv)^2 = 0$, It is

observed that the band gap approximately 1.84 eV

Fig 7.4(d) showed the photoluminescence spectrum of the nano-composite LaPO₄:Ag powder suspension in deionized water. A broad emission peak ranging from 370 to 690 nm nearly covering the most of ultraviolet and visible regions was measured under excitation 250 nm laser beam. Strong emission peak observed centred around 480 nm which corresponds to a lower recombination rate of photo-induced charge carriers due to the presence of silver. The excitation wavelength of 250 nm is the energy required for electronic charge transition to take place from silver orbitals configuration of $4d^{10}$ to $4d^9$ 5s¹ orbitals. This transition is in fact parity forbidden but allowed in solid due vibrational coupling [40]. However, the presence of silver in the composite/polymer matrix could enhance the effect of near-field that improves exciton dissociation and photons harvesting in the solar cells.

7.4.2 J-V Characteristics

The current-voltage (J-V) characteristics of the thin-film solar cells doped with LaPO₄:Ag nano-composite have been taken under one Sun illumination using solar simulator operating at AM1.5. Fig 7.5(a) shows the different performances of the device fabricated using P3HT:PCBM containing the composite LaPO₄:Ag at a concentration of 1 % by weight. However, the synthesised nano-particle contains various concentration of silver as 0.05M, 0.015M, 0.075M. The solar cell performance parameters are summarized in Table I. The pristine device has shown a relatively low power conversion efficient (PCE) of 2.33% with relatively low fill factor 43.72%. The device performance has significantly improved when the LaPO₄:Ag nano-composite is introduced into the photo-active layer of thin-film solar cells. For instance, the performance of the device doped with nano-composite LaPO₄:Ag synthesized at silver concentration of 0.050 mol exhibit the best performance with PCE of 5.23%, which is the result of measured high photocurrent and better device rectification expressed in terms of the values of J_{sc} = 16.47mAcm⁻², and FF = 56.40%, respectively. The growth in terms of power conversion efficiency is 124%

compared to the pristine type photo-active medium. Subsequently, as the concentration of silver increases in synthesis of the composite, the device performance has reduced. Lowering the silver concentration even further is also counter productive which decrease device performance to the PCE 4.72% at 0.015M. The best device performance in this investigations was on the synthesis of the composite at silver concentration of 0.05M. In addition to the enhanced optical absorption that lead to high photo-current the reduced geminate recombination and improved charge transport processes have attributed to high current collections. Moreover, the fill factors have grown by nearly 29% in all the devices doped with LaPO₄:Ag, which suggests better device rectification was possible with nano-composite compared to pristine active layer. The conductibity of the absorber layer would have improved as expressed by low sereies resistance (Rs), which could prevent the leakage and improve the Jsc and FF[40–42].

7.4.3 Charge carrier mobility

The effects of LaPO₄:Ag nano-composite on the charge transport properties of polymers blend photo-active layer was investgated based on the measured space charge limited current (SCLC). The space charge limited current can be described by Mott Gurney law considering that the charge mobilities are constant, the insulator is free of traps, and the injection contacts are Ohmic. The SCLC data was taken from the flanks of J-V characteristics in the dark condition taken from forward bias voltage. The zero filed charge mobility can be derived from equation (3). The current density in the device can be expressed by the equation:

$$J = \frac{9}{8}\epsilon\epsilon_0 \mu \frac{V^2}{L^3} \tag{7.3}$$

where ϵ is the relative permittivity, ϵ_0 is the permittivity of free space $\epsilon_0 = 8.85 \times 10^{-12}$ F/cm; μ_0 is the zero-field mobility, is the field activation factor, L is the thickness of the photoactive layer L = 100 nm and V is the voltage drop across the sample which



Figure 7.6: Space charge limited currents of the diodes with solid lines at various LaPO₄:Ag.

is corrected for built-in potential V_{bi} as: [44, 44–46].

$$V = V_{ap} - V_{bi} \tag{7.4}$$

where V_{ap} is the applied bias voltage. The mobility μ is dependent on the electric field and can be described by the Poole-Frenkel (PF) equation as;

$$\mu = \mu_0 \exp(\gamma \sqrt{E}) \tag{7.5}$$

where μ_0 is the low-field mobility and γ is the field activation factor. From the combination of Eqs. (2) and (4), the field-dependent SCLC can be expressed by

$$J = \frac{9}{8}\epsilon\epsilon_0\mu_0\frac{V^2}{L^3}\exp(0.89\gamma\sqrt{\frac{V}{L}})$$
(7.6)

According to Fig 7.6, the measured space charge limited current agree very well with the model expressed according to equ (5). The zero field mobilities (μ_0) and field activation factor derived from the devices composed of functional layers as ITO/ZnO/P3HT:PC₆₁BM-LaPO₄:Ag /MoO₃/AL, are summarized in Table 3. The P3HT:PCBM blend solar cells containing composite which are synthesized at dif-

Table 7.3: The charge carrier transport parameters of the TFPSCs.

Concentration %	$\mu_0(\mathbf{cm}^2 \mathbf{S}^{-1} V^{-1})$	$\gamma(\text{cmV}^{-1})$
Pristine	1.84×10^{-4}	-1.66×10^{-5}
LaPO ₄ :0.050mol%Ag	2.31×10^{-3}	-2.09×10^{-4}
LaPO ₄ :0.015mol%Ag	1.07×10^{-3}	-9.62×10^{-5}
LaPO ₄ :0.075mol%Ag	1.36×10^{-3}	-1.22×10^{-4}

ferent concentration of silver as LaPO:0.050 mol Ag, LaPO:0.015 mol Ag, and LaPO:0.075 mol Ag exhibited the highest charge mobilities compared to pristine layer. The highest charge mobility recorded in this investigation correlated with the best device performance , that is $(2.31 \times 10^{-3} \text{ cm}^2 \text{ V}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1})$ (see Table 3). The values are increased by 92%, 82%, and 86% respectively compared with pristine device with mobility (1.84×10⁻⁴ cm² V⁻¹ s⁻¹). The enhancement in hole mobility by introducing LaPO₄: Ag within the photo-active layer effectively improved charge transport processes in the medium as well as collection by the electrode.



Figure 7.7: Lifetime tests for devices at various LaPO₄:Ag nano-composite loading in active layer.

7.5 Device degradation under ambient conditions

One of most important issues in organic solar cells research is device stabilities. It is one of the main factor that hinders the commercial use of polymer-based solar cells in the energy market [31, 47]. However, the inverted thin-film organic solar cells structure is a promising route to address device stability, but, the requirement for high vacuum deposition of buffer layers and electrodes is still remain a challenge. We studied here the life time of the devices by storing in an ambient environments without device encapsulation. Generally, the photovoltaic parameters decreases monotonically with time except the open circuit voltage which remains almost unaffected for much of the measurement time (see Fig 7.7). The data were taken at a regular time under 1 Sun from the devices stored in the ambient condition. The Voc values determined for the devices initially increased steadily until they stabilized at a constant value on the seven days after device fabrication. Significant loss in V_{oc} has been observed after storage time between 55-60 days which is attributed very good inter-facial condition between electrodes and active layer. The PCE of the device doped with LaPO₄:0.050 mol Ag nano-composite lasted for over 100 days while others lasted for about 80 days. The PCE of the pristine devices shows to be improving with time and reaching nearly 3.3% in the first 20 days test due to improve the crystallinity polymer in dark condition and room temperature. Subsequently, the values are decreasing monotonically with time ans ceased to exist after 60 days. Generally, the all parameters for the device doped with LaPO₄Ag nano-composite relatively stable in the test period due to the improvement of crystallinity of P3HT.

7.6 Conclusion

In the study, we have successfully synthesized silver doped lanthanum phosphate $(LaPO_4:Ag)$ nano-composite at varying concentration of silver using the wet chemistry method. The newly synthesized nano-composite was introduced into bulk

hete-rojunction (BHJ) P3HT:PCBM blends solar absorber with the aim to enhance photons harvesting and the charge carrier mobility in the devices. The results are clearly showed that composite doped solar absorber indeed improved optical absorption as well as the overall device performances. The best power conversion efficiency of the solar cell in this investigations was 5.23%. This growth in PCE counts over 124% compared to the pristine absorber layer device with a PCE of 2.33%. The improvement of the photo-voltaic parameters of the doped LaPO₄:Ag nano-composite device is mainly attributed to the enhanced photon harvesting due to electron transitions from the ground state 4f to the different components of the excited electrons in a 5d orbital. In addition, the incorporate LaPO₄:Ag into the photo-active layer enhanced the charge transport process by making more conducting compared to the P3HT:PCBM blend. The crystallinity for P3HT and near field enhancement at Ag improved charge carrier transport, increase exciton dissociation. The storage lifetime of the devices of solar cells studied under ambient environments without device encapsulation are found to be significant and lasted over four months.

Acknowledgments

This work is supported by the National Research Foundation (NRF) (Grant numbers, 93562, 92786 and 85589), South Africa. The authors also appreciate the members of staff of Microscopy and Microanalysis Unit(MMU) at UKZN, for several SEM and TEM measurements.

References

References

- [1] O.Inganäs, Organic photovoltaics over three decades. Adv. Mater.30(2018)1800388.
- [2] F.C.Krebs, Fabrication and processing of polymer solar cells: a review of printing and coating techniques, Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells. 93 (2009) 394-412.
- [3] H.Wang, J.Cao, J.Yu, Z.Zhang, R.Geng, L.Yang and W. Tang, Molecular engineering of central fused-ring cores of non-fullerene acceptors for highefficiency organic solar cells, J. Mater. Chem. A, 7(2019) 4313-4333.
- [4] J.Hou, O.Inganas, R.H.Friend and F.Gao, Organic solar cells based on nonfullerene acceptors, Nat. Mater., 17(2018)119-128.
- [5] Y.Liu, T.T.Larsen-Olsen, X.G.Zhao, B.Andreasen, R.R.Sondergaard, M. Helgesen, K.Norrman, M.Jorgensen, F.C.Krebs, X.W.Zhan, All polymer photovoltaics: from small inverted devices to large roll-to-roll coated and printed solar cells, Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells 112(2013)157-162.
- [6] H.Kim, S.Nam, J. Jeong, S.Lee, J.Seo, H.Han, Y.Kim, Organic solar cells based on conjugated polymers: history and recent advances, Korean J. Chem. Eng. 31 (2014) 1095-1104.
- [7] C.J.Brabec, S.Gowrisanker, J.J.M.Halls, D.Laird, S.Jia, S.P.Williams, Polymer-fullerene bulk-heterojunction solar cells, Adv. Mater. 22 (2010) 3839-3856.
- [8] Y.Cui, H.Yao, J.Zhang, T.Zhang, Y.Wang, L.Hong, K.Xian, B.Xu, S.Zhang, J.Peng, Z.Wei, F.Gao and J.Hou, Over 16% efficiency organic photovoltaic

cells enabled by a chlorinated acceptor with increased open-circuit voltages, Nat.Commun, 10(2019) 2515-2522.

- [9] J.Yuan,Y.Zhang, L.Zhou, G.Zhang, H.-L.Yip, T.-k.Lau, X.Lu, C.Zhu, H.Peng, P.A. Johnson, M.Leclerc, Y.Cao, J.Ulanski, Y.Li, and Y.Zou, Single-junction organic solar cell with over 15% efficiency using fused-ring acceptor with electron-deficient core. Joule ,3(2019)1140-1151.
- [10] L.Meng, Y.Zhang, X.Wan, C.Li, X.Zhang, Y.Wang, X. Ke, Z.Xiao, L.Ding, R.Xia, H.-L.Yip, Y.Cao, Y.Chen, Organic and solution-processed tandem solar cells with 17.3% efficiency, Science 14 (2018) 1094-1098.
- [11] M.Sygletou, P.Tzourmpakis, C.Petridis, D.Konios, C.Fotakis, E.Kymakis, E.Stratakis, Laser induced nucleation of plasmonic nanoparticles on twodimensional nanosheets for organic photovoltaics, J. Mater. Chem. A 4 (2016) 1020-1027.
- [12] S.Linic, P.Christopher, D.B. Ingram, Plasmonic-metal nanostructures for efficient conversion of solar to chemical energy Nat. Mater. 10(2011)
- [13] S.Linic, P.Christopher, D.B. Ingram, Plasmonic-metal nanostructures for efficient conversion of solar to chemical energy Nat. Mater. 10(2011) 911-921.
- [14] M.W.Dlamini, G.T.Mola, Near-field enhanced performance of organic photovoltaic cells, Physica B: Condensed Matter 552 (2019) 78-83.
- [15] S.O. Oseni, G.T.Mola, Bimetallic nanocomposites and the performance of inverted organic solar cell, Composites Part B 172 (2019) 660-665.
- [16] N.C.Lindquist, W. A. Luhman, S.-H.Oh, R.J.Homes, Plasmonic nanocavity arrays for enhanced efficiency in organic photovoltaic cells, Appl. Phys. Lett. 93(2008) 123308.
- [17] M.Gu, Z.Ouyang , B.Jia , N.Stokes, X.Chen, N.Fahim, X.Li, M.J.Ventura ,and Z.Shi Nanoplasmonics: a frontier of photovoltaic solar cells. Nanoplasmonics 1(2012)235-248.

- [18] M.S.G. Hamed, S.O. Oseni, A.Kumar, G. Sharma, G.T.Mola, Nickel sulphide nano-composite assisted hole transport in thin-film polymer solar cells, Solar Energy 195 (2020) 310-317.
- [19] E.Stratakis, and E.Kymakis, Nanoparticle-based plasmonic organic photovoltaic devices, Materials Today, 16(2013) 133-146.
- [20] X.G. Mbuyise, E.A. A. Arbab, and G.T.Mola, The effect of a trimetallic nanocomposite in the solar absorber layer of organic solar cells, RSC Adv., 9(2019)6070.
- [21] T.Z.Oo, N.Mathews, G. C.Xing, B.Wu, B.G.Xing, L.H.Wong, T.C.Sum, S.
 G. Mhaisalkar, Ultrafine Gold Nanowire Networks as Plasmonic Antennae in Organic Photovoltaics, J. Phys. Chem. C 116(2012) 6453-6458
- [22] Y.H.Lee, A.E.Abdu H, D.H.Kim, and T.W.Kim, Enhancement of the power conversion efficiency of organic photovoltaic cells due to $Au@SiO_2$ core shell nanoparticles embedded into a WO3 hole transport layer,Organic Electronics,68(2019)182-186.
- [23] Bryan M. van der Ende, Linda Aarts and Andries Meijerink, Lanthanide ions as spectral converters for solar cells, Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys.,11 (2009)11081-11095
- [24] H.Gu, L.Yu, J.Wang, M.Ni, T.Liu, F.Chen, Tunable luminescence and enhanced photocatalytic activity for Eu(III) doped Bi₂WO₆ nanoparticles, Spectrochim. Acta A 177 (2017) 58-62.
- [25] A.Kar, A.Kundu, S.Bhattacharyya, S.Mandala, and A.Patra, Lanthanide based resonance energy transfer (LRET) between Ce-doped LaPO₄ nanorods and coumarin 440 dye, RSC Advances, 3(2013)13372.
- [26] Y.Wang, H.Zhang, S.Qu, C.Su, Downconversion and upconversion emissions of GdPO₄:Yb³⁺ /Tb³⁺ and its potential applications in solar cells, Journal of Alloys and Compounds 677 (2016) 266-270.
- [27] M.Eichelbaum, K.Rademann, Plasmonic Enhancement or Energy Transfer? On the Luminescence of Gold-, Silver-, and Lanthanide-Doped Silicate Glasses

and Its Potential for Light-Emitting Devices, Adv. Funct. Mater.19(2009) 2045-2052.

- [28] G.Ravi, M.Sarasija, D.Ayodhya, L.S.Kumari, and D.Ashok, Facile synthesis, characterization and enhanced catalytic reduction of 4-nitrophenol using NaBH₄ by undoped and Sm³⁺, Gd³⁺, Hf³⁺ doped La₂O₃ nanoparticles, Nano Convergence,12 (2019)573.
- [29] H.Zhao, L.Zang, and C.Guoa, Influence of lanthanide ion energy levels on luminescence of corresponding metalloporphyrins, Phys.Chem.Chem.Phys., 19(2017)7728.
- [30] Y.P.Fang, A.W.Xu, R.Q.Song, H.X.Zhang, L.P.You, J.C.Yu, H.Q.Liu, J.Am, Systematic Synthesis and Characterization of Single-Crystal Lanthanide Orthophosphate Nanowires, Chem. Soc. 125(2003)16025.
- [31] X.Wang, J.Zhuang, Q.Peng, Y.D.Li, Inorg, Hydrothermal Synthesis of Rare-Earth Fluoride Nanocrystals, Chem. 45 (2006)6661.
- [32] S.Wang, G.Zhou, M.Lu, Y.Zhou, S.Wang, Z.Yang, Synthesis and Characterization of lanthanum Stannate Nanoparticles, J. Am. Ceram. Soc. 89(2006)2956.
- [33] S.O.Oseni, G.T.Mola, Effects of metal-decorated nanocomposite on inverted thin-film organic solar cell, Journal of Physics and Chemistry of Solids 130 (2019) 120-126.
- [34] E.A.A. Arbab, G.T.Molaa, Metals decorated nanocomposite assisted charge transport in polymer solar cell, Materials Science in Semiconductor Processing 91 (2019) 1-8.
- [35] X.Zhang, M.Zhang, Y.Zhu, P.Wang, F.Xue, J.Gu, H.Bi, Y.Qian, Hydrothermal synthesis and luminescent properties of LaPO₄:Eu 3D microstructures with controllable phase and morphology, Materials Research Bulletin 45 (2010) 1324-1329.
- [36] D.F.Milligan, W.O.Grossie, D.A.Grossie, G.W.Beal, L.A.Boatner, Ninefold coordination LaPO₄: pentagonal interpenetrating tetrahedral polyhedron, Inorg. Chim. Acta 95 (1984) 231-236.

- [37] M.Zhao, Z.Zhao, L.Yang, L.Dong, A.Xia, S.Chang, Y.Wei, Z. Liu, The generation of energy transfer from Ce³⁺ to Eu³⁺ in LaPO₄:Ce³⁺/Tb³⁺/Eu³⁺ phosphors, Journal of Luminescence 194 (2018) 297-302.
- [38] A.A.Yadav, E.U.Masumdar, Preparation and characterization of indium-doped CdS0.2Se0.8 thin films by spray pyrolysis, Materials Research Bulletin 45 (2010) 1455-1459.
- [39] A.S.Hassanien, A.A.Akl, Effect of Se addition on optical and electrical properties of chalcogenide CdSSe thin films, Superlattices and Microstructures 89 (2016) 153-169.
- [40] J. A. Jimenez, S. Lysenko, G. Zhang, H. Liu, Optical properties of silver-doped aluminophosphate glasses, J Mater Sci, 42 (2007) 1856–1863
- [41] M.Zhang, F.Zhang, Q.An, Q.Sun, J.Wang, L. Li, W.Wang, J.Zhang, High efficient ternary polymer solar cells based on absorption complementary materials as electron donor, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells 141 (2015) 154-161.
- [42] F.Tan, S.Qu, Q.Jiang, J.Liu, Z.Wang, F.Li, G.Yue, S. Li, C.Chen, W.Zhang, Z.Wang, Interpenetrated inorganic hybrids for efficiency enhancement of PbS quantum dot solar cells, Adv. Energy Mater. 4 (2014), 1400512.
- [43] X.Jia, Z.Jiang, X.Chen, J.Zhou, L.Pan, F.Zhu, Z.Sun, S.Huang, Highly Efficient and Air Stable Inverted Polymer Solar Cells using LiF-Modified ITO Cathode and MoO3/AgAl Alloy Anode. ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 2016, 8 (6), 3792-3799.
- [44] P.N.Murgatroyd, Theory of space-charge-limited current enhanced by Frenkel effect, J. Phys. D. Appl. Phys. 3 (2) (1970) 151-156.
- [45] V.Coropceanu, D.A. Filho, Y. Olivier, R. Silbey, J.-L. Bredas, Charge transport in organic semiconductors, Chem. Rev. 107 (4) (2007) 926-952.
- [46] Genene Tessema Mola, Elhadi A. A. Arbab, Bidini A. Taleatu, K. Kaviyarasu, Ishaq Ahmad and M. Maaza, Growth and characterization of V2O5 thin film on conductive electrode, J. Microscopy, Vol. 265 (2017)214-221.

- [47] X.Ma, F.Zhang, Q.An, Q.Sun, M.Zhang, J.Miao, Z.Hu, J.Zhang, A liquid crystal material as the third component for ternary polymer solar cells with an efficiency of 10.83% and enhanced stability, J. Mater. Chem. A 5 (2017) 13145-13153.
- [48] T.-Y.Chua, S.-W.Tsang, J.Zhou, P.G. Verly, J.Lua, S.Beaupre, M.Leclerc, Y.Tao, High-efficiency inverted solar cells based on a low bandgap polymer with excellent air stability, Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells, 96(2012)155-159.
- [49] B.Chen, W.Zhang, X.Zhou, X.Huang, X.Zhao, H.Wang, M.Liu, Y.Lu, S.Yang,Surface plasmon enhancement of polymer solar cells by penetrating Au@SiO₂ core/shell nanoparticles into all organic layers,Nano Energy,2(2013)906-915.
- [50] K.N'Konou, M.Chalh, V.Monnier, N.P. Blanchard, Y.Chevolot, B.Lucas, S.Vedraine, P.Torchio, Impact of Ag@SiO₂ core-shell nanoparticles on the photoelectric current of plasmonic inverted organic solar cells,Synthetic Metals 239 (2018) 22-28.

Chapter 8

Conclusion

Metal nano-composites have been chosen in this investigation to improve the power conversion efficiency of solution processed thin film organic solar cells. The metals under under this study are known to exhibit local surface plasmon resonance (LSPR). LSPR on one hand induces strong electromagnetic field in the vicinity of the particles due to the interaction with incident photons and on the other causes scattering phenomena in the solar cell devices. Several nano-composite were employed in the duration of the study and as a consequences a number of exciting and promising research result were measured. Based on the experimental results five research articles have been reported in highly reputable international journals. Nanoparticles such as silver doped lanthanum phosphate(LaPO₄:Ag) and metallosulfide (CuS, NiS, Ag₂S) were successfully synthesized and employed in various layers of organic solar cell. The nano-composites were mainly incorporated in the solar absorber and the hole buffer layers of the thin-film organic solar cells. The metal nano-particles embedded into solar cells influenced the charge transport processes and hence the solar energy harvesting, which improve the power conversion efficiency(PCE) and stability of the devices.

Copper sulphide nano-particles (CuS-NPS) were used in the photoactive layer TFOSC which resulted in enhanced performance of the devices with power conversion efficiency that grew from 2.98% to 5.04%. The improvement in PCE is due to enhanced optical absorption assisted by local surface plasmon resonances exhibited by the existence of the nanoparticles. The particles are also expected to serve as scattering centres that would cause multiple light scattering in the medium. As for nickel sulphide NiS, the nanoparticles were embedded in PE- DOT:PSS hole transport layer. We found significant improvement in the power conversion efficiency as high as 6.03% for solar cells fabricated under ambient environment. The silver sulphide nanoparticles Ag_2S (NPS) were incorporated in the photoactive layer of in an inverted organic solar cells using P3HT:PCBM blend solar absorber. Alongside improved optical and electrical properties, the device performances also improved from 2.33% to 5.15%, and were very stable environmentally. The improvements were attributed to the occurrence of surface plasmon polariton resonance (SPPR). The newly synthesized (LaPO₄:Ag) nanocomposite was also introduced into P3HT:PCBM blends solar absorber in an inverted structure to assist photons harvesting and the charge carrier mobility in the devices. The doped-composite solar absorber indeed demonstrated improved optical absorption and overall device performances, the best power conversion efficiency in this case was measured as high as 5.23%. All the devices in this investigation were fabricated under ambient laboratory condition without encapsulation.

The improvement in device performances are mainly attributed to the enhanced photon harvesting due to the local surface plasmon resonance, light scattering and surface plasmon polariton. Finally, the metals nanocomposite is compatible with roll-to-roll device preparation which expected to reduce the cost of solar panel in the energy market.